

REGIONAL OFFICE FOR EUROPE



PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVA STEPS 2013



# PREVALENCE **OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS** IN THE REPUBLIC **OF MOLDOVA STEPS 2013**

2014









Schweizerische Eidgenossenschaft Confederation suisse Confederazione Svizzeta Confederazion svizra

Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation SDC Agentia Elvetiană pentru ezvoltare și Cooperare

## **KEYWORDS**

CHRONIC DISEASE - prevention and control

HEALTH POLICY

HEALTH PROMOTION

PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

**RISK FACTORS** 

Address requests about publications of the WHO Regional Office for Europe to:

Publications

WHO Regional Office for Europe

UN City, Marmorvej 51

DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark

Tel.: +45 45 33 70 00; Fax: +45 45 33 70 01

Alternatively, complete an online request form for documentation, health information, or for permission to quote or translate, on the Regional Office web site (http://www.euro.who.int/pubrequest).

Document number: WHO/EURO:2014-6234-45999-66475

#### © World Health Organization 2014

All rights reserved. The Regional Office for Europe of the World Health Organization welcomes requests for permission to reproduce or translate its publications, in part or in full.

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by the World Health Organization in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by the World Health Organization to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either express or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall the World Health Organization be liable for damages arising from its use. The views expressed by authors, editors, or expert groups do not necessarily represent the decisions or the stated policy of the World Health Organization.

2

## CONTENTS

GLOSSARY	. 5
FOREWORD	.6
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	.8
LIST OF CONTRIBUTORS	.9
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	.11
BACKGROUND	.13
Noncommunicable disease (NCDs) worldwide	. 13
NCDs in the Republic of Moldova	. 14
Prevalence of NCD risk factors in the Republic of Moldova	. 15
SURVEY GOAL AND OBJECTIVES	.16
Survey goal	. 16
Survey objectives	. 16
Rationale for the survey	. 16
SURVEY METHODOLOGY	.17
Survey design	. 17
Survey population and sampling	. 17
Ethical consideration	. 19
Data collection process	. 20
SURVEY RESULTS	.27
Demographic indicators	. 27
Товассо use	. 30
Alcohol consumption	. 36
DIET	. 42

Physical activity
History of raised blood pressure
History of diabetes
History of raised cholesterol
CVD HISTORY
LIFESTYLE ADVICE
Cervical cancer screening
Physical measurements
BIOCHEMICAL MEASUREMENTS
CVD risk
Summary of combined risk factors
Health care
RECAP AND CONCLUSIONS86
REFERENCES
ANNEX 1 WHO STEPS SURVEY 2013 FACT SHEET89
ANNEX 2 WHO STEPS INSTRUMENT FOR CHRONIC DISEASE RISK FACTOR SURVEILLANCE
(SURVEY INFORMATION QUESTIONNAIRE)92
ANNEX 3 WHO STEPS SURVEY 2013 DATA BOOK111

## GLOSSARY

BMI	body mass index
CI	confidence interval
CVD	cardiovascular disease
DALY	disability-adjusted life year
DBP	diastolic blood pressure
GPAQ	General Physical Activity Questionnaire
IFG	impaired fasting glycaemia
HDL	high-density lipoprotein
HPV	human papillomavirus
MET	metabolic equivalent
MICS	Multiple Indicator Cluster Surveys
n	number of respondents
NCD	noncommunicable disease
PDA	personal digital assistant
PSU	primary sampling unit
SSU	secondary sampling unit
SBP	systolic blood pressure
STEPS	WHO STEP-wise approach to surveillance
VIA	visual inspection with acetic acid
WHR	waist-hip ratio

5

## FOREWORD

Noncommunicable diseases are the leading cause of death at global, regional and national levels. Six out of 10 deaths at global level and eight out of 10 deaths in the WHO European Region are caused by noncommunicable diseases. The noncommunicable disease death rates in the Republic of Moldova are similar to those of the WHO European Region. Prevalence of this group of diseases in the country is also very high; more than half of the population suffer from noncommunicable diseases, including cardiovascular diseases, cancer, chronic respiratory diseases, digestive diseases and diabetes. The burden of noncommunicable disease is undermining the social and economic development of the country. The health and financial costs of noncommunicable diseases to the individuals, families, health system, and economy are significant and growing. Without adequate prevention of the common risk factors and early identification of noncommunicable diseases, these costs will increase for Moldovan society.

To respond to the growing burden of noncommunicable disease, the United Nations Political Declaration of the High-level Meeting of the General Assembly on the Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Diseases was endorsed by the heads of state and government in May 2011, followed by the endorsement of the WHO Global Action Plan for the Prevention and Control of NCDs 2013–2020 by the World Health Assembly.

The Government of the Republic of Moldova recognized the impact of noncommunicable diseases and reaffirmed its commitment to tackle them and their risk factors. To realize these commitments, Moldova's Parliament adopted in 2012 the National Strategy for the Prevention and Control of NCDs, and a number of targeted programmes were endorsed by the Government, such as the National Programme on Diabetes Prevention and Control (2011), the National Programme on Tobacco Control (2012), the National Programme on Alcohol Control (2012), and the National Programme on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention and Control (2014). Two additional programmes are under way – a National Food and Nutrition Programme and a National Cancer Control Programme. All national strategies and programmes aim to implement specific actions at national and local levels, and provide a comprehensive, whole-of-government approach as well as promoting whole-of-society involvement through the collaboration of academics, nongovernmental organizations, service providers, communities and individuals.

Development and implementation of health policies require high-quality and disaggregated data at national level to understand the problems, to inform the need for interventions, and to develop appropriate interventions aiming to reduce the burden of disease and address health inequalities, as well as to monitor progress in achieving established targets.



The primary objective of the STEPS survey in Moldova was to evaluate the baseline situation related to the main risk factors for noncommunicable diseases – both behavioural and metabolic/ physiological – and to inform all national and international stakeholders of the current situation. The survey data will serve as baseline information for new noncommunicable disease policies and a starting point for monitoring the prevalence of risk factors for noncommunicable diseases. The effectiveness of interventions aiming to reduce the burden of noncommunicable diseases and their risk factors will also be analysed. Results of the survey will enable comparison of the prevalence and distribution of risk factors for noncommunicable disease over time and across countries.

WHO provides continuous policy advice, technical assistance and capacity building to the Government of the Republic of Moldova, aiming to improve adequately population health and to reduce health inequalities through whole-of-government and whole-of-society approaches. In this way WHO offers support to the country to ensure its engagement in the implementation at national level of the European Health 2020 policy and the WHO global and European action plans for prevention and control of noncommunicable disease.

We are very grateful to our partners – the European Union and the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation – for providing financial support to implement the first STEPS survey in Moldova, as well as to other collaborators at international and national levels who provided technical assistance in carrying out the survey.

Andrei Usatii Minister of Health

Jarno Habicht WHO Representative

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors of the report are grateful to the WHO headquarters in Geneva (Leanne Margaret Riley, Head of the Surveillance and Population-based Prevention Unit, Melanie Cowan and Regina Guthold, Technical Officers for the unit), the WHO Regional Office for Europe (Dr Gauden Galea, Director, Noncommunicable Diseases and Life-Course and Ms Frederiek Mantingh, Technical Officer, Noncommunicable Diseases and Health Promotion) and the WHO Country Office of the Republic of Moldova (Dr Jarno Habicht, WHO Representative and Dr Angela Ciobanu, Public Health Officer) for providing assistance and guidance throughout the entire STEPS survey process.

The authors wish to thank all individuals involved in data collection, field supervisors, the national STEPS coordinator, the STEPS coordinating committee, centres of public health, primary health care institutions, and the National Bureau of Statistics for their support in conducting the survey.

This report was produced through the Biennial Collaborative Agreements (BCAs) of 2010/2012 and 2013/2014 between the Ministry of Health of the Republic of Moldova and WHO. It has been prepared under the guidance of Mr Andrei Usatii, Minister of Health of the Republic of Moldova, and Jarno Habicht, WHO Representative.

The STEPS survey was conducted by the National Center of Public Health of the Ministry of Health of the Republic of Moldova, under the coordination of the STEPS Coordinating Committee established within the Ministry of Health, with the support of WHO. Funding for the STEPS survey was provided by the European Union, with additional funding provided by the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation and WHO.

#### Disclaimer

The authors' views expressed in this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the World Health Organization, the European Union, the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation, the Ministry of Health of the Republic of Moldova, and the National Center of Public Health.



## LIST OF CONTRIBUTORS

#### **Participating organizations**

Ministry of Health of the Republic of Moldova World Health Organization National Center of Public Health Territorial Centers of Public Health Primary Health Care Institutions National Bureau of Statistics

#### International consultants

Regina Guthold, Technical Officer, Surveillance and Population-based Prevention Unit, Department for Prevention of Noncommunicable Diseases, Noncommunicable Diseases and Mental Health Cluster, WHO Melanie Cowan, MPH, Technical Officer, Surveillance and Population-based Prevention Unit, Department for Prevention of Noncommunicable Diseases, Noncommunicable Diseases and Mental Health Cluster, WHO

#### Principal investigator, site coordinator

Galina Obreja, MD, MPH, National Center of Public Health

#### STEPS coordinating committee at the Ministry of Health

Svetlana Cotelea, MD, MPH, Deputy Minister of Health, Ministry of Health
Carolina Cerniciuc, MD, MPH, Head of Division of Public Health, Ministry of Health
Tatiana Zatic, MD, Head of Division of Primary Health Care, Ministry of Health
Ion Salaru, MD, MPH, Deputy Director, National Center of Public Health
Galina Obreja, MD, MPH, National Center of Public Health
Petru Crudu, MD, Deputy Director, National Centre for Health Management
Ghenadie Curocichin, MD, PhD, Professor, State University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Nicolae Testemitanu"
Larisa Spinei, MD, MPH, PhD, Public Health Officer, WHO Country Office of the Republic of Moldova
Ala Negruta, Head of Social Services and Living Conditions Statistics Division, National Bureau of Statistics
Stela Bivol, MD, MPH, Policy and Research Director, Center for Health Policies and Studies

#### Statistical analysis team

Melanie Cowan, MPH, Technical Officer, Surveillance and Population-based Prevention Unit, Department for Prevention of Noncommunicable Diseases, Noncommunicable Diseases and Mental Health Cluster, WHO
Stefan Savin, MD, MPH, WHO expert
Galina Obreja, MD, MPH, National Center of Public Health
Angela Ciobanu, MD, MPH, PhD, Public Health Officer, WHO Country Office of the Republic of Moldova

#### **Report compiled by**

Galina Obreja, MD, MPH, National Center of Public Health Ștefan Savin, MD, MPH, WHO expert Angela Ciobanu, MD, MPH, PhD, Public Health Officer, WHO Country Office of the Republic of Moldova

#### **Copy-editor**

Nicole Russell



#### **Project team members**

Ion Salaru, MD, MPH, Deputy Director, National Center of Public Health Ion Bahnarel, MD, MPH, PhD, First Deputy Director, National Center of Public Health Mihail Pisla, MD, PhD, General Director, National Center of Public Health Oleg Lozan, MD, PhD, Deputy Rector, State University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Nicolae Testemitanu" Vasile Odobescu, MD, National Center of Public Health Anatolie Melnic, MD, PhD, Head of imunoprophilaxis Center, National Center of Public Health Alexandra Silnic, Head of Legal Division, National Center of Public Health Ala Halacu, MD, Head of Reference Laboratory in Microbiology, National Center of Public Health Natalia Silitrari, MD, Head of Center for Health Promotion and Communication, National Center of Public Health Ion Soroceanu, MD, Center of Public Health of Briceni District Gheorghe Timus, MD, Center of Public Health of Floresti District Vasile Moraru, MD, Center of Public Health of Balti municipality Dumitru Carasic, MD, Center of Public Health of Cahul District Nicolae David, MD, Center of Public Health of Hancesti District Leonid Cimpoi, MD, Center of Public Health of Telenesti District Raisa Popovici, MD, Center of Public Health of Ungheni District Iurie Panzaru, MD, MPH, PhD, National Center of Public Health Natalia Caterinciuc, MD, PhD, National Center of Public Health Olga Volcovschi, MD, Center of Public Health of Chişinãu municipality Nelea Tabuncic, MD, National Center of Public Health Ion Furtuna, manager, ArtCo & Co Valeri Bejenari, MD, Center of Public Health of Briceni District Eugenia Tomceac, MD, Center of Public Health of Donduseni District Ion Belciug, medical assistant, Center of Public Health of Donduseni District Galina Cojuhari, medical assistant, Center of Public Health of Drochia District Elena Revenco, MD, Center of Public Health of Balti municipality lurie Bobu, MD, Center of Public Health of Falesti District Svetlana Bruma, MD, Center of Public Health of Taraclia District Alexei Negru, MD, Center of Family Doctors of Cahul District Lilia Gurin, medical assistant, Center of Public Health of Basarabeasca District Svetlana Toderas, MD, Center of Public Health of Chisinău municipality Angela Gustiuc, medical assistant, Center of Public Health of Orhei District Angela Bat, medical assistant, Center of Public Health of Sangerei District Boris Bobeica, medical assistant, Hospital of Straseni District Alexandru Morari, medical assistant, Hospital of Nisporeni District Iulia Eftodi, MD, National Center of Public Health Viorel Cazacenco, MD, Preventive Medical Center of the Ministry of Defense Iurie Caterinciuc, MD, Preventive Medical Center of the Ministry of Defense Victoria Burlacu, MD, National Center of Public Health Mariana Gancu, medical assistant, National Center of Public Health Diana Cebotari, MD, Vadul-lui-Voda health centre Svetlana Chirau, medical assistant, National Center of Public Health Ecaterina Salaru, MD, Preventorium of the Academy of Sciences of Moldova Iurie Popescul, MD, National Scientific Practical Centre for Emergency Medicine Rodica Solcan, medical assistant, National Center of Public Health Ostafiev Lilia, medical assistant, Center of Public Health of Briceni District Liuba Ciobanu, medical laboratory technician, Center of Public Health of Floresti District Angela Gadei, medical laboratory technician, Center of Public Health of Glodeni District Alexandra Grecu, medical laboratory technician, Center of Family Doctors of Cahul District Vera Gorcenco, MD, Center of Public Health of Basarabeasca District Viorica Costis, medical laboratory technician, Center of Public Health of Telenesti District Valentina Tofan, medical laboratory technician, Center of Public Health of Ungheni District Igor Malic, resident physician, State University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Nicolae Testemitanu" Elena Chesov, MD, National Center of Public Health Viorica Savin, medical assistant, National Center of Public Health Doina Lazurca, medical laboratory technician, National Center of Public Health Anastasia Mandric, medical laboratory technician, Preventorium of the Academy of Sciences of Moldova

PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVASTEPS 2013

1()

## EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This national cross-sectional survey on noncommunicable disease risk factors in the Republic of Moldova was conducted during the period September 2013 – May 2014. Preparation for the survey was carried out between February and September 2013 and included establishment of the Coordinating Committee under the Ministry of Health; preparation and adjustment of the WHO STEPS Instrument; sampling; equipment procurement; selection of the project team; and training of data collectors. Field data collection was performed between 30 September and 9 November 2013. Data analysis and report preparation were carried out from December 2013 to May 2014.

The goal of the survey was to evaluate the prevalence of the main noncommunicable disease risk factors to enable more efficient planning of noncommunicable disease control and prevention activities/policies.

The main objectives of the survey were:

- to determine the prevalence of behavioural risk factors for noncommunicable disease in the population aged 18–69 years;
- to determine the prevalence of biological risk factors for noncommunicable disease hypertension, hypercholesterolemia and hyperglycaemia – in the population aged 18–69 years;
- to determine the difference in the prevalence of risk factors between sexes, areas of residence and across age groups.

Based on multistage cluster sampling methodology for noncommunicable disease surveillance, 5760 subjects were randomly selected, in order to ensure the equivalent distribution of participant according to age and sex, and factoring in an estimated 20% non-response rate. A total of 4807 subjects aged 18–69 years participated in the survey and the response rate was 83.5%.

Of the total number of respondents (n=4807), 25.3% reported being current smokers and 23.3% daily smokers. Men smoked more than women (43.6% vs 5.6%) and women in urban areas smoked more than the rural female population (10.4% vs 1.3%). The mean age of starting smoking was 17.7 years for both sexes (17.5 years for men and 19.5 years for women). Manufactured cigarettes were used by smokers in 98.9% of cases. The mean number of cigarettes smoked (daily) among daily smokers was 16.7.

Only 14% of respondents were lifetime alcohol abstainers, whereas 7.0% were past 12-months abstainers. Past 30-days drinkers amounted to 61.9% of respondents and 1 in every 5 respondents (19.5%) were episodically heavy drinkers. Men episodically drank heavily three times as often as women. Almost half of the respondents reported consumption of unrecorded alcohol during the past seven days among current drinkers (51.2% of the men and 40.2% of the women).

Fruit and vegetable consumption was generally low: 66.6% of respondents reported consumption of fewer than five servings of fruit and vegetables per day, thus being at higher risk for noncommunicable disease. The proportion was similar for men and women. Consumption of both fruit and vegetables was more frequent in younger age groups. Households most often used vegetable oil for the preparation of meals (94.9%).

One in 10 individuals (10.1%) did not meet WHO recommendations on physical activity for health (with no significant difference between men (10.7%), and women (9.4%)). The highest percentage of those not meeting WHO recommendations was identified in the 60–69 years age group (14.6%). The total median time spent carrying out physical activity constituted 228.6 minutes per day (higher among men (282.9 minutes) than women (180 minutes)).

Seven out of 10 women aged 30-49 years reported having been screened for cervical cancer.

More than half of respondents reported receiving healthy lifestyle advice from a doctor or a health worker during the past three years.

As a result of physical measurements, one in every six respondents was overweight (body mass index  $\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$ ), with no differences between sexes. One fifth of respondents (22.9%) were obese (body mass index  $\geq 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$ ), and the proportion of obese women (28.5%) was 1.6 times higher than that of men (17.8%). Mean body mass index recorded was 26.6 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, and mean waist circumference was 85.7 cm for women and 89.2 cm for men. The waist-hip circumference ratio was equal to 0.9 for men and 0.8 for women, at the lower limit of obesity.

Mean systolic and diastolic blood pressure (including individuals taking medication for hypertension) was 132.8 mmHg and 85.0 mmHg, with no substantial difference between men and women. Four out of 10 respondents had hypertension (systolic blood pressure  $\geq$  140 and diastolic blood pressure  $\geq$  90 mmHg), without significant differences between sexes. Three quarters (76.2%) of respondents with increased blood pressure were not taking any medication, with the proportion of men (84.1%) being higher than that of women (67.5%).

The survey revealed that the proportion of respondents with impaired fasting blood glycaemia ( $\geq$ 5.6 mmol/L and <6.1 mmol/L) was 8.3% and this proportion was higher among women (9.1%) than men (7.4%). Mean fasting blood glucose was 5.2 mmol/L, with no differences between men and women. One in 10 individuals (12.3%) had diabetes or reduced tolerance to glucose (fasting blood glucose  $\geq$  6.1 mmol/L or taking antidiabetic medication), without significant differences between men and women. It was also established that one in three individuals (29.4%) had a raised total cholesterol level ( $\geq$  5 mmol/L or taking medication for hypercholesterolemia), with the proportion of women (32.0%) being higher than that of men (26.7%).

In conclusion, the survey showed that every third person (30.3%) had three or more risk factors for noncommunicable diseases, and this increases proportionally with age. Men were more affected (35.2%) than women (25.0%). A total of 61.7% of respondents had 1–2 risk factors, and only 8% of the population studied had none of the five risk factors for noncommunicable diseases.

The STEPS Fact Sheet is presented in Annex 1.



# BACKGROUND

### Noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) worldwide

NCDs represent a leading threat to human health and economic development. NCDs are the leading cause of death globally, causing more deaths than all other causes combined. In 2008, NCDs – in particular cardiovascular disease (CVD), cancer, diabetes and chronic respiratory disease – were responsible for more than 60% of population mortality globally. The burden of NCDs is rapidly increasing, especially in developing countries, and their social, economic and health consequences will be significant. Over 80% of deaths resulting from CVDs and diabetes, almost 90% of deaths from chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and more than two thirds of deaths from cancer occur in low- and middle-income countries (1).

However, the existing evidence demonstrates that the NCD epidemic could be reduced by controlling the four main behavioural risk factors for NCDs: tobacco use, physical inactivity, harmful use of alcohol, and unhealthy diet.

Tobacco – including both tobacco use and second-hand smoke – is responsible for more than 6 million deaths annually. Smoking is estimated to cause about 71% of lung cancer, 42% of chronic respiratory disease and 10% of CVD. The proportion of mortality attributable to tobacco is higher among men than among women (2).

About 4.5% of the global burden of disease and injury is attributable to alcohol. Alcohol contributes to traumatic outcomes that kill or disable people at a relatively young age, resulting in the loss of many years of life, as well as disability and deaths. Harmful use of alcohol causes about 3.8% of all deaths each year. More than half of these deaths occur from NCDs, including liver cirrhosis, cancer and CVD. Harmful use of alcohol is the leading risk factor for death in men aged 15–59 years (*3*).

Low consumption of fruit and vegetables is associated with higher risk for CVDs, and stomach and colorectal cancers. High salt consumption is an important determinant of high blood pressure and CVD risk. High consumption of saturated fat and trans-fat is associated with increased risk for heart disease and stroke.

Raised blood pressure is the leading risk factor for global disease burden. It is estimated to cause 9.4 million deaths every year – more than half of the estimated 17 million annual deaths from all CVDs



(4). Raised blood cholesterol is estimated to cause 2.6 million deaths annually. Both are major risk factors for CVD and stroke.

Physically inactive people have a 20–30% increased risk for all-cause mortality. Raised body mass index (BMI) increases the risk for heart disease, strokes, diabetes and certain cancers.

The NCD epidemic disproportionately strikes people of lower socioeconomic status. NCDs and poverty create a vicious cycle whereby poverty exposes people to behavioural risk factors for NCDs and, in turn, resulting NCDs may become an important driver in the downward spiral that leads families towards poverty. Improving surveillance and monitoring must be a top priority in the fight against NCDs at country level.

### NCDs in the Republic of Moldova

The Republic of Moldova is a developing country with a population of 3.4 million, of which 53% live in rural areas. It is situated in south-eastern Europe, has common borders with Romania and Ukraine, and a territory of 33 843.5 km<sup>2</sup>. The administrative structure consists of municipalities, an autonomous territorial-administrative unit, and districts divided into communes. The country's GDP per capita is increasing, but is lower than that of other countries in the region.

The country has been undergoing an epidemiological transition since the 1990s. As a result, the prevalence of disease related to lifestyle and health behaviours – including CVD, diabetes, cancer, chronic hepatitis and cirrhosis – is increasing steadily, and these diseases have become the leading causes of population mortality. NCDs are responsible for more than 85% of all deaths annually. The Republic of Moldova – as is the case in other developing countries – is now facing a double burden of disease, comprising newer challenges, such as obesity and NCDs, as well as infectious diseases, such as tuberculosis and HIV/AIDS.

According to national health statistics from 2012, the following diseases were the leading causes of death in the Republic of Moldova (5):

- diseases of the circulatory system (641.6 per 100 000 population)
- neoplasms (163.2 per 100 000 population)
- chronic hepatitis and cirrhosis (81.6 per 100 000 population)
- injury and poisoning (86.8 per 100 000 population)
- diabetes (9.8 per 100 000 population).

Diseases of the circulatory system are the leading cause of population morbidity and mortality, and accounted for every second death in 2012.

Cervical cancer incidence and mortality rates are very high at 17.2 and 7.4 per 100 000 population, respectively. The incidence of cervical cancer has increased between 2005 and 2009, with this type of cancer found to be the most common among women in 2011, when it accounted for 39.3% of all

14

cancer cases. As is the case in other countries, the majority of cervical cancers occur in middle-aged women with approximately 75% of cases occurring in women aged 30–60 years (6).

More than 60 000 patients with diabetes were registered in 2011, and the number of individuals with latent diabetes is 2–3 times higher. More than 80% of patients with diabetes were adults aged over 40 years with type 2 diabetes (7).

### Prevalence of NCD risk factors in the Republic of Moldova

Data on risk factors for NCDs are not part of the country's health information system. NCD risk factors were previously assessed in the following surveys carried out in the Republic of Moldova:

- Demographic and Health Survey (DHS), 2005 (BMI, tobacco use and alcohol consumption) (8);
- Results of survey on health status of population in the Republic of Moldova, carried out in 2005 (BMI, food consumption patterns, tobacco use and alcohol consumption) (9).

Tobacco consumption in Moldova was also assessed in the international Global Youth Tobacco Survey (GYTS), performed in 2004 and 2008 (10, 11).

According to the DHS, the rate of daily smoking was 28% in 2005. Tobacco use was the second most prevalent risk factor for men, contributing to 14.9% of disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) in 2002 (12). According to WHO statistics, the mortality rate attributed to tobacco smoking in the Republic of Moldova was 678 deaths per 100 000 in 2012 and is about twofold higher than in the countries of the WHO European Region (13).

Alcohol consumption is the main risk factor for men and the third largest risk factor for women, contributing to 27.2% and 12.8% of DALYs, respectively, in 2002. According to WHO, the burden of diseases attributed to alcohol consumption in the Republic of Moldova was estimated at the fourth largest level of risk (on a scale from 1 to 4) (14).

Only one fifth of the population consumed fruit daily in 2005. Low consumption of fruit and vegetables was responsible for 6.6% of DALYs in women and 5.1% of DALYs in men in 2002. In addition, half of the adult population in the Republic of Moldova was overweight in 2005.

Hypertension was the main risk factor in women and the third largest risk factor in men, accounting for 15.3% and 11.3% of DALYs, respectively, in 2002.

## SURVEY GOAL AND OBJECTIVES

### Survey goal

The general goal of the survey was to determine the prevalence of major risk factors for NCDs using WHO-approved methods for the evaluation of the baseline situation and more efficient planning of activities for the prevention and control of NCDs.

### **Survey objectives**

The objectives of the survey were:

- to determine the prevalence of behavioural risk factors for NCDs in the population aged 18–69 years;
- to determine the prevalence of biological risk factors for NCDs hypertension, hypercholesterolemia and hyperglycaemia – in the population aged 18–69 years;
- to determine the difference in the prevalence of risk factors between sexes, areas of residence and across age groups.

### **Rationale for the survey**

Limited and fragmented data are available on the prevalence of risk factors for NCDs from previous surveys conducted in the Republic of Moldova. There was a need for comprehensive and up-to-date data on NCD risk factors in order to evaluate the effectiveness of ongoing public health policies and to develop further NCD prevention and control interventions.

The survey was conducted in accordance with WHO methodology that provides comparable and reliable information on the prevalence of risk factors for NCDs in different countries across the world.

The WHO STEPS (STEP-wise approach to surveillance) survey is an important tool for estimating the prevalence of NCD risk factors and it provides the necessary evidence for an NCD epidemiological surveillance system.



## SURVEY METHODOLOGY

### Survey design

The survey on the prevalence of NCD risk factors was conducted with the purpose to establish the baseline information for the development of the National action plan for the implementation of the national strategy on prevention and control of NCDs for the years 2012–2020.

The survey was carried out using three consecutive steps, according to the WHO concept of using a step-wise approach to the surveillance of NCD risk factors and considering local necessities and resources.

**STEP 1** comprised a questionnaire survey – the WHO STEPS Instrument for Chronic Disease Risk Factor Surveillance (see Annex 2). This was face-to-face interview, using a questionnaire to collect demographic information, as well as information on tobacco use, alcohol consumption, diet (including fruit and vegetable consumption, oil and fat consumption, meal consumption outside home and dietary salt), physical activity, history of high blood pressure and/or raised cholesterol, history of diabetes and of CVDs, lifestyle counselling, cervical cancer screening and health care access.

**STEP 2** comprised a series of physical measurements of overweight and obesity using specific tests and devices (body weight and height, waist and hip circumference), blood pressure and heart rate.

**STEP 3** comprised a series of biochemical measurements in capillary blood, using wet chemical methods. Measurements included blood glucose, total cholesterol and high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol.

The WHO STEPS Instrument for Chronic Disease Risk Factor Surveillance was translated into Romanian and Russian and used to take into consideration specific characteristics/requirements within the country.

### Survey population and sampling

A total of 4807 randomly selected respondents participated in the survey. They were all aged 18–69 years, and the group comprised both sexes, as well as residents of all districts and the territorial-

administrative unit "Gagauz-Yeri", along with Chişinãu and Balti municipalities. The survey did not cover the districts from the left bank of the Nistru River and the municipality of Bender.

For calculating the survey size, the prevalence of overweight and obesity (P=50.0%) identified during the previous survey on the health status of the population was used (9), assuming a 95% confidence interval (CI) (Z=1.96), a 5% acceptable margin of error, a complex sampling design effect coefficient of 1.5, and equal representation of sexes in each age group (four age groups for each sex or a total of eight groups). Calculations resulted in a sample size of 4608 individuals, which was further increased by 20% (5760) to account for contingencies such as non-response and recording errors (see Formula 1).

#### Formula 1 Sample size calculation formula

$$\mathbf{n} = (Z)^2 \ \frac{P(1-P)}{e^2}$$

$$n = (1.96)^2 \frac{0.5(1-0.5)}{0.05^2} = 384$$

- 1. n \* design effect \* age-sex factor = 384 \* 1.5 \* 8 = 4608
- 2. n/probability of non-response = 4608/0.80 = 5760.

A two-stage cluster sampling procedure was carried out to select randomly participants from among the target population. Cluster sectors from the 2004 Moldova Population Census were used as a basic unit (15).

Given the differences in lifestyle and disease status between populations in urban and rural areas, the target population was stratified into urban and rural areas of residence for the STEPS survey. At the first stage, within each stratum, primary sampling units (PSUs) (enumeration areas (EAs)) were selected systematically with probability proportional to the 2004 Population Census EAs (measure of size equal to the number of population in the EAs, provided by the census). Before selection, the census sectors were sorted geographically from north to south within each stratum, in order to ensure additional implicit stratification according to geographical criteria.

A total of 400 clusters representing 400 EAs were selected from the 10 991 census EAs. These probabilistically selected clusters were used also in Moldova's DHS conducted in 2005, and the Multiple Indicator Cluster Surveys (MICS) conducted in 2012 (16). Cartographic materials from the Population Census conducted in Moldova in 2004 were not available, thus it was not possible to use them for the STEPS survey. Therefore, for the first stage the probabilistic samples from the above-mentioned surveys were used.



Out of the 400 selected clusters, 167 were rural and 233 were urban. The distribution of the sample of 400 PSUs (EAs) for the DHS/MICS surveys was inversely proportional to the number of population within each stratum, taking into account that the response rate is lower in urban areas than rural owing to the smaller average size of the households in urban areas compared with rural areas. Thus, disproportional allocation with oversampling for urban areas was applied in the STEPS survey. A final weighting adjustment procedure was carried out to enable estimates at national and urban/rural levels.

At the second stage, 15 households (secondary sampling units (SSUs)) were selected within each of the 400 PSUs. From the updated list of households used for the MICS 2012 survey, 15 households were selected randomly per cluster, using the Microsoft Excel® random sample tool. A total of 6000 individuals were selected from among the 400 clusters.

The Kish method (17) was applied for the random selection of one individual aged 18–69 years from each household.

### **Ethical consideration**

Ethical approval for the survey was obtained from the National Ethics Committee of the Ministry of Health. Two informed consents were obtained separately from each participant in the survey: one for STEPS 1 and 2, and the second for STEP 3. Prior to data collection the selected household participant received an informative letter and a consent form, in which the goal and objectives of the survey were explained.

To ensure confidentiality for all collected and archived data, unique identification numbers were assigned to each participant and data registers refers only to these numbers. The information and consent forms were available in Romanian and Russian.

#### Training of field data collectors in survey methodology

Field data collectors and field data supervisors were recruited from the National Center of Public Health and the Territorial Centers of Public Health. A four-day workshop on the STEPS survey on the prevalence of NCD factors and data collection methodology was conducted by the National Center of Public Health in collaboration with the Ministry of Health and the WHO Country Office in the Republic of Moldova on 24–27 September 2013. A total of 48 national data collectors attended the workshop.

The training of data collectors was conducted by the survey's technical working group, which had previously been given general training (without differentiation) during a four-day regional seminar, organized by WHO in Ashgabat, Turkmenistan on 9–12 September 2013. On the first two days the trainees were exposed to methods of sampling at the household level and of obtaining informed



consent from selected survey respondents. The core of the training was focused on the survey questionnaire, capillary blood collection and testing, and the skills required to use personal digital assistants (PDAs) for data entry. The last two days of the training comprised interactive sessions to introduce data collection methods for STEPS 1, 2 and 3 of the survey.

#### **Pilot testing**

The trained data collectors carried out pre-testing in Chişinãu city, comprising all three survey steps. Over 80 individuals participated in the pre-testing phase. It started with the selection of one individual within the household, according to the Kish sampling methodology, and dissemination of information about the survey. There were 12 data collection teams, each comprising four individuals: two interviewers, one clinical health professional and one team coordinator/ supervisor. Each team distributed the questionnaire, performed physical measurements on 3–4 individuals, and performed laboratory testing on 2–3 individuals. The pre-testing was aimed at validating the field data collectors' skills in using the survey questionnaire, performing physical measurements, laboratory testing, and using PDAs.

### **Data collection process**

Validated questionnaires (WHO STEPS Instrument for Chronic Disease Risk Factors Surveillance) – comprising core and expanded items as well as two optional modules on dietary salt and health care – were translated into Romanian and Russian, adapted to country specifics, translated back into English, reviewed and approved by the STEPS Coordinating Committee, and used for the survey data collection.

The survey data were collected between 30 September and 9 November 2013.

#### **STEP 1: Questionnaire survey**

The questionnaire was used to collect data on respondent's demographic and socioeconomic status; tobacco use; alcohol consumption; diet, including fruit and vegetable consumption, oil and fat consumption, meal consumption outside the home, and dietary salt intake; physical activity; history of raised blood pressure, diabetes, raised cholesterol and/or CVDs; lifestyle advice; screening for cervical cancer; health care insurance coverage; and use of health services in relation to NCDs.

#### Assessing tobacco use

Tobacco use was assessed in terms of current and previous smoking status, duration of smoking, quantity of tobacco use, smokeless tobacco use, and exposure to second-hand smoking. Data collectors used show cards, depicting four types of commonly used tobacco products.



#### Assessing alcohol consumption

Alcohol consumption was assessed using the concept of a **standard drink**. A standard drink is any drink containing about 10 g of pure alcohol.

Data collectors used show cards depicting four types of commonly consumed alcoholic beverages as standard drinks.

Respondents who reported using alcohol within the past month were classified as **current drinkers**. Three risk categories were used to classify respondents who consumed alcohol according to the average amount of alcohol consumed per day. These categories are defined in Table 1.

#### Table 1 Categories of risk associated with alcohol consumption levels, by sex

Sex	Category 1	Category 2	Category 3
Men	<40.0 g	40.0–59.9 g	>60.0 g
Women	<20.0 g	20.0–39.9 g	>40.0 g

Note. Units relate to the amount of alcohol consumed on average per day. *Source*: WHO, 2005 (18).

**Binge drinking** was defined as consuming 6 or more standard drinks on one occasion. This definition is the same for both for men and women.

#### Assessing diet

In order to assess the diet pattern of the surveyed population, the respondents were asked about frequency of fruit and vegetable consumption, mean number of portions of these foods consumed daily, type of oils and fat used for meal preparation, number of meals eaten outside the household per week and the amount of salt consumed daily. Consumption of fruit and vegetables was assessed in terms of the number of servings, with a serving being equal to 80 g. Show cards were used to collect data on fruit and vegetable consumption on a typical day. Oil and fat intake was assessed by asking about the type of oil or fat most frequently used for cooking.

Salt consumption was assessed by asking about frequency of addition of salt or a salty sauce to food during preparation, or before or while eating; and/or frequency of consumption of processed food high in salt. Participants were also asked about their perception of the quantity of salt they consumed and its link with health problems, as well as about the importance of reducing salt intake, and the measures undertaken to control it.

#### Assessing physical activity

Physical activity was assessed based on intensity, duration and frequency of physical activity at work, in recreational settings and involving transportation (journeys), using a set of 16 questions. Data were collected on the number of days, hours and minutes of physical activity performed at work, involving transportation and in recreational settings for at least 10 minutes or more continuously



each day. The complex questionnaire has the advantage of assessing not only the duration, but also the intensity of physical activity. Show cards were used to depict different types of physical activity.

The total time spent on physical activity per day at work, involving transport and in recreational activities was measured by using a continuous indicator: the metabolic equivalent (MET) time in minutes per week spent in physical activity (see Table 2). The population was classified into specific groups according to their amount of physical activity. METs are commonly used to express the intensity of physical activities, and are also used for the analysis of General Physical Activity Questionnaire (GPAQ) data. MET is the ratio of a person's working metabolic rate relative to their resting metabolic rate. One MET is defined as the energy cost of sitting quietly, and is equivalent to a caloric consumption of 1 kcal/kg/hour. For the analysis of GPAQ data, existing guidelines have been adapted. It was estimated that, compared with sitting quietly, a person's caloric consumption is four times as high as when being moderately active, and eight times as high as when being vigorously active. For the calculation of a person's total physical activity using GPAQ data, the following values shown in Table 2 were used.

Table 2	MET values for the calculation of a	norcon's total physical activity
Iddle Z	WET VALUES FOR THE CALCULATION OF C	i person's total physical activity

Domain	MET value
Work	Moderate MET value = 4.0 Vigorous MET value = 8.0
Transport	Cycling and walking MET value = 4.0
Recreation	Moderate MET value = 4.0 Vigorous MET value = 8.0

Source: WHO, 2005 (18).

In order to calculate the categorical indicator for the recommended amount of physical activity for (good) health, the total time spent carrying out physical activity during a typical week and the intensity of the physical activity were taken into account.

According to WHO's global recommendations on physical activity for health, throughout a normal week adults should do at least the following amount of exercise (including activity for work, as well as during transport and leisure time):

- 150 minutes of moderate-intensity physical activity; or
- 75 minutes of vigorous-intensity physical activity; or
- an equivalent combination of moderate- and vigorous-intensity physical activity achieving at least 600 MET-minutes.

For comparison purposes, tables presenting cut-offs from WHO recommendations (19) were also used during the data analysis. The three levels of physical activity suggested in these recommendations for classifying populations are: (1) low, (2) moderate, and (3) high. The criteria for these levels are detailed in the remainder of this section.



High-level physical activity involves a person reaching any of the following criteria:

- vigorous-intensity activity at least three days per week, achieving at least 1500 MET-minutes per week; or
- seven or more days of any combination of walking, moderate- or vigorous-intensity activities achieving a at least 3000 MET-minutes per week.

**Moderate level** physical activity involves a person not meeting the criteria for the high-level category, but meeting any of the following criteria:

- three or more days of vigorous-intensity activity of at least 20 minutes per day; or
- five or more days of moderate-intensity activity or walking for at least 30 minutes per day; or
- five or more days of any combination of walking, moderate- or vigorous-intensity activities achieving at least 600 MET-minutes per week.

**Low level** physical activity involves a person not meeting any of the above-mentioned criteria for the moderate- or high-level categories.

#### History of NCDs and their risk factors

History of diabetes, CVDs, raised blood pressure and raised cholesterol were assessed by asking whether specific measurements for these purposes had been performed by a doctor or health worker. Participants were also asked about any medication taken.

#### Lifestyle advice

The participants were asked about any advice given by a doctor or a health worker during the past three years relating to reducing common risk factors for NCDs.

#### Assessing cervical cancer screening status

Cervical cancer screening status was assessed by asking about whether participants had undergone visual inspection with acetic acid (VIA) testing, a Pap smear and/or human papillomavirus (HPV) test. VIA is an inspection of the surface of the uterine cervix after acid acetic (essentially vinegar) has been applied to it. The Pap smear and HPV tests are medical procedures in which a sample of cells is collected from a woman's cervix and spread on a microscope slide. The cells are examined under a microscope after staining with Papanicolau dye. This method is important in differential diagnosis of malignant, benign, precancerous and inflammatory lesions.

#### **STEP 2: Physical measurements**

Body weight, height, waist circumference, hip circumference, blood pressure, and heart rate were measured in all survey participants, excluding pregnant women.

Body weight and height was measured with the electronic Growth Management Scale. This is a device suitable for survey purposes that is used to measure a combination of factors (body scale with height gauge) with laser. It measures body weight and height, and calculates BMI.



BMI is a ratio of body weight in kilograms to the square of body height in metres and is calculated according to Formula 2.

#### Formula 2 BMI calculation formula

BMI = Body weight (kg) : Body height (m<sup>2</sup>).

A BMI  $\ge$  25 indicates that a person is overweight, while a BMI  $\ge$  30 indicates that a person is obese.

Waist and hip circumferences were measured by MioType, a non-stretch tape with millimetre precision. Waist circumference was measured by placing a tape measure around the abdomen at the midpoint between the lower margin of the last palpable rib and the top of iliac crest (hip bone). Hip circumference was measured by placing a tape measure around the bare abdomen at the maximum circumference over the buttocks. The waist-hip ratio (WHR) was computed using measurements of waist and hip circumferences among all respondents, excluding pregnant women. The WHO reference cut-off for WHRs was used to define obesity at above 0.90 for males and above 0.86 for females.

Blood pressure and heart rate measurements were taken three times on the right arm of the survey participants in a sitting position, using a Boso-Medicus Uno instrument with a universal cuff and automatic blood pressure and heart rate monitor. The mean of three measurements was taken for analysis. The measurements were taken after the participant had rested for 15 minutes, and each with three minutes of rest between the measurements (maximum deviation of cuff pressure measurement  $\pm$  3 mmHg, and of pulse rate display  $\pm$  5%).

Percentage of raised blood pressure was defined as:

systolic blood pressure (SBP) ≥ 140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure (DBP)
 ≥ 90 mmHg, or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure.

The percentage of respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure among those with raised blood pressure (SBP  $\geq$ 140 and or DBP  $\geq$  90 mmHg) or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure was categorized as follows:

- % taking medication and SBP <140 mmHg and DBP <90 mmHg
- % taking medication and SBP  $\geq$ 140 mmHg and/or DBP  $\geq$ 90 mmHg
- % not taking medication and SBP  $\geq$ 140 mmHg and/or DBP  $\geq$ 90 mmHg.



#### **STEP 3: Laboratory analysis**

Laboratory tests were performed for blood glucose, total cholesterol and HDL cholesterol. Concentrations of glucose, total cholesterol and HDL cholesterol were measured in capillary blood the next day after STEPS 1 and 2 of the data collection. Capillary blood tests were performed for all survey respondents using a CardioCheck PA Analyzer, after fasting. Laboratory test results were assessed and categorized according to the definitions shown in Table 3 (18).

<b>Biochemical indicators</b>	Normal	At risk	Increased
Glucose	<5.6 mmol/L	≥5.6 mmol/L & <6.1	≥6.1 mmol/L or using
		mmol/l	glucose-lowering drugs
Cholesterol	<5.0 mmol/L	≥5.0 mmol/L & <6.1	≥6.2 mmol/L or using
		mmol/L	cholesterol-lowering drugs
HDL cholesterol	HDL levels decreased		

#### Table 3Biochemical indicators

Source: WHO, 2005 (18).

#### Survey data collection

Survey data collection was carried out by 12 teams with five people in each team. Survey teams consisted of coordinator/supervisor/team leader, two interviewers, one laboratory technician, and a driver with a car. Local guidance, in the form of a family doctor or a nurse, was brought in to reach selected households. On the day of data collection the selected households were visited and general information was given (verbally) on the goal and objectives of the survey. Then one participant was selected from among all adults aged 18–69 years in each household. Further information was given to the selected participant and two active consents were requested (one for each of STEPS 1 and 2); then, after finishing the data collection round for the first two steps, consent was requested for STEP 3. The collection of capillary blood was carried out the day after STEP 1 and STEP 2 data collection. Blood was taken from fasting participants at the territorial primary health care facility.

#### Monitoring of data collection

The monitoring team comprised four representatives from the National Center of Public Health, with the task of monitoring the survey data collection. The teams carried out this monitoring in the field and provided technical and logistical support to data collection teams throughout the data collection process.

#### Data entry and cleaning

The survey data were collected entirely using PDAs. Data from 38 PDAs used by the data collection teams were downloaded into a database, completing the data entry process. The data were converted into Microsoft Excel® format. Each survey respondent had a unique identifier comprised cluster, household number within cluster and individual ID number. Next, the survey data were compiled into a single file, and the accuracy of recording respondents' age and sex, among other variables, was established within a week using range and logic checking functions. Finally, data



checking was also carried out using the analysis code provided by WHO HQ, which includes a code to check the data prior to every analysis performed.

#### Weighting of data

Because the data comprised a sample of the target population, it was necessary to weight the data. Thus, sample weighting and adjustments were carried out to correct differences in the age, sex and area of residence distribution of the sample versus (vs) the target population and probabilities of selection. The sample weight for each case in the survey sample accounts for the number of cases it represents in the sampling frame, based on the sample selection procedure. The product of the sample weight and the population adjustment weight was used in all weighted analysis.

#### Data analysis

Statistical analysis of the survey data was performed by a statistical analysis team of the National Center of Public Health under the guidance of Melanie Cowan. Data analysis was performed using Epilnfo version 3.5.4, using appropriate methods for the complex sample design of the survey.

The **prevalence** and **measures of central tendency** of NCD risk factors were estimated. Outcome measures (prevalence and mean variance) and differences between groups (age, sex and urban/ rural groups) were calculated with a 95% CI. Sampling error, which could potentially affect the accuracy of the results of the current survey, was measured by the **standard error** of variables. Margins of error in prevalence and in measures of central tendency are represented by numeric values for the lower and upper limits of a 95% CI.

Results of the survey on the prevalence of NCD risk factors, and the measures of central tendency can be considered representative for the target population, since they were adjusted using population and sample weights.



# SURVEY RESULTS

### **Demographic indicators**

Several demographic indicators were analysed, including age, sex, education, ethnicity, occupation, household income and marital status of the respondents.

Survey participants included 4807 respondents aged 18–69 years from all administrative units in the Republic of Moldova, including the Chişinãu municipality. The districts from the left bank of Nistru River and municipality Bender did not participate in the survey. Of the 4807 respondents, 1827 were men and 2980 were women (see Table 4). In terms of age groups, 848 individuals were aged 18–29 years, 1233 were aged 30–44 years, 1688 were aged 45–59 years and 1038 were aged 60–69 years.

Age group	Men		Wor	nen	Both sexes	
(years)	n	%	n	%	n	%
18–29	329	38.8	519	61.2	848	17.6
30–44	473	38.4	760	61.6	1 233	25.7
45–59	678	40.2	1 010	59.8	1 688	35.1
60–69	347	33.4	691	66.6	1 038	21.6
18–69	1 827	38.0	2 980	62.0	4 807	100.0

#### Table 4Distribution of study population, by age and sex

Of all the survey respondents, 77.4% were Romanian/Moldovan, 8.9% were Russian, 6.7% Ukrainian, 3.8% Gagauz, 0.5% Roma, and 2.6% were from other ethnic groups. In terms of residence, 2753 people were from urban areas and 2042 from rural areas (Table 5).

	Rural			Urban			Total		
Ethnicity	n	% (ethnicity)	% (area)	n	% (ethnicity)	% (area)	n	% (ethnicity)	% (area)
Romanian/Moldovan	1 760	86.2	47.4	1 952	70.9	52.6	3 712	77.4	100
Russian	46	2.3	10.8	381	13.8	89.2	427	8.9	100
Ukrainian	116	5.7	35.9	207	7.5	64.1	323	6.7	100
Gagauz	78	3.8	42.4	106	3.9	57.6	184	3.8	100
Roma	6	0.3	24.0	19	0.7	76.0	25	0.5	100
Other ethnic groups	36	1.8	29.0	88	3.2	71.0	124	2.6	100
Total	2 042	100	42.6	2 7 5 3	100	57.4	4 795	100	100

#### Table 5 Distribution of study population, by ethnicity and area of residence



The distribution of the survey respondents by their age groups, sex and urban/rural areas of residence was comparable to that of the general population.

#### **Marital status**

The majority (64.7%) of the survey respondents were married, 10.9% had never been married, 11.7% were widowed, 7.7% were divorced, 2.6% were cohabitating and 2.5% were separated. The proportion of individuals that had never been married was higher among men (14.4%) than women (8.7%) and the proportion of people widowed was three times higher among women (15.5%) than among men (5.2%) (see Annex 3).

The average number of years spent in education was 11.7 years, with the male respondents spending an average of 11.6 years and the females spending on average 11.7 years (Table 6). Younger age groups tended to have slightly more years of schooling in comparison with older age groups.

	Men		Women		Both sexes	
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of years	n	Mean no. of years	n	Mean no. of years
18–29	329	12.4	518	12.3	847	12.3
30–44	472	11.8	759	12.3	1 231	12.1
45–59	674	11.4	1 007	11.5	1 681	11.4
60–69	345	11.2	687	10.8	1 032	10.9
18–69	1 820	11.6	2 971	11.7	4 791	11.7

#### Table 6Mean number of years of education, by sex and age group

Survey results showed that about 0.5% of the population had no formal schooling or had not completed primary school, 0.9% had completed primary school, 17.2% had completed gymnasium education,<sup>1</sup> 23.9% had completed lyceum education,<sup>2</sup> 35.7% had completed college or vocational school and 21.8% had completed a university or postgraduate degree (Table 7).

Comparison of education level by sex denoted that women were more likely to have completed a university or postgraduate degree, while men were more likely to have completed secondary school or college/vocational school (see Annex 3 for further details). Comparison of education level by age group revealed that people in the age groups 18–29 years and 45–59 years (among both men and women) were more likely to have completed secondary school than those aged 30–44 and 60–69 years. The proportion of respondents that had completed a university or postgraduate degree was higher in the younger age groups (18–29 years and 30–34 years) than among respondents aged 45–69 years, and women were more likely than men to have completed these levels of education.

<sup>2</sup> Lyceum education comprises a further three years of education after gymnasium-level (16 to 18/19 years old).



<sup>1</sup> Gymnasium education is full-time education from 11 to 16 years old.

Age group (years)	n	Without formal schooling/not completed primary school (%)	Primary school completed (%)	Gymnasium completed* (%)	Secondary school/ lyceum** completed (%)	College/ vocational school completed (%)	University/ postgraduate degree com- pleted (%)
18–29	846	0.4	1.1	20.2	26.4	22.6	29.4
30–44	1 226	0.6	0.4	17.0	21.5	33.8	26.7
45–59	1 682	0.5	0.5	11.2	27.3	43.5	17.0
60–69	1 031	0.8	2.1	24.6	19.0	35.7	17.7
18–69	4 785	0.5	0.9	17.2	23.9	35.7	21.8

#### Table 7Highest level of education, both sexes, by age

\* Full-time education from 11 to 16 years old. \*\* Three years of education after gymnasium-level (16 to 18/19 years old).

#### **Employment status**

Of the survey respondents, less than half (48.4%) were employed (57.2% men and 43.2% women). The survey results show that of the 48.4% employed individuals, 21.6% of respondents were government employees, 17.0% were not government employees and 9.8% were self-employed. Men were predominantly employed in nongovernmental institutions and organizations (21.6%) or were self-employed (15.9%) and women were more likely to be employed in governmental institutions (22.8%) (see Table 8 and Annex 3).

Table 8	Employment s	tatus, both	sexes, by age
---------	--------------	-------------	---------------

Age group (years)	n	Government employee (%)	Non-government employee (%)	Self-employed (%)	Unpaid (%)
18–29	846	12.8	16.7	8.2	62.4
30–44	1 223	27.4	24.3	13.1	35.2
45-59	1 678	27.4	19.2	13.1	40.3
60–69	1 034	12.5	5.3	2.0	80.2
18–69	4 781	21.6	17.0	9.8	51.6

The amount of unpaid and unemployed population represented 51.6%, with a higher prevalence among women (56.9%) than men (42.9%) (see Annex 3). Of those unpaid individuals, 8.9% were students, 28.1% were home-makers, 41.3% were retired, and 1.8% were otherwise "non-paid".<sup>3</sup> Among those that were unemployed, 16.8% were able to work and 3.2% were unable. The numbers of home-makers and retired people were higher among women (33.6% and 44.1%) than men (16.2% and 35.1%) and there were more students among men (10.9%) than among women (7.9%). The rate of unemployed men that were able to work (30.6%) was about three times higher than that of women (10.4%) (see Table 9 and Annex 3).



<sup>3</sup> The terms unpaid and non-paid are used here in conformity with standardized WHO questionnaire terminology.

Age group (years)	Both sexes							
	n	Non-paid (%)	Student (%)	Home-maker (%)	Retired (%)	Unemployed		
						Able to work (%)	Unable to work (%)	
18–29	528	2.5	40.7	40.9	0.2	14.6	1.1	
30-44	431	1.6	0.9	55.0	4.4	32.9	5.1	
45–59	677	3.1	0.0	30.3	35.2	25.7	5.8	
60–69	829	0.4	0.0	4.1	91.6	2.5	1.4	
18–69	2 465	1.8	8.9	28.1	41.3	16.8	3.2	

#### Table 9 Unpaid work and unemployment, both sexes, by age group

#### Household income

The household income of the individuals surveyed was assessed based on average earnings over the past year. A total of 3845 of the 4807 survey respondents answered the question "What was the average earning of the household in the past year?", taking into account the joint earnings of working-age adults (aged 18 years and over). Mean annual reported per capita income was MDL 28 762.2 (see Table 10).

#### Table 10 Mean annual per capita income (MDL)

Mean annual per capita income				
n	Mean (MDL)			
3 845	28 762.2			

### Tobacco use

The survey participants were asked about their current smoking status, previous smoking experience, the age they started smoking, duration of smoking, the quantity of tobacco smoked daily, use of smokeless tobacco, types of tobacco products used, and duration of exposure to second-hand smoke.

The percentage of current smokers (daily and non-daily smokers) of all tobacco products among all respondents was 25.3% (95% CI: 23.4–27.2). There were more male smokers (43.6%) among the respondents than female (5.6%). There was also a notable increase in the proportion of smokers in younger age groups, observed in both the male and female respondents (see Table 11).



Age	Men			Women			Both sexes		
group (years)	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI
18–29	327	44.5	38.1-50.9	515	7.4	4.8-10.0	842	27.4	23.2–31.5
30-44	471	47.9	42.9-52.9	758	6.6	4.7-8.5	1 229	28.9	25.7-32.1
45–59	675	42.0	37.3-46.8	1 005	4.0	2.7-5.3	1 680	22.3	19.6-24.9
60–69	346	30.6	25.5-35.7	684	1.8	0.9-2.8	1 030	16.1	13.3–18.9
18–69	1 819	43.6	40.6-46.7	2 962	5.6	4.5-6.7	4 781	25.3	23.4-27.2

#### Table 11 Percentage of current smokers, by age and sex

There was no significant statistical difference between the percentage of current male smokers in urban and rural areas, aside from a slightly higher prevalence of smoking among the rural population (44.3%, 95% CI: 39.7–48.9 vs 42.9%, 95% CI: 39.0–46.7). There was a statistically significant difference in prevalence of smoking among women in rural and urban areas: 1.3% (95% CI: 0.3–2.2) and 10.4% (95% CI: 8.4–12.5), respectively (Fig. 1). The proportion of current daily and non-daily smokers was higher in the younger age groups of the study population (18–44) (Fig. 2).









#### Fig. 2. Smoking status, by age group

PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVASTEPS 2013 The DHS conducted in Moldova in 2005 (8) revealed that the percentage of men who smoked cigarettes was 51.1% and that of women was 7.1%. It can therefore be said that anti-tobacco policies have had a positive effect in the period 2005–2014. The DHS also found smoking prevalence among women to be much higher in urban areas (14%) than in rural areas (2%). In males, the difference in smoking trends according to urban or rural area of residence was reversed in comparison with the current survey: 49% in urban areas and 53% in rural areas. It should be taken into account that the DHS was conducted in the population aged 15–59 years for men and 15–49 years for women.

Among all current smokers of both sexes, 92% smoked daily in the Republic of Moldova. The proportion of daily smokers among men was 93%, which was higher than that of women (82.3%), but the population group with the highest prevalence of daily smokers was females aged 60–69 years (100%). The percentage of daily smokers increased marginally with the age of respondents (Fig. 3).





The survey revealed that men started smoking earlier than women (mean age = 17.5 years in men vs 19.5 years in women). There was almost no difference between male age groups in terms of the mean age of starting smoking and it varied from 17 years old in the age group 18–29 years to 17.7 years old in the age group 60–69 years. The variance among women was slightly greater, from 17.7 to 24.5 years on average in the respective age groups (Fig. 4).





#### Fig. 4. Mean age of starting smoking, by sex and age group

The vast majority of smokers (99%) smoked manufactured cigarettes. The mean number of cigarettes smoked per day by daily smokers was 16.7 for all age groups (95% CI: 15.8–17.6). Men smoked on average 17.2 cigarettes and women 11.4 cigarettes per day. The highest number of cigarettes smoked per day was found in the age group 45–59 years, for both sexes (Fig. 5).

## Fig. 5. Mean number of manufactured cigarettes smoked by daily smokers per day, by sex and age group



The majority of daily smokers (86%) smoked over 10 cigarettes per day (Fig. 6). The highest percentage of male daily smokers smoked 15–24 cigarettes per day (95% CI: 50.4–59.9), compared with 22.8% of women (95% CI: 14.5–31.1) that smoked the same amount.



Fig. 6. Distribution of daily smokers by quantity of manufactured or hand-rolled cigarettes smoked per day, by sex



Of the total number of currently smoking respondents, about 40% had tried to stop smoking during the last year (39.9% of men (95% CI: 35.6–44.2) and 34.7% of women (95% CI: 26.3–43.0)). The difference between the sexes in terms of the proportion of those who tried to stop smoking does not appear to be statistically significant (Fig. 7). Approximately 49% of male respondents and 39% of females among those smokers who had visited a doctor or other health worker in the past 12 months had been advised to stop smoking.





PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVASTEPS 2013

34

About 16.5% of respondents in the study population were exposed to second-hand smoke at home. Contrary to expectations, men were more exposed than women (17.3% vs 15.7%) (Fig. 8). A significant difference between the sexes can be observed in exposure to second-hand smoke in the workplace: the distribution of second-hand smoking at work was 35% for men (95% CI: 31.1–38.9) and 17.2% for women (95% CI: 14.4–19.9) (Fig. 9).



## Fig. 8. Percentage of respondents exposed to second-hand smoke in the home during the past 30 days, by sex and age group

## Fig. 9. Percentage of respondents exposed to second-hand smoke in the workplace during the past 30 days, by sex and age group




#### Conclusions

- 1. In the Republic of Moldova a quarter of the population (25.3%), and 4 out of 10 men were current smokers, putting them at high risk for NCDs. Women in urban areas smoked more (10.4%) than those in rural areas (1.3%).
- 2. Nine out of 10 smokers (92.0%) were daily smokers. The share of daily smokers among men (93.0%) was higher than among women (82.3%).
- 3. Manufactured cigarettes were the most commonly used tobacco product (used by 99% of the study population). Male daily smokers smoked more cigarettes (17.2 cigarettes) than females (11.4 cigarettes).
- 4. One in six individuals (16.5%) were exposed to second-hand smoke at home and one in four in the workplace (26.2%), with more men (35.0%) exposed than women (17.2%), which considerably increases the risk of NCDs among exposed individuals.

### **Alcohol consumption**

Alcohol consumption patterns, frequency of alcohol drinking and risks associated with alcohol consumption were studied according to the sex, age and place of residence of the survey respondents.

Among all respondents in the age group 18–69 years, 61.9% (95% CI: 66.3–73.2) had consumed alcohol during the past 30 days. The proportion of males (69.8%, 95% CI: 66.3–73.2) was significantly higher than that of females (53.5%, 95% CI: 50.5–56.4) (see Fig. 10 and Table 12). Figures show a decrease in alcohol consumption in the Republic of Moldova in comparison with the DHS results from 2005 (*8*) that reported a prevalence of 81% among men and 59% among women. Although the DHS analysed different age groups (15–59 for men and 15–49 for women), the lower prevalence of alcohol consumption in both the youngest and eldest age groups support the conclusion that a positive trend is emerging in terms of a reduction in alcohol use.



#### Fig. 10. Alcohol consumption status, by sex



PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVASTEPS 2013

Age	Men			Women		Both sexes			
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–29	326	68.6	61.9–75.3	513	53.7	48.4-59.1	839	61.7	57.1-66.4
30–44	471	70.6	65.6-75.7	758	57.0	52.4-61.5	1 229	64.3	60.6-68.1
45–59	674	71.1	66.6-75.6	1 004	51.8	47.7–56.0	1 678	61.1	57.7-64.5
60–69	345	67.9	61.5–74.3	684	47.7	42.9-52.5	1 029	57.7	53.6-61.8
18–69	1 816	69.8	66.3-73.2	2 959	53.5	50.5-56.4	4 775	61.9	59.3-64.6

#### Table 12 Distribution of current alcohol consumers, by sex and age group

The survey results attested to a higher prevalence of current drinkers in rural areas. Of all respondents of both sexes among the rural population, 64.5% (95% CI: 60.6–68.3) had consumed alcohol in the past 30 days, while in urban areas the prevalence was 59% (95% CI: 55.5–62.5) (Fig. 11).



#### Fig. 11. Distribution of current drinkers, by sex and area of residence

Men Women Both sexes

About 9% of men and 3% of women in the study population drank alcohol every day. An increase can be seen in daily consumption of alcohol among both sexes in comparison with the 2005 DHS, which showed a prevalence of 3.8% for men and 0.7% for women (8). The proportion of all respondents who drank alcohol daily constituted 6.1%; those who consumed alcohol on 5–6 days per week constituted 2.8%; and those that drank 1–3 times per week constituted 29.7%. The remainder of the respondents (71.4%) reported consuming alcohol three days per month or less often (Fig. 12).





#### **Fig. 12** Frequency of alcohol consumption in the past 12 months, by sex and age group

The alcohol consumption pattern was further analysed by elucidating the frequency of drinking in the past 30 days and the number of standard drinks per drinking occasion. In the past 30 days current alcohol drinkers had consumed alcohol on average on 3.7 occasions (95% CI: 3.4-4.0), with men attesting to 4.5 occasions (95% CI: 4.0-5.0) and women 2.6 occasions (95% CI: 2.4-2.9). The highest average number of drinking occasions was registered in the age group 45–59 years (Fig. 13). The mean number of drinking occasions was found to be higher among rural populations, at 4.2 occasions (95% Cl: 3.6-4.8) than among urban residents, at 3.1 occasions (95% CI: 2.8-3.4) (Table 13).



#### Mean number of drinking occasions in the past 30 days among current Fig. 13.







PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVASTEPS 2013

	Men				Women			Both sexes		
	n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI	n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI	n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI	
Rural	513	5.4	4.4-6.3	617	2.7	2.3-3.0	1 130	4.2	3.6-4.8	
Urban	666	3.5	3.1-3.9	822	2.6	2.2-2.9	1 488	3.1	2.8–3.4	
Total	1 179	4.5	4.0-5.0	1 439	2.6	2.4-2.9	2 618	3.7	3.4-4.	

## Table 13Mean number of drinking occasions in the past 30 days among current<br/>(past 30 days) drinkers, by sex and area of residence

Current drinkers consumed on average 3.4 drinks per drinking occasion (95% CI: 3.1–3.6), with men consuming 4.2 drinks (95% CI: 3.8–4.6) and women consuming 2.2 drinks (95% CI: 2.1–2.4). In all age groups men consumed almost two times more per drinking occasion than women (Fig. 14). It is noteworthy that while the number of drinking occasions was higher among the rural population, the mean number of standard drinks per drinking occasion was found to be higher among the urban population at 3.4 drinks (95% CI: 3.2–3.7) as opposed to 3.3 drinks (95% CI: 2.9–3.8) for rural residents (Table 14).

## Fig. 14. Mean number of standard drinks per drinking occasion among current (past 30 days) drinkers, by sex and age group



Men Women Both sexes

## Table 14Mean number of standard drinks per drinking occasion among current<br/>(past 30 days) drinkers, by sex and area of residence

		Men		Women			Both sexes		
	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI
Rural	538	4.2	3.5-5.0	646	2.1	2.0-2.3	1 184	3.3	2.9-3.8
Urban	671	4.2	3.8-4.5	827	2.4	2.2-2.6	1 498	3.4	3.2-3.7
Total	1 209	4.2	3.8-4.6	1 473	2.2	2.1–2.4	2 682	3.4	3.1–3.6



The risk associated with alcohol consumption was assessed in current (past 30 days) drinkers based on the average amount of alcohol consumed per drinking occasion in the past 30 days. Results showed that 97.5% of all current drinkers (95% CI: 96.9–98.2) had a low risk associated with alcohol consumption; 0.8% of men (95% CI: 0.3–1.2) and 0.9% of women (95% CI: 0.3–1.4) had a medium risk; and 2.4% of men (95% CI: 1.5–3.3) and 0.7% of women (95% CI: 0.3–1.2) had a high risk (Table 15).

<b>3</b> , <b>1</b>	5	<b>J</b>	
30 days) drinkers, by sex			

High-, intermediate-, and low-volume drinking levels among current (past

	n	High level of drinking (≥ 60 g) (%)	95% CI	Intermediate drinking level (40.0–59.9 g) (%)	95% CI	Low level of drinking (< 40 g) (%)	95% CI
Men	1 147	2.4	1.5–3.3	0.8	0.3-1.2	96.9	95.9-97.9
Women	1 431	0.7	0.3-1.2	0.9	0.3-1.4	98.4	97.7–99.1
Both sexes	2 578	1.7	1.1–2.2	0.8	0.5–1.2	97.5	96.9–98.2

Among the survey respondents, one in five individuals had consumed six or more drinks on a single occasion at least once during the past 30 days, with a significant difference between men and women. A total of 29% of men (95% CI: 25.4–32.6) and 9.2% of women (95% CI: 7.6–10.9) reported having consumed six or more drinks at least once during the last 30 days. It is alarming that the proportion of people reporting this experience is higher in the younger age groups for both men and women (Fig. 15).







Table 15

Almost half of the current (past 30 days) drinkers reported consuming unrecorded alcohol (homebrewed alcohol, alcohol brought across the Republic of Moldova border, alcohol not intended for drinking or other untaxed alcohol) during the past seven days: 51.2% among men (95% CI: 46.6–55.9) and 40.2% of women (95% CI: 36.1–44.2) (Table 16).

		Men			Women			Both sexes		
	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	
Rural	567	70.0	64.2-75.9	634	53.0	47.1–58.8	1 201	63.0	58.0-67.9	
Urban	674	27.7	22.4-32.9	814	24.1	19.5–28.6	1 488	26.2	21.9-30.4	
Total	1 241	51.2	46.6-55.9	1 448	40.2	36.1-44.2	2 689	46.6	42.9-50.3	

#### Table 16 Consumption of unrecorded alcohol\*, by sex and area of residence

\* Homebrewed alcohol, alcohol brought across the border, alcohol not intended for drinking or other untaxed alcohol.

An analysis was carried out of the different types of alcohol consumed in the past seven days among current (past 30 days) drinkers, including recorded and unrecorded types of alcohol (homemade wine and spirits, among others). Consumption of unrecorded alcohol is known to be quite high in the Republic of Moldova owing to local traditions of home alcohol production.

Fig. 16 shows that in the last seven days, of the total alcohol consumed by current drinkers, 37% constituted unrecorded alcohol. Within this trend, there was no statistically significant difference between men and women, aside from a slightly higher consumption of unrecorded alcohol among women. Consumption of homemade wine accounted for 28.8% and homemade spirits 5.9%. A total of 6.1% of all unrecorded alcohol (2.3% of all alcohol consumed) was alcohol brought across the country's border, surrogate alcohol and other types of alcohol.



#### Fig. 16. Alcohol consumption during the past seven days, by type and sex

#### Conclusions

- 1. Only one in seven individuals was a lifetime alcohol abstainer. The prevalence of current drinkers was higher in rural areas (64.5%) than urban (58.0%).
- 2. Frequency of alcohol consumption was higher in men than women.
- 3. On an average drinking occasion men consumed more standard drinks (4.2) than women (2.2).
- 4. One in five individuals was a binge drinker and binge drinking was more common in men (29.0%) than women (9.2%).
- 5. One in two individuals consumed unrecorded alcohol, owing to local traditions of home alcohol production.

### Diet

#### Fruit and vegetable consumption

Consumption of fruit and vegetables was assessed in the survey population by sex, age and area of residence. The average number of days per week on which fruit and vegetables were consumed was 5.6 (95% CI: 5.5–5.7) and 5.9 (95% CI: 5.7–6.0) (for fruit and vegetables respectively). Fruit consumption was more frequent in women, at 5.8 days per week (95% CI: 5.7–5.9) than in men, at 5.4 days per week (95% CI: 5.2–5.6), with the difference being statistically significant, while men consumed vegetables on average 5.9 days per week and women 5.8 days per week. Consumption of both fruit and vegetables was more frequent in younger age groups (Table 17 and Table 18). It is worth noting that the data collection was performed in autumn, when the availability of fruit and vegetables is supposed to be at a peak for the country. These data on higher consumption of fruit and vegetables in autumn (related to increased seasonal availability) are confirmed by unpublished data from a survey on food consumption carried out in 1998.<sup>4</sup>

The frequency of fruit consumption was found to be higher among rural populations (5.7 days per week with a 95% CI of 5.5–5.8) than among urban populations (5.5 days, 95% CI: 5.3–5.7). Conversely, the urban population consumed vegetables more frequently (6 days per week) than those in rural areas (5.8 days per week) (Fig. 17).

Age		Men			Women		Both sexes		
group (years)	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI
18–29	325	5.4	5.0-5.7	512	5.8	5.6-6.0	837	5.6	5.4-5.8
30-44	467	5.7	5.5-5.9	754	5.8	5.6-6.0	1 221	5.7	5.6-5.9
45–59	668	5.3	5.1-5.5	997	5.8	5.7-6.0	1 665	5.6	5.4-5.7
60–69	341	5.1	4.8-5.4	682	5.5	5.3-5.7	1 023	5.3	5.1-5.5
18–69	1 801	5.4	5.2-5.6	2 945	5.8	5.7-5.9	4 746	5.6	5.5-5.7

### Table 17Mean number of days on which fruit was consumed in a typical week, by<br/>sex and age group

4 Unpublished study from 1998 by the United Nations Children's Fund on spring-autumn dietary intake in the Republic of Moldova.



## Table 18Mean number of days on which vegetables were consumed in a typical<br/>week, by sex and age group

Age		Men			Women			Both sexes		
group (years)	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	
18–29	323	5.9	5.6-6.2	511	5.7	5.4-6.0	834	5.8	5.6-6.1	
30-44	464	6.2	6.0-6.4	755	6.0	5.8-6.1	1 219	6.1	6.0-6.2	
45-59	667	5.7	5.5-5.9	997	5.9	5.7-6.0	1 664	5.8	5.6-5.9	
60-69	340	5.7	5.4-5.9	681	5.6	5.4-5.8	1 021	5.6	5.5-5.8	
18–69	1 794	5.9	5.8-6.1	2 944	5.8	5.7-6.0	4 738	5.9	5.7-6.0	

## Fig. 17. Mean number of days on which fruit and vegetables were consumed in a typical week, by sex and area of residence



The number of servings of fruit and vegetables consumed per day was found to be very similar among the urban and rural populations, with only slightly more fruit servings consumed in rural areas (2.2 servings, 95% Cl: 2.0–2.3)) than in urban areas (1.8 servings, 95% Cl: 1.7–1.9), and a higher frequency of daily vegetable intake among the urban population (2.1 servings) than among the rural population (on average 2.0 servings per day) (Fig. 18).





### Fig. 18. Mean number of servings of fruit and vegetables on average per day, by sex and area of residence

The average number of servings of both fruit and vegetables per day was equal to four and it was the same for both sexes. A higher frequency of servings could be seen in rural areas (4.2 servings, 95% CI: 3.9–4.4) than in urban areas (3.9 servings per day, 95% CI: 3.7–4.1), which could in part be explained by more access to these products in rural areas, but also by the increased availability of fruit and vegetables during the harvest period in the autumn, which is when the study population was interviewed (Fig. 19).

### Fig. 19. Mean number of servings of fruit and/or vegetables on average per day, by sex and area of residence



The majority of respondents (66.4%) of both sexes consumed three or more servings of fruit and/or vegetables per day (66% of men and 66.8% of women). About 5% of the study population reported not consuming fruit or vegetables at all (Fig. 20).



# Fig. 20. Distribution of respondents, by number of servings of fruit and/or vegetables per day

#### Oil and fat consumption

Consumption of oils and fats most often used for meal preparation in households was analysed. Of the total number of households investigated, 94.9% (95% CI: 93.5–96.40) used vegetable oil, 3.1% (95% CI: 2.2–4.0) prepared meals using animal fat, and the rest (2%) did not state any preference or did not use any oils or fats (Table 19). The survey on the health status of the population in the Republic of Moldova conducted in 2005 (9) showed that 65.8% of the population consumed only vegetable oils, 31.2% consumed vegetable oils and animal fats equally, and 1.4% consumed only animal fats. It should be noted that the survey was conducted among the population aged 18–75 years of both sexes.

Table 19 Type of oil or fat most often used in household meal preparati	able 19	of oil or fat most often used in household mea	al preparation
---	---------	--	----------------

n (house- holds)	Vegetable oil (%)	95% CI	Lard or suet (%)	95% CI	None in particular/ other (%)	95% CI	None used (%)	95% CI
4 761	94.9	93.5-96.4	3.1	2.2-4.0	1.9	0.8-3.0	0.1	0.0-0.1



#### Meal behaviour

On average, the number of reported meals eaten outside the home was 1.4 for both sexes and across all ages (95% CI: 1.3–1.6), with a significant difference between men and women: 1.7 meals (95% CI: 1.5–1.9) for men and 1.1 meals for women (95% CI: 1.0–1.3). There was a significant difference between age groups, with an average of 2.1 meals eaten outside the home in the age group 18–29 years, and 0.3 meals for the age group 60–69 years (Fig. 21). The frequency of eating out also significantly differed by area of residence: the urban population ate out on average two times more meals than rural respondents (Fig. 22).



#### Fig. 21. Mean number of meals eaten outside the home, by age and sex

#### Fig. 22. Mean number of meals eaten outside the home, by sex and area of residence





PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVASTEPS 2013

#### **Dietary salt**

Consumption of salt was analysed in the study population by asking the individuals that were interviewed questions regarding the frequency, quantity and type of salt used in their household, their cooking habits and their attitude towards dietary salt. A total of 24.3% of respondents mentioned that they added salt always or often before eating or while eating, with no significant difference between age groups. The percentage of men who added salt always or often to their meal was much higher than that of women (28%, 95% CI: 24.7–31.3 vs 20.3%, 95% CI: 18.1–22.5). A higher prevalence was identified among the rural population (25.2%, 95% CI: 21.6–28.7) than among urban residents (23.4%, 95% CI: 20.6–26.3). It is noteworthy that the main difference was between urban and rural men, while almost no difference was found between women from both areas of residence (Table 20).

		Men			Women			Both sexes		
	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	
Rural	791	26.4	22.2-30.6	1 220	20.2	17.3–23.2	2 011	23.4	20.6-26.3	
Urban	1 000	29.8	24.8-34.8	1 724	20.4	17.0–23.7	2 724	25.2	21.6-28.7	
Total	1 791	28.0	24.7-31.3	2 944	20.3	18.1–22.5	4 735	24.3	22.0-26.5	

#### Table 20 Percentage of respondents always or often adding salt before or while eating

The majority of respondents of all ages (81.4%, 95% Cl: 79.4–83.5) reported using iodized salt when cooking or preparing food at home, with no substantial difference between sexes. Consumption of iodized salt was found to decrease with age, but the difference was not found to be statistically significant (Fig. 23).

A higher prevalence and statistically significant difference was found in salt consumption between rural and urban residents: 74.4% (95% CI: 71.0–77.8) of respondents from rural areas used iodized salt more frequently, in comparison with 89.2% (95% CI: 87.4–91.0) among the urban population (Table 21).

### Fig. 23. Percentage of respondents using iodized salt when cooking or preparing food at home, by age and sex



PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVASTEPS 2013

47

		Men			Women			Both sexes		
	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	
Rural	748	73.4	68.3-78.5	1 208	75.5	72.0-79.0	1 956	74.4	71.0–77.8	
Urban	965	89.8	87.3-92.3	1 711	88.7	86.7-90.7	2 676	89.2	87.4–91.0	
Total	1 713	81.1	78.0-84.2	2 919	81.7	79.7-83.8	4 632	81.4	79.4-83.5	

## Table 21Percentage of respondents using iodized salt when cooking or preparing<br/>food at home, by area of residence and sex

Respondents were asked how often they consumed processed food high in salt. Among all survey participants, 32.4% (95% CI: 30.1–34.7) gave an affirmative answer. The percentage of men (36.5%, 95% CI: 33.2–39.8) who reported eating processed food high in salt was higher than that of women (28.1%, 95% CI: 25.4–30.7) and the difference between the sexes was statistically significant (Fig. 24). The proportion of respondents eating such foods decreased with age. Furthermore, a significant difference was identified between rural and urban residents (Table 22), with higher prevalence for the latter (29%, 95% CI: 25.9–32.2 vs 36.3%, 95% CI: 33.0–39.5).

### Fig. 24. Percentage of respondents always or often eating processed foods high in salt, by age and sex



### Table 22Percentage of respondents always or often eating processed foods high in<br/>salt, by area of residence and sex

	Men			Women			Both sexes		
	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
Rural	794	32.0	27.5-36.4	1 218	25.8	21.6-30.0	2 012	29.0	25.9-32.2
Urban	999	41.7	37.0-46.5	1 723	30.6	27.4–33.7	2 722	36.3	33.0-39.5
Total	1 793	36.5	33.2-39.8	2 941	28.1	25.4-30.7	4 734	32.4	30.1-34.7



Only 14.7% of all respondents believed that they consume too much or far too much salt. The percentage of men with this perception was higher than that of women. The proportion of women who thought they consume too little or far too little is higher (13.5%) than that of men (11.3%), while the percentages of those using (in their opinion) "just the right amount" was equal across the sexes (72.9%) (Fig. 25).



#### Fig. 25.Self-reported quantity of salt consumed, by sex

The vast majority of respondents believed that consuming too much salt could cause serious health problems (89.7%, 95% CI: 88.0–91.4). The prevalence of women (92.8%, 95% CI: 91.4–94.3) with this belief was higher than that of men (92.8%, 95% CI: 91.4–94.3) and the difference was statistically significant. No significant differences by age were identified for this specific question (Table 23).

Age		Men			Women			Both sexe	S
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–29	299	83.8	77.4-90.2	487	93.3	90.5-96.0	786	88.2	84.3-92.1
30-44	428	90.1	86.9-93.3	713	93.1	90.8-95.4	1 141	91.5	89.5-93.6
45-59	567	85.3	81.7-88.9	929	92.9	90.7-95.1	1 496	89.4	87.2–91.7
60-69	286	89.6	85.7-93.5	612	90.6	87.9–93.3	898	90.1	87.7–92.5
18–69	1 580	86.6	83.8-89.4	2 741	92.8	91.4-94.3	4 321	89.7	88.0-91.4

### Table 23Percentage of respondents thinking that consuming too much salt could<br/>cause serious health problems, by age and sex

Although a high percentage of respondents were aware that salt can cause serious health problems, only 30.7% of them considered lowering salt in diet to be very important; 44.4% thought this was somewhat important; and 24.9% thought it was not at all important. The proportion of women who considered lowering salt in their diet to be very or somewhat important was higher (82.1%) than that of men (75.1%) (Fig. 26). No significant age difference was identified for the answers to this question.





#### Fig. 26. Importance of lowering salt in diet, by sex

Respondents were asked what actions they took to control salt intake on a regular basis. The analysis showed that less than half (41.4%) of the study population undertook actions to limit their consumption of processed foods high in salt. A statistically significant difference was identified between sexes: 46.4% (95% CI: 42.8–49.9) for women and 36.9% (95% CI: 32.9–40.8) for men (Fig. 27). A total of 41.5% of respondents of both sexes (95% CI: 38.7–44.3) reported using salty products (such as sauces) other than salt when cooking. Only 15.8% (95% CI: 13.2–18.4) of respondents mentioned that they looked at the salt or sodium content on food labels, and 14.5% of them (95% CI: 12.6–16.4) affirmed that they bought low-salt/sodium alternatives. The prevalence of respondents in the last two categories might be so low because there is no specific regulation on salt labelling for processed foods in the Republic of Moldova.



#### Fig. 27. Percentage of respondents taking specific action to control salt intake, by sex



#### Conclusions

- 1. The average daily intake of fruit and vegetables among the Moldovan population was four servings, with a higher frequency in rural areas (4.2) than in urban areas (3.9).
- 2. Two thirds of the Moldovan population consumed fewer than five servings of fruit and vegetables daily.
- 3. The survey population used predominantly vegetable oil for cooking.
- 4. Younger age groups among both sexes and among the urban population ate outside the home more frequently.
- 5. Every fourth person (24.3%) reported adding salt while eating, with a higher prevalence among men (28%) than among women (20.3%) and, of these men, a higher prevalence in urban areas (29.8%) than rural (26.4%).
- 6. The population generally know the benefits of consuming iodized salt, with 81.4% of the survey respondents using iodized salt in food preparation at home (with a higher prevalence among the urban population (89.2%) than among rural residents (74.4%)).
- 7. One third of the population (32.4%) often consumed processed food high in salt, with more men (36.5%) reporting this than women (28.1%) and with a higher prevalence in urban areas (36.3%) than rural (29%).
- 8. The survey population was aware of the increased risk associated with high levels of salt consumption. A total of 89.7% considered that the consumption of high levels of salt poses serious health risks (with a higher prevalence of this opinion among women (92.8%) than men (86.6%)), but only 30.7% of the respondents were aware of the importance of lowering salt consumption in their own diets to improve their health.
- The population was not aware of the recommended level of salt consumption, and only 14.7% perceived that they consume too much salt. More than seven out of 10 individuals (72.9%) perceived that they consume "just the right amount of salt".



### **Physical activity**

Physical activity in the study population was analysed using continuous indicators, such as time spent participating in different physical activities, as well as categorical indicators, such as cut-off points for specific amounts of physical activity. Total physical activity per day was recorded, taking into account all domains (work-, transport- and recreation-related activities).

Analysis of the collected data showed that one in 10 individuals in the study population (or 10.1%, 95% CI: 8.6–11.5) did not meet WHO recommendations on physical activity for health; namely, performing 150 minutes of moderate-intensity physical activity per week (or equivalent) (19). No significant difference was observed between men (10.7%, 95% CI: 8.5–12.9) and women (9.4%, 95% CI: 7.7–11.1). The highest percentage of individuals not meeting the WHO recommendations was identified in the age group 60–69 years (14.6%) (Fig. 28).

Differences were also identified between the country's urban and rural populations, with a higher prevalence in urban areas of not corresponding to WHO's physical activity recommendations. The difference between sexes for all age groups constituted approximately 3% (Table 24).



### Fig. 28. Proportion of respondents not meeting WHO recommendations on physical activity for health, by age and sex

Men Women Both sexes



## Table 24Proportion of respondents not meeting WHO recommendations on<br/>physical activity for health, by area of residence and sex

	Men				Women			Both sexes		
	n	Not meeting rec's (%)	95% CI	n	Not meeting rec's (%)	95% CI	n	Not meeting rec's (%)	95% CI	
Rural	750	9.3	5.8-12.8	1 176	8.0	5.3-10.6	1 926	8.7	6.5-10.9	
Urban	993	12.1	9.5-14.8	1 689	11.0	8.9–13.1	2 682	11.6	9.8–13.4	
Total	1 743	10.7	8.5–12.9	2 865	9.4	7.7–11.1	4 608	10.1	8.6–11.5	

Note. Rec's: recommendations.

According to WHO recommendations (19), 63.2% of the study population fell into the high level of physical activity category; 24.8% were attributed to the moderate-level activity group; and 12% were in the low level of activity group.

No statistically significant difference was recorded between the sexes, with 66.3% of men (95% CI: 62.6–69.9) and 59.9% of women (95% CI: 56.9–62.9) in the high-level activity group, while 12.9% of men (95% CI: 10.5–15.3) and 10.9% of women (95% CI: 9.1–12.7) were in the low-level activity category (Fig. 29).

#### Fig. 29. Level of total physical activity according to WHO recommendations



Source: WHO Global recommendations on physical activity for health, 2010.<sup>32</sup>

As already mentioned, total physical activity per day was recorded, including work-related, transport-related and recreation-related activities. Altogether, respondents aged 18–69 years carried out an average of 285.4 minutes of physical activity per day, with a statistically significant



difference between men (313.2 minutes, 95% CI: 290.5–336.0) and women (255.7 minutes, 95% CI: 239.0–272.4). No significant difference was recorded between age groups of the same sex (Fig. 30).



#### Fig. 30. Mean minutes of total physical activity per day, by age and sex



The survey showed that individuals in rural areas were more exposed to physical activity, among both men and women. The highest mean difference was discovered in women, with an average of 318.6 minutes (95% CI: 290.0–347.1) among the rural population, compared with 187.3 minutes (95% CI: 171.9–202.8) among women in urban areas (Table 25).

#### Table 25Mean minutes of physical activity per day, by area of residence and sex

	Men				Women			Both sexes		
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	
Rural	750	361.7	324.6-398.8	1 176	318.6	290.0-347.1	1 926	341.0	312.1-369.8	
Urban	993	259.7	235.4-283.9	1 689	187.3	171.9–202.8	2 682	224.6	207.6-241.6	
Total	1 743	313.2	290.5-336.0	2 865	255.7	239.0-272.4	4 608	285.4	268.3-302.6	

Fig. 31 shows the distribution of the mean minutes of total physical activity by type of activity. In terms of the amount of time spent on physical activity, the greatest differences between sexes were found in work-related and recreation-related physical activities.





Fig. 31. Mean minutes of physical activity per day, by type of activity and sex

Another measurement of the physical activity levels among the study population was the median time spent performing physical activity. Median duration of all physical activity carried out daily recorded by respondents of all ages was 228.6 minutes; 282.9 minutes for men and 180 minutes for women (Table 26). The median time spent carrying out physical activity was much lower than the mean time, especially for women (Table 25), indicating disproportional distribution of the indicator among the population, with the median value far removed from the mean.

		,, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Age	Men	Women	Both sexes
aroun	Madian Interquartile	Madian Interquartile	Madian

#### Table 26 Median minutes of physical activity per day, by age and sex

Age	Men				Women			Both sex	es
group (years)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)
18–29	316	282.9	60.0-462.9	505	120.0	40.0-317.1	821	171.4	60.0-390.0
30-44	459	317.1	62.1-524.3	731	220.0	60.0-445.7	1 190	270.0	60.0-480.0
45-59	638	300.0	60.0-514.3	967	240.0	60.0-437.1	1 605	270.0	60.0-471.4
60–69	330	180.0	60.0-428.6	662	171.4	40.0-381.4	992	180.0	48.6-398.6
18–69	1 743	282.9	60.0-480.0	2 865	180.0	60.0-402.9	4 608	228.6	60.0-445.7



#### Conclusions

- 1. One in 10 individuals was physically inactive and did not meet WHO recommendations on physical activity for health, resulting in an increased risk for NCDs. The prevalence of physical inactivity was higher in urban areas than rural, and was found to increase with age.
- 2. Among the rural population, both sexes were more exposed to physical activity than in urban areas, with the highest difference found in women.
- 3. The daily median duration of all physical activities was 228.6 minutes, and men were found to be 1.5 times more physically active than women.
- 4. Almost two thirds (63.4%) of time spent carrying out physical activity was work related and approximately one third was transport related. Men spent more time in work-related physical activity, while women spent longer carrying out transport-related physical activity.

### History of raised blood pressure

Respondents were asked whether they had ever undergone blood pressure measurement and whether they had been diagnosed with high blood pressure. Among all age groups, 8.5% reported that their blood pressure had never been measured; 69% had undergone blood pressure measurement but had not been diagnosed with hypertension; 4.3% had been diagnosed with high blood pressure more than a year before; and 18.3% had been diagnosed with hypertension within the 12 months prior to the interview. These comprehensive results could be due to the inclusion of hypertension detection and its monitoring by primary health care services as a performance indicator.<sup>5</sup> As the prevalence of high blood pressure is usually greater in elderly people, it follows that younger age groups answered more frequently that they were never checked or diagnosed with hypertension, while the older age groups more frequently answered that they were checked and diagnosed with blood pressure problems more often (Table 27). Some statistically significant differences emerged in terms of raised blood pressure history between the sexes. A total of 10.8% of men (95% Cl: 8.6–13.0) had never had their blood pressure measured, compared with 6% of women (95% Cl: 4.6–7.3). The percentage of women diagnosed with high blood pressure during the previous 12 months was higher (21.6%, 95% Cl: 19.8–23.4) than that of men (15.2%, 95% Cl: 13.2–17.2) (Fig. 32).

<sup>5</sup> Common Order of the Ministry of Health and National Health Insurance Company No. 142/68A of 27 February 2014, on the approval of the Regulation on performance indicators' accomplishment and validation criteria.



					Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Measured, not diagnosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI
18–29	836	11.1	8.1–14.1	81.3	77.8–84.7	2.5	1.3–3.6	5.2	3.1–7.3
30-44	1 223	8.3	6.1–10.5	75.6	72.5–78.8	5.5	4.0-7.1	10.5	8.5–12.6
45–59	1 668	6.4	4.9-7.9	57.3	53.9-60.7	4.4	3.2-5.6	31.9	28.8–35.0
60–69	1 026	5.5	3.7-7.4	38.3	34.8-41.8	6.7	4.9-8.5	49.4	45.9–53.0
18–69	4 753	8.5	7.1–9.9	69.0	66.8–71.1	4.3	3.5–5.1	18.3	16.8–19.8

#### Table 27 Blood pressure measurement and diagnosis, by age

#### Fig. 32. Blood pressure measurement and diagnosis, by sex



Compliance with high blood pressure treatment was found to be very low. Of all respondents aged 18–69 years diagnosed with high blood pressure, less than half were taking medication prescribed by a doctor or health worker. The age group difference was statistically significant, with an increase in the proportion of those taking medication from 18% (95% Cl: 5.0–30.9) among the age group 18–29 years to 65.1% (95% Cl: 60.1–70.1) in the age group 60–69 years (Fig. 33).





# Fig. 33. Proportion currently taking medication for raised blood pressure prescribed by doctor or health worker among those diagnosed

### Conclusions

- 1. A total of 8.5% of respondents reported that their blood pressure had never been measured, with a significant difference between the sexes (10.8% of men vs 6% of women).
- 2. More than a year before the survey, 4.3% of respondents had been diagnosed with high blood pressure and 18.3% had been diagnosed with hypertension within the past 12 months.
- 3. Compliance with high blood pressure treatment was found to be very low (less than half).

### **History of diabetes**

History of diabetes, including blood sugar measurement, established diagnosis and treatment for diabetes were analysed. Of all the respondents, 40.3% had never had their blood sugar measured and 54.1% of them had undergone the test but had not been diagnosed with diabetes. A total of 1.2% of the respondents of all ages had been diagnosed with high blood glucose more than 12 months before the survey and 4.3% within the previous 12 months (Table 28). The proportion of respondents that had never undergone a test for diabetes was higher in the younger age groups, with a statistically significant difference between age groups, varying from 56.1% (95% CI: 51.2–61.0) in the respondents aged 18–29 years to 22.8% (95% CI: 19.3–26.4) in those aged 60–69 years. This trend is also characteristic for those whose blood glucose level had been tested but who had not been diagnosed with high blood sugar. The percentage of people diagnosed both within the past 12 months and earlier was also associated with age, but with a positive relationship; namely, a higher proportion in the older age groups.



					Both sexes	i			
Age group (years) 18–29	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Measured, not diagnosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI
18–29	836	56.1	51.2-61.0	43.4	38.5-48.3	0.3	0.0-0.6	0.3	0.0-0.6
30-44	1 223	37.6	34.0-41.2	59.1	55.5-62.7	0.8	0.2-1.5	2.5	1.4–3.5
45–59	1 667	29.8	26.6-33.1	60.1	56.6-63.5	2.2	1.3–3.2	7.9	6.3–9.5
60–69	1 026	22.8	19.3–26.4	60.4	56.4-64.3	2.9	1.5–4.2	13.9	11.2–16.7
18–69	4 752	40.3	37.7-43.0	54.1	51.5-56.8	1.2	0.9–1.6	4.3	3.6-5.0

#### Table 28 Blood sugar measurement and diagnosis, by age

In terms of blood sugar testing, significant differences between sexes were identified among the survey respondents: the percentage of men of all ages who had never had their blood glucose measured was 45.4% (95% CI: 41.7–49.1), compared with 34.9% of women of the same age group (95% CI: 32.0–37.8). The proportion of those who had undergone blood sugar measurement but had not been diagnosed was 34.9% (95% CI: 32.0–37.8) in men and 34.9% (95% CI: 32.0–37.8) in women. No statistically significant differences between the sexes were detected in the proportion of people diagnosed with high blood sugar (Fig. 34).



#### Fig. 34. Blood sugar measurement and diagnosis, by sex

Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months Diagnosed within past 12 months

Respondents previously diagnosed with raised blood sugar or diabetes were asked whether they had been prescribed any medication for diabetes by a health worker during the previous two weeks, or whether they were taking insulin for diabetes prescribed by a doctor or other health worker.



Insignificant differences were identified between the sexes, with 36.7% of men (95% CI: 26.4–47.1) and 35.7% of women (95% CI: 28.2–43.3) taking any medication for diabetes prescribed by a doctor or a health worker. A higher discrepancy was detected for those taking nsulin, with 13% of men (95% CI: 6.2–19.9) and 10.8% of women (95% CI: 6.7–14.9) taking insulin recommended by a doctor or a health worker (Fig. 35).





#### Conclusions

- 1. A total of 40.3% of respondents had never undergone blood sugar measurement/testing, with significant differences between the sexes (45.4% of men vs 34.9% of women).
- 2. Of all the respondents, 1.2% had been diagnosed with high blood sugar more than 12 months prior to the interview and 4.3% within the previous year.

### **History of raised cholesterol**

A total of 60% of respondents of all ages declared that they never had their blood cholesterol measured within a health care facility, while 34.7% had undergone a test for blood cholesterol level but had not been diagnosed with raised cholesterol. Only 0.9% of the study population had been diagnosed with a high level of cholesterol more than 12 months before the interview, and 4% within the past year. The proportion of people diagnosed with a high level of blood cholesterol was found to increase with age, while proportion of those that had never undergone a test for cholesterol decreases with age. There was no substantial difference between the sexes in terms of cholesterol measurement and diagnosis history (see Table 29 and Fig. 36). It should be noted that measurement



of total cholesterol is mandatory for the age group 40–65 years and is part of the performance indicator "determination of SCORE index" at the primary health care level.<sup>6</sup>

					Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Measured, not diagnosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI
18–29	837	73.3	68.9–77.7	25.4	21.0–29.8	0.3	0.0-0.8	0.9	0.0–1.9
30-44	1 223	59.2	55.4-62.9	37.4	33.7–41.1	1.4	0.6-2.1	2.0	1.1–2.9
45–59	1 667	50.5	46.9-54.1	41.2	37.8-44.6	0.9	0.4–1.3	7.5	5.9-9.0
60–69	1 026	46.1	41.8–50.5	41.1	36.9-45.2	2.0	1.0-2.9	10.8	8.4–13.3
18–69	4 753	60.4	57.7-63.1	34.7	32.1-37.4	0.9	0.6–1.2	4.0	3.3-4.7

#### Table 29 Total cholesterol measurement and diagnosis, by age

#### Fig. 36. Total cholesterol measurement and diagnosis, by sex



Among those diagnosed with a high level of total blood cholesterol, 24.6% had taken oral medication during the previous two weeks based on a prescription by a doctor or health worker. Of these individuals, 30.2% were men (95% CI: 18.0–42.4) and 21.5% were women (95% CI: 15.6–27.4).



<sup>6</sup> Common Order of the Ministry of Health and National Health Insurance Company No. 142/68A of 27 February 2014, on the approval of the Regulation on performance indicators' accomplishment and validation criteria.

#### Conclusions

- 1. A total of 60% of respondents of all ages had never had their blood cholesterol level measured.
- 2. Only 0.9% of the study population had been diagnosed with high cholesterol more than 12 months before the interview, and 4% within the past year.
- 3. Of the respondents with high cholesterol, 24.6% had taken oral medication for it during the previous two weeks, with a significant difference between the sexes (30.2% of men vs 21.5% of women).

### **CVD** history

Among all respondents, 12.9% reported having ever had a heart attack or chest pain from heart disease (angina) or stroke and prevalence was found to increase gradually with age, from 6.7% (95% CI: 4.8–8.7) in the age group 18–29 years to 27.9% (95% CI: 24.2–31.6) in the age group 60–69 years. Men reported cases of heart attack or stroke less frequently (9.7%, 95% CI: 7.9–11.4) than women (16.3%, 95% CI: 14.4–18.2), with the difference being statistically significant (Fig. 37).



## Fig. 37. Percentage of respondents having ever had a heart attack or chest pain from heart disease or a stroke, by age and sex

■ Men ■ Women ■ Both sexes

A total of 7% of all respondents reported regularly taking aspirin and 2% of them also took statins to prevent or treat heart disease (Fig. 38). The proportion of women that reported using aspirin for prevention or treatment of CVDs was twice as high as that of men: 10.1% for males (95% CI: 8.8–11.4) and 4.8% for females (95% CI: 3.7–5.8). Use of statins was less frequently reported but the proportion among women was higher (2.5%, 95% CI: 1.8–3.2) than among men (1.5%, 95% CI: 0.7–2.2).



Fig. 38. Percentage of respondents currently taking regularly aspirin or/and statins to prevent or treat heart disease



#### Conclusions

- 1. Among all respondents, 12.9% reported ever having had a heart attack or chest pain from heart disease (angina) or a stroke.
- 2. A total of 7% of all respondents reported taking aspirin regularly and 2% of them took statins to prevent or treat heart disease. The proportion of women who reported using aspirin for prevention or treatment of CVDs was twice as high as that of men.

### Lifestyle advice

Fig. 39 shows the proportion of respondents who reported receiving different types of lifestyle advice from a doctor or a health worker during the past three years. Some of the figures are detailed here.

- 41.6% of respondents had been advised to stop smoking or not to start: 50.4% among men (95% CI: 46.5–54.3) and 32.1% among women (95% CI: 28.1–36.1).
- 57.8% of respondents had been advised to reduce salt in their diet: 54.7% among men (95% CI: 50.4–59.0) and 61.2% among women (95% CI: 57.6–64.9).
- 62.65% of respondents had been advised to eat at least five servings of fruit and/or vegetables each day: 59.2% among men (95% CI: 55.2–63.2) and 66.4% among women (95% CI: 63.3–69.6).
- 62.3% of respondents had been advised to reduce fat in their diet: 58% among men (95% CI: 54.0–62.0) and 66.9% among women (95% CI: 63.8–70.0).
- 54.3% of respondents had been advised to start or to do more physical activity: 51.6% among men (95% CI: 47.4–55.9) and 57.2% among women (95% CI: 53.4–61.1).
- 52.1% of respondents had been advised to maintain a healthy body weight or to lose weight: 48.6% among men (95% CI: 44.1–53.1) and 56% among women (95% CI: 52.1–59.9).



Very little difference was revealed in terms of the responses provided by people from different age groups and between the sexes. The greatest difference between sexes was in the advice given to stop smoking, with a higher proportion of men answering that they had received such advice.



## Fig. 39. Percentage of respondents reporting having received lifestyle advice from a doctor or health worker during the past three years, by sex

#### Conclusions

- Fruit and vegetable consumption, alongside reduction of fat and salt in the diet were the most frequent health advice topics addressed by a doctor or health worker to the survey respondents. Women reported receiving such advice more frequently than men.
- 2. More than half of the study population received advice on physical activity for health and on healthy body weight, with a higher prevalence of this in women than men.

### **Cervical cancer screening**

Female respondents were asked whether they had ever had a screening test for cervical cancer. Of all the women aged 18–69 years participating in the study, 63.2% (95% CI: 59.5–66.9) reported ever having undergone a screening test for cervical cancer. The highest prevalence of testing among women was in the age group 45–59 years, with 73.1% (95% CI: 68.9–77.3) and the lowest was in the age group 18–29 years, with 49.9% (95% CI: 43.3–56.5). Women in rural areas reported more frequently having ever undergone cervical cancer screening than the urban female population (see Fig. 40 and Table 30). It should be noted that according to national legislation all women aged 25–64 years should be screened for cervical cancer once every two years (*20*), and screening for cervical cancer is also a performance indicator for primary health care. According to the Ministry of Health's official statistics, the rates of women screened for cervical cancer in 2012–2013 were 60.1% and 59.9% (*21*).



Fig. 40. Percentage of women tested for cervical cancer, by age group



## Table 30Percentage of women aged 18–69 years tested for cervical cancer,<br/>by area of residence

	n	Ever tested (%)	95% CI
Rural	1 063	66.0	60.6-71.4
Urban	1 574	60.2	55.3-65.2
Total	2 637	63.2	59.5-66.9

The percentage of female respondents aged 30–49 years that had ever undergone screening for cervical cancer was 69.7% (95% CI: 65.7–73.7) (Table 31).

#### Table 31 Percentage of women aged 30–49 years tested for cervical cancer

n	Ever tested (%)	95% CI
939	69.7	65.7–73.7

#### Conclusions

- 1. Six out of 10 women (63.2%) had been screened for cervical in the past, with a higher prevalence among women in rural areas than among those in urban areas.
- 2. Seven out of 10 women in the age group most at risk for cervical cancer (30–49 years) had undergone cervical cancer screening. Women aged 45–59 years had the highest (73.1%) cervical screening coverage, compared with women aged 18–29 years, who had the lowest (49.9%).



### **Physical measurements**

Hypertension as a risk factor for NCD was assessed by means of blood pressure measurement. Mean SBP in the study population was 132.8 mmHg (95% CI: 131.8-133.9); 134.6 mmHg for men (95% CI: 133.2–136.0) and 130.9 mmHg (95% CI: 129.6–132.3) for women. Mean DBP was 85.0 mmHg (95% CI: 84.4–85.6) in the study population; 85.0 mmHg (95% CI: 84.4–85.6) in men and 84.6 mmHg (95% CI: 83.8–85.5) in women (Fig. 41). Both SBP and DBP were found to increase with age. The SBP in the age group 60–69 years was approximately 30% higher than in the age group 18–29 years, and the difference in DBP between the same age groups was about 15%.



#### Fig. 41. Mean SBP and DBP (mmHg), by sex and age group\*

The prevalence of hypertension in the study population was 39.8% (95% CI: 37.5-42.2); 40.3% (95% CI: 37.0-43.7) for men and 39.3% (95% CI: 36.6-42.1) for women. There was a statistically significant difference between ages, with an increase in prevalence from 16.9% (95% CI: 13.3-20.5) in the younger age group, to 76.7% (95% CI: 73.2-80.3) in the older age group (Fig. 42). The percentage of those with an SBP of  $\geq$ 160 mmHg and/or a DBP of  $\geq$ 100 mmHg, or taking medication for raised blood pressure was 21.7% (95% CI: 20.0-23.3); 19.3% (95% CI: 16.9-21.6) for men and 24.2% (95% CI: 22.1-26.3) for women.



<sup>\*</sup>n=4226.

Fig. 42. Percentage of respondents with raised blood pressure, or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure, by sex



Of all the respondents not currently taking medication for hypertension, 33.2% (95% CI: 30.7–35.6) had an SBP of  $\geq$ 140 mmHg and/or a DBP of  $\geq$ 90 mmHg. The proportion of men in this category was 35.9% (95% CI: 32.4–39.3) and that of women was 30.1% (95% CI: 27.3–32.9) (Fig. 43).

## Fig. 43.Percentage of respondents with raised blood pressure, excluding those<br/>taking medication for raised blood pressure, by sex



Respondents identified as having high blood pressure (SBP  $\geq$  140 mmHg and/or DBP  $\geq$  90 mmHg) and those taking medication for raised blood pressure were analysed together: 4.1% (95% CI: 3.0– 5.2) of them were taking medication for high blood pressure (SPB < 100 mmHg and DBP < 90 mmHg).



A total of 19.7% (95% CI: 17.6–21.9) were taking medication but still had increased blood pressure (SBP ≥140 mmHg and/or DBP ≥90 mmHg). The remaining 76.2% (95% CI: 73.7–78.7) were not taking medication but had increased blood pressure (Fig. 44).

The percentage of respondents with controlled blood pressure was higher among the urban population (5.2%, 95% CI: 3.6–6.8) than among those in rural areas (3.4%, 95% CI: 1.9–4.9). Also, the urban population comprised a higher proportion of individuals with hypertension that and taking medication.

A statistically significant difference was identified between men and women in terms of the distribution of controlled blood pressure: 6.0% of women (95% Cl: 4.0–8.0) were taking medication with SPB <100 mmHg and DBP <90 mmHg, in comparison with 2.4% among men (95% Cl: 1.4–3.4). A total of 84.1% (95% Cl: 80.9–87.3) of men were not taking medication but had raised blood pressure, in comparison with 67.5% of women (95% Cl: 63.9–71.0). In contrast, the proportion of women that were taking medication but that still had high blood pressure was twice that of men (Fig. 44).





Anthropometric measurements such as height, weight, and waist and hip circumference were used to calculate BMI and mean WHR in order to estimate the prevalence of overweight and obesity in the study population (excluding pregnant women) by age, sex and area of residence.

Male respondents were on average 173 cm tall (95% CI: 172.6–173.5) and weighed on average 79.2 kg (95% CI: 78.1–80.4), and females were on average 161.8 cm tall (95% CI: 161.4–162.2) and weighed on average 70.7 kg (95% CI: 69.9–71.6). The weight and height data were used to compute



BMI. Mean BMI for the study population (both sexes) was 26.6 (95% CI: 26.4–26.9); 26.2 (95% CI: 26.0–26.5) for men and 27.0 (95% CI: 26.7–27.4) for women. The gradual increase in BMI that was found to occur with age is depicted in Fig. 45.





No substantial difference between sexes was found for this indicator among the study population. However, while disaggregating by area of residence, significant differences were found in the female population, with a mean BMI of 27.8 (95% CI: 27.4–28.3) for rural women and 26.1 (95% CI: 25.6–26.6) for women in urban areas. In contrast, men from urban areas had a lower BMI than men from rural areas (Table 32).

	Men				Women			Both sexes		
	n	Mean BMI	95% CI	n	Mean BMI	95% CI	n	Mean BMI	95% CI	
Rural	776	25.9	25.5-26.3	1 171	27.8	27.4-28.3	1 947	26.8	26.5-27.1	
Urban	935	26.6	26.2-27.0	1 601	26.1	25.6-26.6	2 536	26.4	26.0-26.7	
Total	1 711	26.2	26.0-26.5	2 772	27.0	26.7-27.4	4 483	26.6	26.4-26.9	

#### Table 32 Mean BMI (kg/m²), by sex and area of residence

The study population was grouped into four BMI categories: underweight (BMI <18.5), normal weight (BMI 18.5–24.9), overweight (BMI 25.0–29.9) and obese (BMI  $\geq$ 30.0). A total of 56% of all respondents (both sexes) had a BMI greater than 25 and thus fell into the overweight or obese categories; 41.65% were grouped in the normal weight category and 2.5% in the underweight category (Fig. 46). The combined percentages of overweight and obese categories in men and women were very similar. Women had a higher prevalence of BMI  $\geq$ 30.0 (28.5%, 95% CI: 26.3–30.7) than men (17.8%, 95% CI: 15.6–20.0), while a higher prevalence of men in the overweight category was recorded. Statistically significant differences were recorded between the sexes.



The survey on the health status of the population in the Republic of Moldova (9) showed that the mean BMI was 25.6, with no difference between the sexes (25.6 for both) or area of residence (25.5 in urban areas and 25.6 in rural areas). The prevalence of overweight was higher in men than in women (36.9 vs 32.7) and in rural areas in comparison with urban settings (35.1 vs 33.9). In contrast, the prevalence of obesity was higher in women than in men (17.1 vs 13.3) and in urban areas in comparison with rural settings (16.3 vs 14.7). This highlights that the situation worsens in the absence of concrete policy actions to address these issues.



#### Fig. 46. Distribution by BMI category

WHR was computed for all respondents (excluding pregnant women), using measurements of waist and hip circumferences. Results showed a WHR equal to 0.9 for men and 0.8 for women (Table 33). WHO defines obesity as having a WHR above 0.90 for males and above 0.86 for females. The values for both sexes in the current study were found to be at the lower limit of obesity. Almost no differences were found between the various age groups in terms of mean WHR.

#### Table 33Mean WHR, by sex and age group

Age group (years)	Men			Women		
	n	Mean WHR	95% CI	n	Mean BMI	95% CI
18–29	303	0.9	0.9-0.9	461	0.8	0.8-0.8
30-44	427	0.9	0.9-0.9	693	0.8	0.8-0.8
45-59	599	0.9	0.9-0.9	946	0.9	0.9-0.9
60-69	314	0.9	0.9–1.0	636	0.9	0.9-0.9
18–69	1 643	0.9	0.9-0.9	2 736	0.8	0.8-0.8



#### Conclusions

- 1. Mean SBP among the Moldovan population was 132.8 mmHg, with the higher values found in men (134.5 mmHg). Mean DBP was 85 mmHg, with no differences between the sexes.
- 2. Prevalence of hypertension among Moldova's adult population was 39.8%, with no difference between the sexes.
- 3. A total of eight out of 10 (76.2%) individuals identified as having hypertension were not controlling their blood pressure, with a higher prevalence of this among the rural population and among men. This could be due to the a lack of knowledge about hypertension as a risk factor for NCDs.
- 4. Mean body weight and height of Moldovan men was 79.2 kg and 173 cm, respectively. For women, mean body weight was 70.7 kg and height was 161.8 cm.
- 5. Mean BMI in the study population was 26.6; 26.2 for men and 27.0 for women. Mean BMI in women from rural areas was higher than that of urban women and rural men.
- 6. More than one in two individuals (56%) were overweight or obese, with a higher prevalence of overweight in men and a higher prevalence of obesity in women. The prevalence of overweight and obesity was found to increase with age.
- 7. The populations of both sexes were found to be at the lower limits of the obesity category, according to their WHRs.

### **Biochemical measurements**

The level of blood glucose of the survey participants was assessed using rapid diagnostic tests and capillary whole blood values. According to the common epidemiological classification of diabetes, participants with pre-diabetes (with fasting blood glucose between 5.6 and 6.1 mmol/L) were considered at higher risk for cardiovascular pathology and were included in the group with impaired fasting glycaemia (IFG). Raised blood glucose was defined as a capillary whole blood value equal to or greater than 6.1 mmol/L.

Mean fasting blood glucose level was found to be 5.2 mmol/L (95% CI: 5.1–5.2) in the total study population, including those currently taking medication for diabetes; 5.1 mmol/L (95% CI: 5.0–5.2) in men and 5.2 mmol/L (95% CI: 5.1–5.3) in women. Figures for mean fasting blood glucose were lowest in the age group 18–29 years (4.8 mmol/L, 95% CI: 4.7–4.9) and highest in the age group 60–69 years (5.7 mmol/L, 95% CI: 5.6–5.9) (Fig. 47).


### Fig. 47. Mean fasting blood glucose level (mmol/L), by sex and age group

The percentage of respondents with IFG was analysed based on the aforementioned fasting blood glucose limits. Non-fasting subjects were excluded. A total of 8.3% of the study population was found to have IFG: it was detected in 7.4% of men (95% CI: 5.6–9.2) and 9.1% of women (95% CI: 7.7–10.6). Although the prevalence was higher in women, the difference was not statistically significant. Levels of IFG were found to differ among age groups, with a prevalence among people aged 60–69 years of almost three times higher than among those aged 18–29 years.



#### Fig. 48. Prevalence of IFG, by sex and age group

A total of 12.3% of the study population had a blood glucose level of  $\geq$  6.1 mmol/L, with 11.5% (95% CI: 9.5–13.5) in men and 13% (95% CI: 11.4–14.6) in women. The proportion of the study population



with raised blood glucose values was found to increase from 5.3% (95% CI: 3.0–7.6) in the age group 18–29 years to 23.3% (95% CI: 19.6–27.0) in those aged 60–69 years (Fig. 49).



### Fig. 49. Prevalence of raised blood glucose or currently taking medication for diabetes, by sex and age group

Blood cholesterol level was tested in the study population, including participants receiving cholesterol-lowering medication. Mean total blood cholesterol of the survey population was 4.5 mmol/L (95% Cl: 4.5–4.6); 4.4 mmol/L (95% Cl: 4.4–4.5) in men and 4.6 mmol/L (95% Cl: 4.5–4.7) in women. Mean total blood cholesterol levels tended to increase with age in both sexes and the difference was statistically significant (Table 34).

Age		Men			Women			Both sexes			
group (years)	n	Mean mmol/L	95% CI	n	Mean mmol/L	95% CI	n	Mean mmol/L	95% CI		
18–29	218	4.0	3.9-4.2	394	4.2	4.1-4.4	612	4.1	4.0-4.2		
30-44	354	4.5	4.4-4.6	606	4.5	4.5-4.6	960	4.5	4.4-4.6		
45–59	506	4.7	4.6-4.8	821	4.9	4.8-5.0	1 327	4.8	4.8-4.9		
60-69	277	4.7	4.5-4.8	571	5.1	4.9-5.2	848	4.9	4.8-5.0		
18–69	1 355	4.4	4.4-4.5	2 392	4.6	4.5-4.7	3 747	4.5	4.5-4.6		

#### Table 34 Mean total cholesterol (mmol/L), by sex and age group

Fig. 50 shows the percentage of respondents that had raised total cholesterol of  $\geq$  5.0 mmol/L and those with a blood cholesterol level of  $\geq$  6.2 mmol/L. Respondents that were currently taking medication for raised cholesterol were also included in these categories. A total of 29.4% of the study population had a blood cholesterol level of  $\geq$  5 mmol/L (95% CI: 27.1–31.7), and 6.5% had a blood



cholesterol level of  $\geq$  6.2 mmol/L (95% CI: 5.4–7.5). The proportion of women in both categories was higher than that of men, but the difference was not statistically significant.



Fig. 50.Percentage of respondents with a total cholesterol level of  $\geq$  5.0 and  $\geq$  6.2mmol/L, or currently taking medication for raised cholesterol, by sex

The mean level of HDL cholesterol in all respondents' blood was 1.4 mmol/L (95% CI: 1.4–1.4), with a higher level found in women (1.5 mmol/L, 95% CI: 1.4–1.5) than in men (1.3 mmol/L, 95% CI: 1.3–1.4) (Table 35).

Age		Men			Women			Both sexes		
group (years)	n	Mean HDL	95% CI	n	Mean HDL	95% CI	n	Mean HDL	95% CI	
18–29	218	1.3	1.2–1.3	394	1.4	1.4–1.5	612	1.3	1.3–1.4	
30-44	354	1.3	1.3–1.4	606	1.5	1.4–1.5	960	1.4	1.4-1.4	
45-59	506	1.4	1.4–1.5	821	1.5	1.4–1.5	1 327	1.5	1.4–1.5	
60-69	277	1.4	1.3–1.5	571	1.4	1.4–1.5	848	1.4	1.4–1.5	
18–69	1 355	1.3	1.3–1.4	2 392	1.5	1.4–1.5	3 747	1.4	1.4–1.4	

### Table 35Mean HDL cholesterol, by sex and age group

Fig. 52 shows the proportion of the population with an HDL cholesterol level under 1.29 mmol/L for women and under 1.03 mmol/L for men. Among women, 39.8% (95% CI: 36.9–42.8) had an HDL level of less than 1.29 mmol/L. Among men, 27.4% (95% CI: 24.1–30.8) had an HDL level of less than 1.03 mmol/L. No significant differences between age groups were found.





Fig. 51. Proportion of population with decreased HDL cholesterol

### Conclusions

- 1. Mean fasting blood glucose level was 5.2 mmol/L and was found to increase with age for both sexes. It was at the lower limit for pre-diabetes in the older age group (aged 60–69 years).
- 2. One in 10 individuals (8.3%) were categorized as having IFG and thus a higher risk for CVD, with a higher prevalence of this in women than in men.
- 3. More than one in 10 individuals (12.3%) had raised blood glucose and diabetes, and the proportion was found to be four times higher in the older age group than among younger people.
- 4. Mean blood cholesterol level was 4.5 mmol/l and tended to increase with age for both sexes.
- 5. The prevalence of high-risk cholesterol level or hypercholesterolemia in the population was found to be 29.4% and the prevalence of hypercholesterolemia was 6.5% higher among women than men.
- 6. Four in 10 women and every fourth man had a decreased level of HDL cholesterol, resulting in them being at higher risk for CVDs.

### **CVD risk**

Respondents aged 40–69 years were assessed to establish those with a 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$ 30%, and those with existing CVD. A 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$ 30% is defined according to age, sex, blood pressure, smoking status (current smokers or individuals who stopped smoking less than one year before the assessment), total cholesterol, and diabetes (previously diagnosed or with a fasting plasma glucose concentration of >7.0 mmol/L).

The percentage of respondents in the age group 40–69 years falling within the category of 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$  30% or with existing CVD was 23% (95% CI: 20.5–25.4). Prevalence of this



was much higher among women at 27% (95% CI: 24.1–29.8) than among men at 18.5% (95% CI: 14.8–22.3), and the difference was statistically significant. Among respondents in the age group 40–54 years, 16% (95% CI: 13.3–18.8) were found to have a 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$ 30% or existing CVD, compared with 33.1% (95% CI: 29.4–36.7) for this indicator in the age group 55–69 years, and, again, the difference was statistically significant (Table 36).

Of the aforementioned group of respondents (40–69 years old, with a 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$ 30%, including those with existing CVD), 51.3% (95% CI: 46.0–56.6) were receiving drug therapy and counselling (including glycaemic control) to prevent heart attacks and strokes. Counselling was defined as receiving advice from a doctor or other health worker to: stop smoking or not to start; reduce salt in diet; eat at least five servings of fruit and/or vegetables per day; reduce fat in diet; start or do more physical activity; maintain a healthy body weight; or to lose weight. No significant differences were identified between the sexes or the various age groups (Fig. 52).

## Table 36Percentage of respondents with a 10-year CVD risk (≥30%)or with existing CVD

Age	Men		Women			Both sexes			
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
40-54	408	10.9	7.2-14.6	656	20.8	17.0-24.7	1 064	16.0	13.3–18.8
55-69	396	30.1	24.1-36.1	775	35.6	31.6-39.7	1 171	33.1	29.4-36.7
40-69	804	18.5	14.8–22.3	1 431	27.0	24.1-29.8	2 235	23.0	20.5-25.4

## Fig. 52. Percentage of eligible individuals receiving drug therapy and counselling to prevent heart attacks and strokes\*



\*n=171.



### Conclusions

- The prevalence of individuals aged 40–69 years with a 10-year CVD risk of ≥30% or with existing CVD constituted 23% (95% CI: 20.5–25.4). Of these, 51.3% (95% CI: 46.0–56.6) were receiving drug therapy and counselling to prevent heart attack and stroke.
- 2. A statistically significant difference between the sexes was found, with much higher prevalence among women 27% (95% CI: 24.1–29.8) than among men 18.5% (95% CI: 14.8–22.3).

### Summary of combined risk factors

Combined CVD risk factors were analysed in the study population. Based on the interview results and physical and biochemical measurements, the following risk factors were used:

- current daily smoking;
- fewer than five servings of fruit and/or vegetables per day;
- not meeting WHO recommendations on physical activity for health (<150 minutes of moderate activity per week, or equivalent);
- overweight or obese (BMI  $\geq$  25 kg/m2);
- raised blood pressure (SBP ≥ 140 mmHg and/or DBP ≥ 90 mmHg, or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure).

The percentage of respondents with 0, 1–2 or 3–5 risk factors by age group and sex are presented in Fig. 53. In 8% (95% CI: 6.7–9.3) of the study population, none of the abovementioned five risk factors were identified; 61.7% (95% CI: 59.7–63.7) of the respondents had 1–2 risk factors; and 30.3% (95% CI: 28.0–32.6) has 3–5 of the risk factors listed. Prevalence of 3–5 combined risk factors was much higher in the age group 45–69 years (47.6%, 95% CI: 44.7–50.5), while prevalence of 1–2 risk factors was higher in the age group 18–44 years (68.9%, 95% CI: 66.4–71.5). Differences were statistically significant. A higher proportion of men had 3–5 risk factors (35.2%, 95% CI: 31.8–38.6) than women (25%, 95% CI: 22.4–27.5). In addition, the percentage of women with 1–2 risk factors (64.6%, 95% CI: 62.0–67.3) was higher than that of men (59.1%, 95% CI: 55.9–62.2). None of the above-mentioned risk factors were identified in 5.7% of men (95% CI: 3.9–7.6), and the percentage of women with none of the risk factors was 10.4% (95% CI: 8.7–12.2).



#### Fig. 53. Summary of combined risk factors, by age group and sex

### **Health care**

Level of health insurance, as well as financial and physical access to health care were analysed, based on the results of the survey questionnaires. Among all respondents aged 18–69 years, 66.4% (95% CI: 64.1–68.8) declared that they were covered by health insurance at the time of the interview, with a statistically significant difference between women and men, whereby women had better coverage (71.2%, 95% CI: 68.8–73.6 for women vs 62.1%, 95% CI: 58.4–65.7 for men). The percentage of insured individuals was found to increase with age and reached its highest level in the individuals aged 60–69 years among the study population (93%, 95% CI: 90.8–95.1) (Fig. 54). Results of the study showed a much lower level of health insurance coverage compared with official data from the Ministry of Health. The Ministry of Health's 2013 annual activity report (22) shows a level of population health insurance coverage of 83.2%. Taking into account that the STEPS survey only included the population aged 18–69 years, and the fact that children and retired people are insured by State, the actual difference would appear to be even higher.

A statistically significant difference was identified in terms of health insurance coverage by area of residence (Table 37). The percentage of respondents with health insurance coverage among the urban population was 79.2% (95% CI: 76.5–81.9), which is much higher than among respondents from rural areas (55.1%, 95% CI: 51.7–58.5).



100.0% Ι 80.0% Ι Т 60.0% 96.5 93.0 89.4 40.0% 73.8 71.2 69.0 66.4 66.2 65.2 63.7 61.9 60.8 62.1 58.2 57.2 20.0% 0.0% 18-29 years 30-44 years 45-59 years 60-69 years Total Men Women Both sexes

## Fig. 54.Percentage of respondents covered by health insurance,<br/>by age group and sex

## Table 37Percentage of respondents covered by health insurance,<br/>by area of residence and sex

	Men			Women			Both sexes		
-	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
Rural	800	48.0	42.8-53.2	1 218	62.9	59.4-66.5	2 018	55.1	51.7-58.5
Urban	1 005	78.3	74.4-82.3	1 727	80.2	77.2-83.1	2 7 3 2	79.2	76.5-81.9
Total	1 805	62.1	58.4-65.7	2 945	71.2	68.8-73.6	4 750	66.4	64.1-68.8

Survey participants were asked which of a list of financial sources they had used to pay for health care expenditure, such as medicines, consultations, treatment, hospitalization or patient care during the previous 12 months. The percentages of respondents using various financial sources for health expenditure are represented in Fig. 55. The majority of respondents (66%, 95% CI: 63.3–68.8) used their current income to pay for health expenditure. The second most frequent answer was "payment or reimbursement from health insurance" (26.6%, 95% CI: 24.2–28.9), followed by "financial sources from family member or friend outside household" (19.8%, 95% CI: 17.5–22.2), "borrowed from someone other than family or friend" (8.6%, 95% CI: 7.2–10.0), "savings" (8.3%, 95% CI: 6.7–9.9), and "sold items" (5%, 95% CI: 3.8–6.1).





### Fig. 55. Financial sources used for health expenditure, by sex

Based on self-reported data, the percentages of respondents with NCDs (cancer, chronic respiratory disease, diabetes, or CVDs, including heart disease and stroke) were analysed. A total of 14.8% (95% CI: 13.3–16.2) of the study population (both sexes, aged 18–69 years) reported having been diagnosed with an NCD (Table 38). The prevalence of NCDs in women (18.2, 95% CI: 16.3–20.1) was significantly higher than in men (11.6%, 95% CI: 9.7–13.4) and was found to increase with age for both sexes.

Age		Men			Women			Both sexes		
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	
18–29	324	5.2	2.4-8.0	510	6.7	3.9–9.5	834	5.9	3.9–7.8	
30-44	469	6.8	4.5-9.1	754	12.2	9.4-15.0	1 223	9.3	7.5–11.0	
45–59	667	18.9	15.2-22.6	999	28.0	24.6-31.3	1 666	23.6	21.1–26.2	
60-69	344	31.9	25.9-37.9	682	43.2	38.7-47.8	1 026	37.6	33.6-41.6	
18–69	1 804	11.6	9.7-13.4	2 945	18.2	16.3-20.1	4 749	14.8	13.3–16.2	

#### Table 38Percentage of respondents with NCDs, by age and sex

Among the respondents with NCDs, 92.1% (95% CI: 89.7–94.6) declared that they had visited a health care facility due to an NCD, excluding hospitalization, at least once (Table 39). A total of 34.3% of them (95% CI: 30.1–38.5) had visited a health care facility for a current NCD during the past 30 days. No significant differences were identified between sexes and age groups.



## Table 39Percentage of respondents with NCDs who visited a health care<br/>facility for an NCD, by sex

Age		Men			Women			Both sex	es
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–69	284	91.8	88.7-95.0	676	92.4	88.9-95.9	960	92.1	89.7–94.6

Mean travel time to a health care facility for the most recent visit, among responders with an NCD who reported ever having visited a health care facility was 79.7 minutes (95% CI: 67.7–91.7) and it was higher among women (85.3 minutes) than men (70.9 minutes). Mean travel time for the rural population was 97.2 minutes (95% CI: 78.1–116.3), whereas for the urban population it was 56.2 minutes (95% CI: 44.4–68.1), and the difference was statistically significant (Table 40).

## Table 40Mean time spent traveling to and from a health care facility during the<br/>most recent visit for an NCD, by area of residence and sex

	Men				Women		Both sexes		
	n	Mean minute)	95% CI	n	Mean minute)	95% CI	n	Mean minute)	95% CI
Rural	102	80.9	60.6-101.1	230	107.7	81.1–134.3	332	97.2	78.1–116.3
Urban	99	57.8	36.9-78.8	294	55.2	41.8-68.6	393	56.2	44.4-68.1
Total	201	70.9	56.4-85.5	524	85.3	69.1-101.5	725	79.7	67.7–91.7

Mean waiting time at a health care facility during the last visit, among responders with an NCD who reported ever having visited a health care facility was 49.8 minutes (95% CI: 40.4–59.2) and it was higher among men (55.1 minutes, 95% CI: 36.6–73.5) than women (46.3 minutes, 95% CI: 37.6–54.9), with no significant statistical difference. There was, however, a large difference in the mean waiting time between age groups, especially among men (Fig. 56).





## Fig. 56.Mean waiting time (in minutes) before appointment at last visit to health<br/>care facility for an NCD, by age group and sex

An analysis was carried out of the mean number of visits to specific health care facilities during the past 30 days among respondents with an NCD that reported having visited a health care facility during the past 30 days. The mean number of visits to a health centre for all eligible respondents aged 18–69 years was 1.7 (95% Cl: 1.3–2.1). Respondents had visited a public hospital on average 0.5 times (95% Cl: 0.3–0.7), and a private hospital 0.1 times (95% Cl: 0.0–0.1) during the previous 30 days (Table 41). No significant differences between sexes or age groups were identified.

#### Table 41 Mean number of visits to specific health care facilities

					Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of visits to health centre	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to public hospital	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to private hospital	95% CI
18–69	319	1.7	1.3–2.1	317	0.5	0.3-0.7	317	0.1	0.0-0.1

The mean amount (MDL) of expenditure by respondents for specific health care costs and in total for all visits in the past 30 days to a health care facility due to an NCD – among those with NCDs who had visited a health care facility for that NCD in the past 30 days – was MDL 456.4 (95% CI: 354.3–558.6), with no significant difference between the sexes. The highest mean amount was spent on medicines: MDL 369.7 (95% CI: 285.2–454.2) (Table 42).



		Μ	len		Won	nen	Both sexes		
	n	MDL	95% CI	n	MDL	95% CI	n	MDL	95% CI
Provider fees	53	11.8	0.0-27.4	172	17.7	4.4-31.0	225	15.7	5.3-26.0
Medicine	54	387.3	210.7-563.8	166	359.9	270.8-448.9	220	369.7	285.2-454.2
Tests	49	27.7	0.0-73.8	166	24.6	8.9-40.3	215	25.6	8.1–43.1
Transport	57	25.7	8.7-42.8	165	30.7	17.2-44.2	222	28.9	18.3–39.5
Other expenses	58	3.3	0.0-8.4	160	6.7	0.0-15.8	218	5.4	0.0–11.4
Total	79	356.3	216.0-496.6	228	514.6	382.4-646.9	307	456.4	354.3-558.6

## Table 42Mean MDL spent on visits to a health care facility for an NCD,<br/>by type of expenditure and sex

The mean amount spent by respondents on health care not related to a visit to a health care facility during the past 30 days was MDL 223 (95% CI: 175.5–270.5), with a higher mean for women (MDL 249.7, 95% CI: 189.5–309.9) than men (MDL 182.6, 95% CI: 123.0–242.3). No significant difference was identified between women and men, nor between age groups, in terms of the mean amount of money spent on health care not related to visits to health care facilities (Fig. 57).

## Fig. 57. Mean MDL spent on health care not related to a visit to a health care facility or hospital, by age group and sex



Of all respondents with an NCD, 21.6% (95% CI: 17.9–25.4) had been hospitalized due to an NCD during the 12 months prior to the interview. The percentage of hospitalizations among men was higher than among women (24.2%, 95% CI: 17.9–30.5 vs 19.9%, 95% CI: 16.0–23.8). The difference was not statistically significant (Fig. 58).





## Fig. 58. Percentage of respondents with an NCD having been hospitalized as a result of that NCD, by age group and sex

Among respondents of all ages and both sexes with NCDs, 7.8% (95% CI: 5.7–9.9) had received home care from a family member or a friend during the previous 30 days due to an NCD (Fig. 59). The proportion of those who reported having received home care was found to increase with age, from 6.8% (95% CI: 0–14.8) in the age group 18–29 years to 11% (95% CI: 7.4–14.5) among individuals aged 60–69 years. No significant differences between ages or sexes were identified.







84

### Conclusions

- 1. Fewer than seven in 10 individuals (66.4%) had (self-reported) health insurance coverage, with a higher prevalence among women (71.2%) than men (62.1%). Population coverage was higher in urban areas (79.2%) than rural (55.1%).
- 2. Current income was the main source used to pay for health expenditure (66%), followed by health insurance (26.6%).
- 3. Self-reported prevalence of diagnosed NCDs was 14.8%, with a higher prevalence among women (18.2%) than men (11.6%), and this was found to increase with age for both sexes.
- 4. Nine out of 10 (92.1%) individuals with NCDs had visited a health care facility at least once. Mean travel time to and from a health care facility for the most recent visit was 80 minutes.
- 5. Mean expenditure on health care related to a visit to a health care facility for an NCD in the past 30 days was MDL 456.4, with 81% of this amount being spent on medication. The mean amount spent on health care not related to a visit to a health care facility in the past 30 days was MDL 223.



# **RECAP AND CONCLUSIONS**

The current survey on the prevalence of NCD risk factors was conducted using internationally validated survey methodology, with external financial and technical support based on local capacities and effective collaboration between different stakeholders. A general summary of the STEPS survey results is detailed here.

- 1. One quarter of the Moldovan adult population aged 18–69 years were found to be current daily smokers; 62% were current alcohol drinkers; 66.6% consumed fewer than five servings of fruit and vegetables per day; 10% were physically inactive; 56% were overweight; and 40% had hypertension.
- 2. The population was found to be aware of the increased risk of high salt consumption, but unaware of the recommended salt consumption levels. Eight out of 10 individuals were aware of the benefits of iodized salt consumption.
- 3. One in four adults aged 40–69 years had a 10-year CVD risk of over 30%.
- 4. The high prevalence of NCD risk factors in the adult population is underlined by the fact that 8.3% had IFG and 12.3% had raised blood glucose levels; 29.4% had raised total cholesterol; and 39.8% of women and 27.4% of men had low levels of HDL cholesterol.
- 5. The summary of combined risk factors demonstrates that one in three Moldovan adults aged 18–69 years and one in two adults over 45 years of age had three or more behavioural NCD risk factors. Young men had a 2.5 times higher risk for NCDs than young women, and over half of adults over 45 years of age are at high risk for NCDs.
- 6. Six out of 10 women (63.2%) had undergone cervical cancer screening.
- 7. Seven out of 10 individuals had self-reported health insurance coverage with a higher prevalence among women (71.2%) than men (62.1%) and a greater proportion of the urban population (83.2%) than rural (55.1%).
- 8. Current income was the main source used to pay for health expenditure (66%). More than two thirds of the expenditure on care related to a visit to health care facility was spent on medicines.

The findings of the survey will serve as a baseline for establishing objectives for Moldova's national health policy programmes and action plans and for evaluating implemented policy actions aiming to reduce risk factors for NCDs.



# REFERENCES

- 1. Alawan A. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011 (http://www.who.int/nmh/publications/ncd\_report\_full\_en.pdf, accessed 2 June 2014).
- WHO global report: mortality attributable to tobacco. Geneva: World Health Organization;
   2012 (http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2012/9789241564434\_eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 2 June 2014).
- 3. Global status report on alcohol and health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011(http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/publications/global\_alcohol\_report/msbgsruprofiles.pdf).
- A global brief on hypertension. Silent killer, global public health crisis. World Health Day 2013. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://www.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/79059/1/ WHO\_DCO\_WHD\_2013.2\_eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 6 June 2014).
- 5. Annual public health statistical book of the Republic of Moldova, 2012. Chişinãu: National Centre for Health Management; 2012 (http://www.cnms.md/sites/deafault/files/Sănătatea publică în Moldova 2012.zip, accessed 12 June 2014).
- 6. Davies P, Valuta D. Capacity assessment and recommendations for a national cervical cancer screening program in the Republic of Moldova. Chişinãu: United Nations Population Fund Republic of Moldova Country Office and European Cervical Cancer Association; 2014 (http://www.ecca.info/fileadmin/user\_upload/Reports/Cervical\_Screening\_Moldova\_2014\_en.pdf, accessed 2 June 2014).
- Government Decision No. 549 of 21 July 2011 on the approval of a national program on prevention and control of diabetes for 2011–2015. Official Monitor of the Republic of Moldova, 2011, No.122-127, art. 621.
- 8. Republic of Moldova Demographic and Health Survey 2005. Calverton, MA: National Scientific and Applied Center for Preventive Medicine (Moldova) and ORC Macro; 2006 (http://www. unece.org/fileadmin/DAM/stats/gender/vaw/surveys/Moldova/DHS\_Moldova.pdf, accessed 2 June 2014).
- 9. Results of survey on health status of population in the Republic of Moldova. Chişinău: National Bureau of Statistics of the Republic of Moldova; 2006.
- Moldova (ages 13–15). Global Youth Tobacco Survey (GYTS). Fact sheet. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2004 (http://nccd.cdc.gov/GTSSData/Ancillary/ DataReports.aspx?CAID=1, accessed 2 June 2014).



- 11. Moldova (ages 13–15). Global Youth Tobacco Survey (GYTS). Fact sheet. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2008 (http://nccd.cdc.gov/GTSSData/Ancillary/ DataReports.aspx?CAID=1, accessed 2 June 2014).
- 12. Highlights on health in the Republic of Moldova 2005. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2006 (http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0003/103566/E88552.pdf, accessed 2 June 2014).
- 13. European Health For All database [online database]. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2012 (http://data.euro.who.int/hfadb/, accessed 6 June 2014).
- Møller L, Anderson P, Moloney K. European status report on alcohol and health 2010. Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe; 2010 (http://www.euro.who.int/\_\_data/assets/ pdf\_file/0004/128065/e94533.pdf, accessed 2 June 2014).
- Population census 2004 [website]. Chişinău: National Bureau of Statistics of the Republic of Moldova; 2004 (http://www.statistica.md/pageview.php?l=en&idc=295, accessed 2 June 2014).
- Republic of Moldova Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2012. Summary report. New York, NY: United Nations Children's Fund (http://www.childinfo.org/files/Moldova\_2012\_MICS\_ Summary.pdf, accessed 2 June 2014).
- 17. WHO STEPS surveillance manual. Part 6: templates and forms. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008 (http://www.who.int/chp/steps/Part6.pdf, accessed 2 June 2014).
- 18. WHO STEPS surveillance manual: the WHO STEPwise approach to chronic disease risk factor surveillance. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2005 (http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2005/9241593830\_eng.pdf, accessed 1 June 2014).
- Global recommendations on physical activity for health. Geneva: World Health Organization;
   2010 (http://www.who.int/entity/dietphysicalactivity/publications/9789241599979/en/index. html, accessed 12 June 2014).
- 20. Ministry of Health and National Health Insurance Company Order No. 1239/253 of 19 December 2012 "on the approval of methodological norms for services provided under the unique program of compulsory health insurance for 2013". Chişinău: Ministry of Health of the Republic of Moldova; 2012 (http://lex.justice.md/md/346100/, accessed 30 May 2014).
- 21. Preliminary indications in abbreviated form on population health and medical institutions' activity for the years 2012–2013. Chişinău: National Centre for Health Management; 2014 (www.cnms.md, accessed 4 May 2014).
- 22. Annual activity report of the Ministry of Health for 2013 [in Romanian]. Chişinău; Ministry of Health of the Republic of Moldova; 2014 (http://ms.gov.md/sites/default/files/raport\_de\_activitate\_al\_ministerului\_sanatatii\_pentru\_2013.pdf, accessed 24 April 24 2014).



# **ANNEX 1**



### **Republic of Moldova STEPS Survey 2013** FACT SHEET

The STEPS survey of noncommunicable disease (NCD) risk factors in the Republic of Moldova was carried out from September 2013 to May 2014. Field data collection was performed between 30 September and 9 November 2013. The Republic of Moldova implemented STEP 1, STEP 2 and STEP 3. Socio-demographic and behavioural information was collected in STEP 1. Physical measurements, such as height, weight, blood pressure and heart rate were collected in STEP 2. Biochemical measurements were collected to assess blood glucose and cholesterol levels in STEP 3. The survey was a population-based survey of adults aged 18–69 years. A multi-stage cluster sample design was used to produce representative data for that age range in the Republic of Moldova. A total of 4807 adults participated in the survey. The overall response rate was 83.5%. The next STEPS survey is planned for 2018, if funds permitting.

Results for adults aged 18–69 years (with a 95% confidence interval (CI))	Both sexes	Males	Females
	(CI)	(CI)	(CI)
STEP 1. Tobacco use			
Percentage who currently smoke tobacco	25.3%	43.6%	5.6%
	(23.4–27.2)	(40.6–46.7)	(4.5–6.7)
Percentage who currently smoke tobacco daily	23.3%	40.6%	4.6%
	(21.4–25.1)	(37.5–43.7)	(3.6–5.6)
Among those who smoke tobacco daily			
Average age started smoking (years)	17.7	17.5	19.5
	(17.3–18.0)	(17.1–17.8)	(18.3–20.6)
Percentage of daily smokers smoking manufactured cigarettes	98.9%	98.8%	99.7%
	(98.1–99.7)	(97.9–99.7)	(99.2–100.0)
Mean number of manufactured cigarettes smoked per day (by smokers of manufactured cigarettes)	16.7	17.2	11.4
	(15.8–17.6)	(16.3–18.2)	(9.6–13.2)
STEP 1. Alcohol consumption			
Percentage who are lifetime abstainers	14.0%	10.8%	17.4%
	(12.1–15.8)	(8.5–13.2)	(15.0–19.8)
Percentage who are past 12-month abstainers	7.0%	5.7%	8.5%
	(6.0–8.1)	(4.4–7.0)	(7.1–9.8)
Percentage who currently drink (drank alcohol in the past 30 days)	61.9%	69.8%	53.5%
	(59.3–64.6)	(66.3–73.2)	(50.5–56.4)
Percentage who engage in heavy episodic drinking (6 or more drinks on any one occasion in the past 30 days)	19.5%	29.0%	9.2%
	(17.3–21.7)	(25.4–32.6)	(7.6–10.9)



STEP 1. Fruit and vegetable consumption (in a typical week)			
Mean number of days consuming fruit	5.6	5.4	5.8
	(5.5–5.7)	(5.2–5.6)	(5.7–5.9)
Mean number of servings of fruit consumed on average per day	2.0	1.9	2.1
mean number of servings of nuit consumed on average per day	(1.9–2.1)	(1.8–2.1)	(2.0–2.2)
Mean number of days consuming vegetables	5.9	5.9	5.8
	(5.7–6.0)	(5.8–6.1)	(5.7–6.0)
Mean number of servings of vegetables consumed on average	2.0	2.1	2.0
per day	(1.9–2.1)	(2.0–2.2)	(1.9–2.1)
Percentage who ate fewer than 5 servings of fruit and/or	66.6%	65.8%	67.5%
vegetables on average per day	(63.9–69.4)	(62.1–69.5)	(64.5–70.6)
STEP 1. Physical activity		1	
Percentage carrying out insufficient physical activity (defined	10.1%	10.7%	9.4%
as < 150 minutes of moderate-intensity activity per week, or	(8.6–11.5)	(8.5–12.9)	(7.7–11.1)
equivalent)*	. ,	, ,	, ,
Median time spent in physical activity on average per day	228.6	282.9	180.0
(minutes) (presented with interquartile range)	(60.0-445.7)	(60.0-480.0)	(60.0-402.9)
Percentage not engaging in vigorous activity	75.7%	65.7%	86.5%
	(73.5–77.9)	(62.2–69.1)	(84.5-88.4)
STEP 1. Cervical cancer screening			
Percentage of women aged 30-49 years who have ever had a	_		69.7%
screening test for cervical cancer	-	-	(65.7–73.7)
STEP 2. Physical measurements			
Mean body mass index (BMI) (kg/m²)	26.6	26.2	27.0
Mean body mass muex (BMI) (kg/m)	(26.4–26.9)	(26.0-26.5)	(26.7–27.4)
Percentage who are overweight (BMI ≥ 25 kg/m²)	55.9%	56.0%	55.9%
	(53.7–58.2)	(52.7–59.4)	(53.1–58.7)
Percentage who are obese (BMI ≥ 30 kg/m²)	22.9%	17.8%	28.5%
	(21.2–24.6)	(15.6–20.0)	(26.3–30.7)
Average waist circumference (cm)	_	89.2	85.7
		(88.3–90.2)	(84.8-86.6)
Mean systolic blood pressure (SBP) (mmHg), including those	132.8	134.6	130.9
currently taking medication for raised blood pressure	(131.8–133.9)	(133.2–136.0)	(129.6–132.3)
Mean diastolic blood pressure (DBP) (mmHg), including those	85.0	85.3	84.6
currently taking medication for raised blood pressure	(84.4-85.6)	(84.6-86.1)	(83.8–85.5)
Percentage with raised blood pressure (SBP $\ge$ 140 and/or DBP	39.8%	40.3%	39.3%
$\geq$ 90 mmHg or currently taking medication for raised blood	(37.5–42.2)	(37.0-43.7)	(36.6-42.1)
pressure)	,	,	, ,
Percentage of those with raised blood pressure (SBP $\ge$ 140 and/	76.2%	84.1%	67.5%
or DBP $\geq$ 90 mmHg) who are not currently taking medication for	(73.7–78.7)	(80.9-87.3)	(63.9–71.0)
raised blood pressure			
STEP 3. Biochemical measurements			
Mean fasting blood glucose (mmol/L), including those currently	5.2	5.1	5.2
taking medication for raised blood glucose	(5.1–5.2)	(5.0–5.2)	(5.1–5.3)
Percentage with impaired fasting glycaemia (capillary whole blood	8.3%	7.4%	9.1%
value $\geq$ 5.6 mmol/L (100 mg/dl) and < 6.1 mmol/L (110 mg/dl))	(7.1–9.5)	(5.6–9.2)	(7.7–10.6)
Percentage with raised fasting blood glucose as defined below	12.3%	11.5%	13.0%
or currently taking medication for raised blood glucose (capillary whole blood value $\geq 6.1 \text{ mma}(l)$ (110 mg(dl))	(10.9–13.6)	(9.5–13.5)	(11.4–14.6)
whole blood value $\geq 6.1$ mmol/L (110 mg/dl))	· ·	, ,	, ,
Mean total blood cholesterol, including those currently taking	4.5	4.4	4.6
medication for raised cholesterol (mmol/L)	(4.5–4.6)	(4.4–4.5)	(4.5–4.7)
Percentage with raised total cholesterol ( $\geq 5.0 \text{ mmol/L}$ or $\geq 190 \text{ mg/d}$ or surrently on mediaction for raised cholecterol)	29.4%	26.7%	32.0%
mg/dl or currently on medication for raised cholesterol)	(27.1–31.7)	(23.5–29.9)	(29.3–34.8)

90

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk					
Percentage aged 40–69 years with a 10-year CVD risk $\ge$ 30%, or with existing CVD**	23.0%	18.5%	27.0%		
	(20.5–25.4)	(14.8–22.3)	(24.1–29.8)		
<ul> <li>Summary of combined risk factors</li> <li>current daily smokers</li> <li>fewer than 5 servings of fruit and/or vegetables per day</li> <li>insufficient physical activity</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>overweight (BMI ≥ 25 kg/m²)</li> <li>raised blood pressure (SBP ≥ 140 and/or DB ≥ 90 mmHg or currently taking medication fo raised blood pressure)</li> </ul>				
Percentage with none of the above risk factors	8.0%	5.7%	10.4%		
	(6.7–9.3)	(3.9–7.6)	(8.7–12.2)		
Percentage with three or more of the above risk factors, aged 18-44 years	20.1%	27.6%	11.0%		
	(17.5–22.7)	(23.5–31.8)	(8.8–13.1)		
Percentage with three or more of the above risk factors, aged 45–69 years	47.6%	49.9%	45.5%		
	(44.7–50.5)	(45.6–54.1)	(41.8–49.2)		
Percentage with three or more of the above risk factors, aged 18-69 years	30.3%	35.2%	25.0%		
	(28.0–32.6)	(31.8–38.6)	(22.4–27.5)		

\* For complete definitions of insufficient physical activity, refer to the WHO General Physical Activity Questionnaire (GPAQ) analysis guide (see the WHO global physical activity surveillance web site for details (<u>http://www.who.int/chp/steps/resources/GPAQ\_Analysis\_Guide.pdf?ua=1</u>), or the WHO Global recommendations on physical activity for health (2010) (<u>http://www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/factsheet\_recommendations/en/index.html</u>).

\*\* A 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$  30% is defined according to age, sex, blood pressure, smoking status (current smokers or those who quit smoking less than 1 year before the assessment), total cholesterol, and diabetes (previously diagnosed or with a fasting plasma glucose concentration of > 7.0 mmol/l (126 mg/dl).

#### For additional information, please contact:

- the STEPS country focal point Carolina Cerniciuc: <u>carolina.cerniciuc@ms.gov.md</u>
- the STEPS survey national coordinator Galina Obreja; gobreja@cnsp.md
- WHO Country Office Republic of Moldova Angela Ciobanu; ciobanua@euro.who.int



# ANNEX 2



WHO STEPS Instrument for Chronic Disease Risk Factor Surveillance Republic of Moldova

### Survey information

Location and Date	Response	Code
Cluster ID		11
Locality name		12
Interviewer ID		13
Date of completion of the instrument	LLJ LL_J LLJ dd mm yyyy	14

	Participant ID		
Consent, Interview language and Name	Response	Code	
Consent has been read and obtained	Yes 1 No 2 If NO, END	15	
Interview language	Romanian 1 <i>Russian</i> 2	16	
Time of interview (24-hour clock)	LLJ : LLJ hrs mins	17	
Family surname		18	
First name		19	
Additional information that may be helpful			
Contact phone number (where possible)		I10	



### Step 1 Demographic information

CORE: Demographic information			
Question	Response	Code	
Sex (Record Male / Female as observed)	Male 1 Female 2	C1	
What is your date of birth? Don't know 77 77 7777	L L L If known, Go to C4 dd mm yyyy	C2	
How old are you?	Years L	C3	
In total, how many years have you spent at school and in full-time study (excluding pre-school)?	Years	C4	

EXPANDED: Demographic information			
	No formal schooling/less than primary school	1	
	Primary school completed (grades 1–4)	Z	
What is the <b>highest level of education</b> you have completed?	Gymnasium completed (grades 5–9)	3	
	Lyceum/secondary school completed	4	C5
[INSERT COUNTRY-SPECIFIC CATEGORIES]	College/vocational school completed	5	
	University completed/ postgraduate degree	6	
	Refused	88	
	Romanian/Moldovan	1	
	Russian	2	
	Ukrainian	3	
What is your <i>ethnic group</i> <b>background</b> ?	Roma	4	C6
	Gagauz	5	
	Other ethnic groups	6	
	Refused	88	
	Never married	1	
	Currently married	2	
	Separated	3	
What is your <b>marital status</b> ?	Divorced	4	C7
	Widowed	5	
	Cohabitating	6	
	Refused	88	



	Covernment employee	1	
	Government employee	1	
	Non-government employee	2	
	Self-employed	3	
Which of the following best describes your <b>main</b>	Non-paid	4	
work status over the past 12 months?	Student	5	C8
	Home-maker	6	0
	Retired	7	
	Unemployed (able to work)	8	
	Unemployed (unable to work)	9	
	Refused	88	
How many people older than 18 years, including yourself, live in your household?	Number of people		C9

EXPANDED: Demographic information continued			
Question	Response	Code	
Taking into account the <b>past 12 months</b> , can you tell me what the average monthly earnings of the household have been?	Go to T1	C10b	
	Refused 88	C10d	
If you don't know the amount, can you give an <b>estimate</b> of the monthly household income during the past 12 months if I read some options to you? Is it:	≤ 1500 1 More than 1500, ≤ 2500 2 More than 2500, ≤ 3800 3 More than 3800, ≤ 5700 4 More than 5700 5 Don't know 77 Refused 88	C11	



#### **Behavioural measurements** STEP 1

Now I am going to ask you	i some questions about tob	Dacco use.	
Question		Response	Code
Do you <b>currently</b> smoke any <b>tobacco</b> products, such as cigarettes, cigars or pipes?	Yes No		T1
Do you currently smoke tobacco products <b>daily</b> ?	Yes No		T2
How old were you when you <b>first started</b> smoking?	Age (years) Don't know 77	└──┴──┘ If Known, go to T5a/T5aw	Т3
Do you remember how long ago it was?	In Years	└──┴──┘ If Known, go to T5a/T5aw	T4a
ugo it muo.	OR in Months	L If Known, go to T5a/T5aw	T4b
Don't know 77	OR in Weeks		T4c
		DAILY↓ WEEKLY↓	·
	Manufactured cigarettes		T5a/T5aw
On average, <b>how many</b>	Hand-rolled cigarettes		T5b/T5bw
of the following products do you smoke <b>each day</b> /	Pipes full of tobacco		T5c/T5cw
week?	Cigars, cheroots, cigarillos		T5d/T5dw
	Number of Shisha sessions		T5e/T5ew
Don't know 7777	Other	LLJ LJJ If Other, go to T5other, else go to T6	T5f/T5fw
	Other (please specify):	L	T5other/ T5otherw
During the past 12 months, have you tried to <b>stop</b> <b>smoking</b> ?	Yes No		Тб
During any visit to a doctor or other health worker in the past 12 months, were you advised to quit smoking tobacco?	Yes No No visit during the past 12 months	2 If T2=Yes, go to T12; if T2=No, go to T9	Т7
In the past, did you <b>ever</b> <b>smoke</b> any tobacco products? <i>(USE</i> SHOWCARD)	Yes No		Т8
In the past, did you <b>ever</b> smoke <b>daily</b> ?		1 If T1=Yes, go to T12, else go to T10 2 If T1=Yes, go to T12, else go to T10	Т9



EXPANDED: Tobacco use			-
Question	Re	esponse	Code
How old were you when you stopped smoking?	Age (years) Don't know 77	└──┴──┘ If Known, go to T12	T10
How <b>long ago</b> did you stop smoking?	Years ago	L If Known, go to T12	T11a T11b
(RECORD ONLY 1, NOT ALL 3)	OR Weeks ago		T11c
Do you currently use any smokeless tobacco products such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel]?	Yes No		T12
Do you <b>currently use smokeless</b> tobacco products daily?	Yes No		T13
		DAILY↓ WEEKLY↓	
_	Snuff, by mouth		T14a/ T14aw
On average, how many <b>times a</b> day/week do you use	Snuff, by nose		T14b/ T14bw
	Chewing tobacco		T14c/ T14cw
Don't know 7777	Betel, quid		T14d/ T14dw
Don't know 1111	Other	L L L If Other, go to T14other, if T13=No, go to T16, else go to T17	T14e/ T14ew
	Other (please specify):	LL_L_L_J If T13=No, go to T16, else go to T17	T14other/ T14otherw
In the <b>past</b> , did you <b>ever use</b> smokeless tobacco products such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, or betel]?	Yes No		T15
In the <b>past</b> , did you <b>ever use</b> smokeless tobacco products such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, or betel] <b>daily</b> ?	Yes No		T16
During the past 30 days, did someone smoke <b>in your home</b> ?	Yes No		T17
During the past 30 days, did someone smoke in closed areas <b>in your workplace</b> (in the building, in a work area or a specific office)?	Yes No Don't work in a closed area		T18



The next questions are about consump			
Question	Res	ponse	Code
Have you <b>ever</b> consumed any alcohol such as beer, wine, alcoholic cocktails, liqueurs, "rachiu" spirits or other alcoholic drinks?	Yes No		A1
Have you consumed any alcohol within the <b>past 12 months</b> ?	Yes No	, <b>3</b>	A2
Have you stopped drinking due to health reasons, such as a negative impact on your health or on the advice of your doctor or other health worker?	Yes No		A3
	Daily	1	
During the past 12 months, <b>how</b>	5–6 days per week	2	
frequently have you had at least 1 standard alcoholic drink?	3-4 days per week	3	
	1–2 days per week	4	A4
	1–3 days per month	5	
	Less than once a month	6	
Have you consumed any alcohol within the <b>past 30 days</b> ?	Yes No		A5
During the past 30 days, on how many occasions did you have at least 1 standard alcoholic drink?	Number Don't know 77	L_L_J	A6
During the past 30 days, when you drank alcohol, how many <b>standard</b> <b>drinks on average</b> did you have during 1 drinking occasion?	Number Don't know 77	LJ	A7
During the past 30 days, what was the largest number of standard drinks you had on a single occasion, counting all types of alcoholic drinks together?	Largest number Don't know 77	LJ	A8
During the past 30 days, how many times did you have 6 or more standard drinks on a single drinking occasion?	Number of times Don't know 77	LJ	A9
	Monday		A10a
During each of the <b>past 7 days</b> , how	Tuesday		A10b
nany standard drinks did you have	Wednesday		A10c
	Thursday		A10d
	Friday	LJ	A10e
Den'4 know 77	Saturday	LJ	A10f
Don't know 77	Sunday		A10g



### CORE: Alcohol consumption continued

I have just asked you about your consumption of alcohol during the past 7 days. Those questions were about alcohol in general, while the next questions refer to your consumption of homebrewed alcohol, alcohol brought over the border/from another country, any alcohol not intended for drinking, or any other untaxed alcohol. Please only think about these types of alcohol when answering the next questions.

Question	Res	ponse	Code
During the <b>past 7 days</b> , did you consume any <b>homebrewed</b> alcohol,	Yes	1	
any alcohol brought over the border/ from another country, any alcohol not intended for drinking or other not bought/illegally received alcohol?	No	2 If No, go to A13	A11
On average, <b>how many standard</b> drinks of the following types did you	Homebrewed spirits, e.g. "rachiu", cherry brandy and others	LJ	A12a
consume during the past 7 days?	Homebrewed wine		A12b
INSERT COUNTRY-SPECIFIC	Alcohol brought over the border/from another country	LJ	A12c
EXAMPLES] (USE SHOWCARD)	Alcohol not intended for drinking, e.g. alcohol- based medicines, perfumes, aftershaves	LJ	A12d
Don't know 77	Other, not bought/illegally received alcohol	LJ	A12e

EXPANDED: Alcohol consumption			
	Daily or almost daily	1	
During the <b>past 12 months</b> , how often	Weekly	2	
have you found that you were not able	Monthly	3	A13
to stop drinking once you had started?	Less than monthly	4	
	Never	5	
	Daily or almost daily	1	
During the past 12 months, how	Weekly	2	
often have you failed to do what was normally expected of you because of	Monthly	3	A14
drinking?	Less than monthly	4	
	Never	5	
	Daily or almost daily	1	
During the past 12 months, how often	Weekly	2	
have you needed a first drink in the morning to get yourself going after a	Monthly	3	A15
heavy drinking session?	Less than monthly	4	
	Never	5	
	Yes, more than monthly	1	
During the <b>past 12 months</b> , have you	Yes, monthly		
had family problems or problems with your partner due to <b>someone else's</b>	Yes, several times but less than monthly	3	A16
drinking?	Yes, once or twice	4	
	No	5	



### CORE: Diet

The next questions are about the fruit and vegetables that you usually eat. I have a nutrition card here that shows you some examples of local fruits and vegetables. Each picture represents the size of a serving. As you answer these questions please think of a typical week in the last year.

Question	Response	Code
In a typical week, on how many days do you <b>eat fruit</b> ?	Number of days Don't know 77 Level If Zero days, go to D3	D1
How many <b>servings</b> of fruit do you eat on <b>1</b> of those days?	Number of servings Don't know 77 LJ	D2
In a typical week, on how many days do you <b>eat vegetables</b> ?	Number of days Don't know 77 Level If Zero days, go to D5	D3
How many <b>servings</b> of vegetables do you eat on 1 of those days?	Number of servings Don't know 77 LJ	D4

EXPANDED: Diet		
	Vegetable oil 1 Lard or suet 2	
What type of <b>oil or fat is most often</b> used for meal preparation in your household?	Butter or ghee 3 Margarine 4	D5
	Other 5 If Other, go to D5 other None in particular 6	
	None used 7 Don't know 77	
	Other LIIIIII	D5other
On average, how many meals per week do you eat that were not prepared at a home? By meal, I mean breakfast, lunch or dinner	Number Don't know 77 LJ	D6



### Dietary salt

#### **Dietary salt**

With the next questions, we would like to learn more about the salt in your diet. Dietary salt includes ordinary table salt, unrefined salt such as sea salt, iodized salt, salty stock cubes and powders, and salty sauces such as soya sauce or fish sauce [USE SHOWCARDS]. The following questions are about adding salt to the food before you eat it, on how food is prepared in your home, on eating processed foods that are high in salt such as [INSERT COUNTRY-SPECIFIC EXAMPLES], and questions on controlling your salt intake. Please answer the questions even if you consider yourself to eat a diet low in salt.

Question	Respons	se	Code
How often do you add salt or a salty sauce such as ketchup,	Always	1	DS1
	Often	2	
"adjica", or soya sauce to your food before you eat it or as you are	Sometimes	3	
eating it?	Rarely	4	
	Never	5	
	Don't know	77	
How often is salt, salty seasoning	Always	1	DS2
or a salty sauce added in	Often	2	
cooking or preparing foods in your household?	Sometimes	3	
	Rarely	4	
	Never	5	
	Don't know	77	
Dietary salt continued			
Question	Respons	se	Code
What kind of salt do you use for	lodized	1	DS2 <sup>1</sup>
cooking or meal preparation in your household?	Non-iodized	2	
nousenou ?	Don't know	77	
How often do you eat processed food	Always	1	DS3
high in salt? By processed food high	Often	2	
in salt, I mean foods that have been altered from their natural state, such as	Sometimes	3	
packaged salty snacks, canned salty	Rarely	4	
food, salty foods prepared for fast-food	Never	5	
service [e.g. pickles, marinates, sheep's cheese, salami, sausages, pastrami,	Don't know	77	
ham and other meat products, salted fish, salted nuts/biscuits].			
How much salt or salty sauce do	Far too much	1	DS4
you think you consume?	Too much	2	
	Just the right amount	3	
	Too little	4	
	Far too little	5	
	Don't know	77	



How important to you is lowering	Very important	1	DS5
the salt in your diet?	Somewhat important	2	
	Not at all important	3	
	Don't know	77	
Do you think that too much salt	Yes	1	DS6
or salty sauce in your diet could cause a <b>health problem</b> ?	No	2	
	Don't know	77	
Do you do any of the following on a r	regular basis to control your salt int	ake?	
Limit consumption of processed	Yes	1	DS7a
foods	No	2	
Look at the salt or sodium content	Yes	1	DS7b
on food labels	No	2	
Buy low-salt/-sodium alternatives	Yes	1	DS7c
	No	2	
Use spices other than salt when	Yes	1	DS7d
cooking	No	2	
Avoid eating foods prepared	Yes	1	DS7e
outside of the home	No	2	
Do other things specifically to	Yes	1 If Yes, go to S	S7other DS7f
control your salt intake	No	2	
Other (please specify)			DS7other

#### CORE: Physical activity

Next I am going to ask you about the time you spend doing different types of physical activity in a typical week. Please answer these questions even if you do not consider yourself to be a physically active person. Think first about the time you spend doing work. Think of work as the things that you have to do, such as paid or unpaid work, study/training, household chores, harvesting food/crops, fishing or hunting for food, seeking employment. In answering the following questions, "vigorous-intensity activities" are activities that require hard physical effort and cause large increases in breathing or heart rate; "moderate-intensity activities" are activities that require that require moderate physical effort and cause small increases in breathing or heart rate.

Question	Response	Code
Work		
Does your work involve vigorous- intensity activity that causes large increases in breathing or heart rate, such as carrying or lifting	Yes 1	P1
heavy loads, digging or construction work for at least 10 minutes continuously?	No 2 If No, go to P 4	FI
In a typical week, on how many days do you do vigorous-intensity activities as part of your work?	Number of days	P2



How much time do you spend doing vigorous-intensity activities at work on a typical day?	Hours : minutes L : LJ hrs mins	P3 (a-b)
Does your work involve moderate- intensity activity, which causes small increases in breathing or heart rate, such as brisk walking or carrying light loads for at least 10 minutes continuously?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to P 7	Ρ4
In a typical week, on how many days do you do moderate-intensity activities as part of your work?	Number of days	P5
How much time do you spend doing moderate-intensity activities at work on a typical day?	Hours : minutes LJ : LJ hrs mins	P6 (a-b)
Travel to and from places		
Now I would like to ask you abour shopping, to the market, to churc	hysical activities at work that you have already mentioned. t the way you usually travel to and from places. For exampl h.	e to work, for
Do you walk or use a bicycle (pedal cycle) for at least 10 minutes continuously to get to and from places?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to P 10	P7
In a typical week, on how many days do you walk or bicycle for at least 10 minutes continuously to get to and from places?	Number of days	P8
How much time do you spend walking or bicycling for travel purposes on a typical day?	Hours : minutes LL_J : LL_J hrs mins	P9 (a-b)
CORE: Physical activity c	ontinued	
Question	Response	Code
Recreational activities		
	ork and transport activities that you have already mentione t sports, fitness and recreational activities (leisure).	d.
Do you do any vigorous-intensity sports, fitness or recreational ( <i>leisure</i> ) activities that cause large increases in breathing or heart rate, such as running or football, for at least 10 minutes continuously?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to P 13	P10
In a typical week, on how many days do you do vigorous-intensity sports, fitness or recreational <i>(leisure)</i> activities?	Number of days LJ	P11
How much time do you spend doing vigorous-intensity sports, fitness or recreational activities on a typical day?	Hours : minutes LL_J <u>;</u> LL_J hrs mins	P12 (a-b)



Do you do any moderate-intensity sports, fitness or recreational ( <i>leisure</i> ) activities that cause a	Yes 1	
small increase in breathing or heart rate, such as brisk walking, cycling, swimming, volleyball, for at least 10 minutes continuously?	No 2 If No, go to P16	P13
In a typical week, on how many days do you do moderate-intensity sports, fitness or recreational ( <i>leisure</i> ) activities?	Number of days	P14
How much time do you spend doing moderate-intensity sports, fitness or recreational <i>(leisure)</i> activities on a typical day?	LLJ : LLJ Hours : minutes hrs mins	P15 (a-b)

EXPANDED: Physical activ	vity	
Sedentary behaviour		
The following question is about sitting or reclining at work, at home, getting to and from places, or with friends, including time spent sitting at a desk; sitting with friends; traveling in a car, bus, or train; reading; playing cards or other games; watching television or using a computer. Do not include time spent sleeping.		
How much time do you usually spend sitting or reclining on a typical day?	Hours : minutes LL_J : LL_J hrs mins	P16 (a-b)

CORE: History of raised blood pressure		
Question	Response	Code
Have you ever had your blood pressure measured by a doctor or other health worker?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to H6	H1
Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised blood pressure or hypertension?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to H6	H2a
Have you been told this in the past 12 months?	Yes 1 No 2	H2b
In the past 2 weeks, have you taken any medication for raised blood pressure prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?	Yes 1 No 2	H3
Have you ever seen a traditional healer for raised blood pressure or hypertension?	Yes 1 No 2	H4
Are you currently taking any herbal or traditional remedy for your raised blood pressure?	Yes 1 No 2	H5

CORE: History of diabetes		
Have you ever had your blood sugar measured by a doctor or other	Yes 1	H6
health worker?	No 2 If No, go to H12	
Have you ever been told by a doctor	Yes 1	H7a
or other health worker that you have raised blood sugar or diabetes?	No 2 If No, go to H12	Π/a
Have you been told this in the past	Yes 1	H7b
12 months?	No 2	117.0
In the past 2 weeks, have you taken any medication for diabetes	Yes 1	
prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?	No 2	H8
Are you currently taking insulin for diabetes prescribed by a doctor or	Yes 1	Н9
other health worker?	No 2	119
Have you ever seen a traditional healer for diabetes or raised blood	Yes 1	H10
sugar?	No 2	
Are you currently taking any herbal or traditional remedy for your	Yes 1	H11
diabetes?	No 2	

CORE: History of raised total cholesterol		
Question	Response	Code
Have you ever had your cholesterol (fat levels in your blood) measured by a doctor or other health worker?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to H17	H12
Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised cholesterol?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to H17	H13a
Have you been told this in the past 12 months?	Yes 1 No 2	H13b
In the past 2 weeks, have you taken any oral treatment (medication) for raised cholesterol prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?	Yes 1 No 2	H14
Have you ever seen a traditional healer for raised cholesterol?	Yes 1 No 2	H15
Are you currently taking any herbal or traditional remedy for your raised cholesterol?	Yes 1 No 2	H16

CORE: History of cardiovascular disease		
Have you ever had a heart attack or chest pain from heart disease (angina) or a stroke (cerebrovascular accident or	Yes 1 No 2	H17
incident)?		
Are you currently taking aspirin regularly to prevent or treat heart	Yes 1	H18
disease?	No 2	1110
Are you currently taking statins (Lovastatin/Simvastatin/Atorvastatin	Yes 1	H19
or any other statin) regularly to prevent or treat heart disease?	No 2	

CORE: Lifestyle advice		
During the past 3 years, has a doctor or othe	er health worker advised you to do any of the following?	_
Quit using tobacco or don't start	Yes 1	- H20a
	No 2	- 1120a
Reduce salt in your diet	Yes 1	H20b
	No 2	11200
Eat at least 5 servings of fruit and/or	Yes 1	H20c
vegetables each day	No 2	11200
Reduce fat in your diet	Yes 1	H20d
	No 2	11200
Start or do more physical activity	Yes 1	H20e
	No 2	11206
Maintain a healthy body weight or	Yes 1 If C1=1 go to M1	H20f
lose weight	No 2 If C1=1 go to M1	11201

### CORE (for women only): cervical cancer screening

The next question is about cervical cancer prevention. Screening tests for cervical cancer prevention can be done in different ways, including visual inspection with acetic acid (VIA), Pap smear and human papillomavirus (HPV) test. VIA is an inspection of the surface of the uterine cervix after acetic acid (or vinegar) has been applied to it. For both a Pap smear and an HPV test, a doctor or nurse uses a swab to wipe from inside your vagina, take a sample and send it to a laboratory. It is possible that you were given the swab yourself and asked to swab the inside of your vagina. The laboratory checks for abnormal cell changes if a Pap smear is carried out and for HPV if an HPV test is carried out.

Question	Response	Code
Have you ever had a screening test for cervical cancer, using any of these methods described above?	Yes 1	
	No 2	CX1
	Don't know 77	



### Health care

#### Health care

Next I am going to ask you about your health insurance coverage and your use of health services in relation to any noncommunicable disease (NCD) you may have. NCDs include cardiovascular diseases (CVDs) (such as heart disease, cerebrovascular disease and stroke, peripheral arterial disease, deep vein thrombosis, and pulmonary embolism), cancer, chronic respiratory diseases (such as asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, occupational lung diseases or pulmonary hypertension) and diabetes.

#### Health care coverage

Please provide information about your current health insurance coverage. Health insurance coverage means being enrolled with an organization that pays for health care costs if you get sick or injured.

<u> </u>		, ,	
Do you currently have health insurance?	Yes	1	HC1
	No	2 If No, go to HC3	
During the <b>past 12 months</b> , which of the following <b>financial sources</b> did you use	Current income of any	Yes 1	HC3a
	household members	No 2	
	Savings (e.g. bank account)	Yes 1	HC3b
		No 2	
	Payment or reimbursement from a health insurance plan	Yes 1	HC3c
		No 2	
	oola	Yes 1	HC3d
		No 2	
to pay for any health expenditure, such	Family members or friends from outside the household	Yes 1	HC3e
as medicines, consultations, treatment, hospitalization or patient care?		No 2	
	Borrowed from someone other than a friend or family member	Yes 1	HC3f
		No 2	
	Other	Yes <sup>1</sup> If Other, go to HC3other	HC3g
		No 2	
	Other (please specify):		HC3
			other
Health care utilization			
Please think about your visits to any h to an NCD you may have.	ealth center and any treatmen	ts you received there which w	ere related
Have you ever had or do you currently	Yes	1	

Have you ever had or do you currently have an <b>NCD</b> , such as any CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to [next section]	HC4
Have you ever visited any health care	Yes 1	
facility due to an NCD you have? Please exclude any hospitalization.	No 2 If No, go to HC11	HC5



How much time did you spend travelling		
the <b>last time</b> you visited a health care facility (taking the return journey (both ways) into account)?	لـــلـــا : لـــلـــا Days : hours : minutes days hrs mins	HC6
Don't know 77:77:77		
How long was the <b>waiting time</b> before your appointment started when you <b>last</b> visited a health care facility? Don't know 77:77	LL : LLJ Hours : minutes hrs mins	HC7
During the past 30 days, have you	Yes 1	
visited any health care facility due to an NCD you have? Please <b>exclude</b> any hospitalization.	No 2 If No, go to HC11	HC8
Health care continued		
	Family doctors centre/ Health centre	HC9a
During the <b>past 30 days</b> , how many times have you visited a health care facility due	Public hospital	HC9b
to an NCD you have?	Private hospital	HC9c
Don't know 77	Other L_L_J If Other, go to HC9other	HC9e
	Other (please specify):	HC9otehr
During the <b>past 30 days</b> , taking all your visits to a health care facility due to an NCD into account, <b>how much did you</b> <b>pay yourself</b> for these visits in total? Don't know 77777	Health care provider's fees L_L_L_L_L_I [MDL]	HC10a
	Medicines L_L_L_L_l [MDL]	HC10b
	Tests L_L_L_L_I [MDL]	HC10c
	Transport L_L_L_L_I [MDL]	HC10d
	Other L_L_L_L_I[MDL]	HC10e
	OR Total amount L_L_L_L_I [MDL]	HC10f
During the past 30 days, how much did you pay yourself for health care not related to any visit of a health care facility or hospital (such as routine medication)?	Amount LL_L_L_I [MDL]	HC11
Don't know 77777		
During the <b>past 12 months</b> , have you been <b>hospitalized</b> due to an NCD?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to HC15	HC12
During the <b>past 12 months</b> , <b>how many</b> <b>days</b> have you been hospitalized due to an NCD?	Number of L_L_L_J days	HC13
Don't know 777		


	Health care provider's fees	HC14a
During the <b>past 12 months</b> , taking all	Medicines L [MDL]	HC14b
your visits to a hospital due to an NCD into account, <b>how much did you pay</b> yourself for these visits in total?	Tests L [MDL]	HC14c
	Transport L [MDL]	HC14d
Don't know 77777	Other L [MDL]	HC14e
	OR Total amount L [MDL]	HC14f
Home care		
Please think about home care from fan	nily members and/or friends because of an NCD you have.	
During the <b>past 30 days</b> , has a <b>family</b> <b>member or friend provided care</b> for you at home due to your NCD?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to HC17	HC15
During the <b>past 30 days</b> , how many <b>hours per week</b> have they provided care for you? Don't know 777	Hours per week LL_J hrs	HC16
Loss of productivity	-	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	ou couldn't carry out your usual activities (for example, work nave.	, work at
During the <b>past 30 days</b> , have you <b>missed any of your usual activity time</b> (work, work at home, study) due to an NCD?	Yes 1 No 2 If No, go to [next section]	HC17
During the <b>past 30 days</b> , <b>how many days</b> of your usual activity have you missed due to an NCD? Don't know 77	Number of days LL_J days	HC18

## Step 2 Physical measurements

CORE: Blood pressure		
Question	Response	Code
Interviewer ID	LJ	M1
Device ID for blood pressure		M2
Reading 1	Systolic( mmHg) └──┴──┘	M4a
	Diastolic (mmHg)	M4b
Reading 2	Systolic ( mmHg) LJ	M5a
rceaung z	Diastolic (mmHg)	M5b
Reading 3	Systolic ( mmHg) LJ	M6a
r roduing o	Diastolic (mmHg)	M6b
During the past 2 weeks, have you been treated for raised blood pressure with drugs (medication) prescribed by a	Yes 1	M7
doctor or other health worker?	No 2	
CORE: Height and weight		
For women: Are you pregnant?	Yes 1 If Yes, go to M 16	M8
Interviewer ID	No 2	M9
Device IDs for height and weight		M10a
Height	in Centimetres (cm)	M11
Weight If too large for scale, 666.6	in Kilograms (kg)	M12
CORE: Waist		
Device ID for waist		M13
Waist circumference	in Centimetres (cm)	M14
EXPANDED: Hip circumference and he	eart rate	
Hip circumference	in Centimeters (cm)	M15
Heart Rate		
Reading 1	Beats per minute LL_J	M16a
		1440

Reading 2

Reading 3

Beats per minute L

Beats per minute L

\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_



M16b

M16c

## Step 3 Biochemical measurements

CORE: Blood glucose									
Question	Response	Code							
During the past 12 hours have you had anything to eat or drink, other than water?	Yes 1 No 2	B1							
Health professional ID		B2							
Device ID		B3							
Time of day blood specimen taken (24-hour clock)	Hours : minutes hrs mins	B4							
Fasting blood glucose	mmol/I	B5							
Today, have you taken insulin or other medication that have been prescribed by a doctor or other health worker for raised blood glucose?	Yes 1 No 2	B6							
CORE: Blood lipids									
Device ID		B7							
Total cholesterol	mmol/I	B8							
During the past 2 weeks, have you been treated for raised cholesterol with medication prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?	Yes 1 No 2	В9							
EXPANDED: high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol									
HDL cholesterol	mmol/l	B11							

# ANNEX 3



PREVALENCE OF NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK FACTORS IN THE REPUBLIC OF MOLDOVA STEPS 2013

# **Data book**

# Contents

Demographic indicators	112
Товассо use	118
Alcohol consumption	133
Fruit and vegetable consumption	150
DIETARY SALT	156
Physical activity	164
History of raised blood pressure	177
HISTORY OF DIABETES	
HISTORY OF RAISED CHOLESTEROL	
Cardiovasculcar disease (CVD) history	
Lifestyle advice	
Cervical cancer screening	190
Physical measurements	191
BIOCHEMICAL MEASUREMENTS	
Cardiovasculcar disease (CVD) risk	
Summary of combined risk factors	207
Health care	

# **Demographic indicators**

### Age group Description

**by sex** Summary information by age group and sex of the respondents

### Instrument questions

- Sex
- Date of birth

	Age group and sex of respondents												
Age group	Me	en	W	omen	Both	sexes							
(years)	n	%	n	%	n	%							
18–29	329	38.8	519	61.2	848	17.6							
30-44	473	38.4	760	61.6	1 233	25.7							
45–59	678	40.2	1010	59.8	1 688	35.1							
60–69	347	33.4	691	66.6	1 038	21.6							
18–69	1 827	38.0	2 980	62.0	4 807	100.0							

### Education Description

Mean number of years of education among respondents

### Instrument question

• In total, how many years have you spent at school or in full-time study (excluding pre-school)?

	Mean number of years of education													
		en	W	omen	Both	sexes								
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of years	n	Mean no. of years	n	Mean no. of years								
18–29	329	12.4	518	12.3	847	12.3								
30-44	472	11.8	759	12.3	1 231	12.1								
45–59	674	11.4	1 007	11.5	1 681	11.4								
60–69	345	11.2	687	10.8	1 032	10.9								
18–69	1 820	11.6	2 971	11.7	4 791	11.7								

### Highest Description

**level of** Highest level of education achieved by the survey respondents.

### education

### Instrument question

• What is the highest level of education you have completed?

	Highest level of education											
				Men								
Age group (years)	n	Without formal schooling/ not completed primary school (%)	Primary school	Gymnasium completed (%)	Secondary school/lyceum completed (%)	College/ vocational school completed (%)	University/ postgraduate degree com- pleted (%)					
18–29	329	0.3	0.9	18.8	27.7	24.0	28.3					
30-44	471	0.6	0.6	18.9	20.2	36.3	23.4					
45–59	675	0.0	0.4	12.0	27.1	44.7	15.7					
60–69	345	0.6	2.0	18.8	20.0	39.4	19.1					
18–69	1 820	0.3	0.9	16.3	24.1	37.8	20.6					

	Highest level of education											
		Women										
Age group (years)	n	Without formal schooling/ not completed primary school (%)	Primary school completed (%)	Gymnasium completed (%)	Secondary school/lyceum completed (%)	College/ vocational school completed (%)	University/ postgraduate degree com- pleted (%)					
18–29	517	0.4	1.2	21.1	25.5	21.7	30.2					
30-44	755	0.5	0.3	15.8	22.4	32.3	28.7					
45–59	1 007	0.8	0.5	10.7	27.4	42.7	17.9					
60-69	686	0.9	2.2	27.6	18.5	33.8	17.1					
18–69	2 965	0.7	0.9	17.7	23.7	34.3	22.6					

	Highest level of education											
		Both sexes										
Age group (years)	n	Without formal schooling/ not completed primary school (%)	Primary school completed (%)	Gymnasium completed (%)	Secondary school/lyceum completed (%)	College/ vocational school completed (%)	University/ postgraduate degree com- pleted (%)					
18–29	846	0.4	1.1	20.2	26.4	22.6	29.4					
30-44	1 226	0.6	0.4	17.0	21.5	33.8	26.7					
45–59	1 682	0.5	0.5	11.2	27.3	43.5	17.0					
60–69	1 031	0.8	2.1	24.6	19.0	35.7	17.7					
18–69	4 785	0.5	0.9	17.2	23.9	35.7	21.8					

### Ethnicity Description

Summary results for the ethnicity of the respondents

### Instrument question

• What is your [insert relevant ethnic group/racial group/cultural subgroup/others] background?

	Ethnic group of respondents											
Age		Both sexes										
group (years)	n	Ethnic Romanian/ Moldovan (%)	Ethnic Russian (%)	Ethnic Ukrainian (%)	Ethnic Gagauz (%)	Ethnic Roma (%)	Other ethnic group (%)					
18–29	848	80.3	8.3	4	4.4	0.5	2.6					
30–44	1 231	79.4	8.9	5.4	3.4	0.3	2.5					
45–59	1 682	76.8	8.4	7.4	4.2	0.7	2.6					
60–69	1 034	73.7	10.3	9.5	3.3	0.6	2.7					
18–69	4 795	77.4	8.9	6.7	3.8	0.5	2.6					

### Martial Description

status Marital status of survey respondents

### Instrument question

• What is your marital status?

	Marital status												
Age				Men									
group (years)	n	Never married (%)	Currently married (%)	Separated (%)	Divorced (%)	Widowed (%)	Cohabiting (%)						
18–29	328	57.3	35.1	3.7	1.5	0.0	2.4						
30–44	466	10.3	74.0	4.1	7.9	0.2	3.4						
45–59	668	3.4	75.9	3.3	9.4	5.5	2.4						
60–69	345	0.3	73.9	1.4	6.4	16.2	1.7						
18–69	1 807	14.4	67.6	3.2	7.0	5.2	2.5						

	Marital status											
Age				Women								
group (years)	n	Never married (%)	Currently married (%)	Separated (%)	Divorced (%)	Widowed (%)	Cohabiting (%)					
18–29	518	34.6	56.6	1.5	2.9	0.2	4.2					
30-44	751	5.6	78.0	2.1	8.1	2.7	3.5					
45–59	997	2.0	65.8	2.4	12.0	15.3	2.4					
60–69	680	2.2	46.5	1.9	6.3	42.5	0.6					
18–69	2 946	8.7	62.8	2.1	8.1	15.7	2.6					

	Marital status										
Age	Both sexes										
group (years) n		Never married (%)	Currently married (%)	Separated (%)	Divorced (%)	Widowed (%)	Cohabiting (%)				
18–29	846	43.4	48.2	2.4	2.4	0.1	3.5				
30-44	1 217	7.4	76.5	2.9	8.1	1.7	3.5				
45-59	1 665	2.6	69.8	2.8	11.0	11.4	2.4				
60–69	1 025	1.6	55.7	1.8	6.3	33.7	1.0				
18–69	4 753	10.9	64.7	2.5	7.7	11.7	2.6				

### **Employment Description**

status

Proportion of respondents in paid employment and those who are unpaid (unpaid includes individuals who are non-paid, students, home-makers, retired people, and unemployed individuals)

### Instrument question

• Which of the following best describes your main work status during the past 12 months?

	Employment status									
Age	Men									
group (years) n		Government employee (%)	Non-government employee (%)	Self-employed (%)	Unpaid (%)					
18–29	328	13.7	22.6	14.3	49.4					
30–44	467	22.1	29.3	20.8	27.8					
45–59	673	22.6	21.7	19.3	36.4					
60–69	347	16.4	10.1	4.0	69.5					
18–69	1 815	19.7	21.6	15.9	42.9					

	Employment status										
Age			Women								
group (years)	n	Government employee (%)	Non-government employee (%)	Self-employed (%)	Unpaid (%)						
18–29	518	12.2	12.9	4.2	70.7						
30–44	756	30.7	21.2	8.3	39.8						
45–59	1 005	30.6	17.5	8.9	43.0						
60–69	687	10.5	2.9	1.0	85.6						
18–69	2 966	22.8	14.3	6.1	56.9						

		Emp	oloyment status			
Age			Men			
group (years)	n	Government Non-government employee (%) employee (%)		Self-employed (%)	Unpaid (%)	
18–29	846	12.8	16.7	8.2	62.4	
30–44	1 223	27.4	24.3	13.1	35.2	
45–59	1 678	27.4	19.2	13.1	40.3	
60-69	1 034	12.5	5.3	2.0	80.2	
18–69	4 781	21.6	17.0	9.8	51.6	

Unpaid work and unemployed

Proportion of respondents in unpaid work

### Instrument question

• Which of the following best describes your main work status during the past 12 months?

	Unpaid work and unemployed										
٨٣٥	Men										
Age group				Home-maker		Unem	ployed				
(years) n	Non-paid (%)	Student (%)	(%)	Retired (%)	Able to work (%)	Not able to					
							work (%)				
18–29	162	6.2	52.5	9.9	0.0	29.0	2.5				
30–44	130	2.3	0.0	25.4	9.2	57.7	5.4				
45–59	245	3.3	0.0	24.5	23.7	41.6	6.9				
60–69	241	0.4	0.0	7.1	84.2	5.8	2.5				
18–69	778	2.8	10.9	16.2	35.1	30.6	4.4				

	Unpaid work and unemployed											
1.00	Women											
Age group				Home-maker (%)		Unem	ployed					
(years)	n	Non-paid (%)	Student (%)		Retired (%)	Able to work (%)	Not able to work (%)					
18–29	366	0.8	35.5	54.6	0.3	8.2	0.5					
30–44	301	1.3	1.3	67.8	2.3	22.3	5.0					
45–59	432	3.0	0.0	33.6	41.7	16.7	5.1					
60-69	588	0.3	0.0	2.9	94.6	1.2	1.0					
18–69	1 687	1.3	7.9	33.6	44.1	10.4	2.7					

	Unpaid work and unemployed											
1	Both sexes											
Age group				Home-maker (%)		Unem	ployed					
(years) n	n	Non-paid (%)	Student (%)		Retired (%)	Able to work (%)	Not able to work (%)					
18–29	528	2.5	40.7	40.9	0.2	14.6	1.1					
30–44	431	1.6	0.9	55.0	4.4	32.9	5.1					
45–59	677	3.1	0.0	30.3	35.2	25.7	5.8					
60-69	829	0.4	0.0	4.1	91.6	2.5	1.4					
18–69	2 465	1.8	8.9	28.1	41.3	16.8	3.2					

# Per capitaDescriptionannual incomeMean reported per capita annual income of respondents in local currency

### Instrument questions

- How many people older than 18 years, including yourself, live in your household?
- Taking the past year, can you tell me what the average earning of the household has been?

Mean annual per capita income						
n	Mean (MDL)					
3 845	28 762.2					

Estimated household earnings

### Description

Summary of participant household earnings by quintile

### Instrument question

• If you don't know the amount, can you give an estimate of the annual household income if I read some options to you?

	Estimated household earnings per month										
n	Quintile 1 (≤ MDL 1500) (%)	Quintile 2 (MDL 1501–2500) (%)	Quintile 3 (MDL 2501–3800) (%)	Quintile 4 (MDL 3801–5700) (%)	Quintile 5 (> MDL 5700) (%)						
394	42.1	24.1	12.7	8.4	12.7						

# Tobacco use

### Current Description

**smoking** Percentage of current smokers among all respondents

### Instrument question

• Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?

	Percentage of current smokers											
Men					Women		Both sexes					
Age group (years)	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI		n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI		
18–29	327	44.5	38.1–50.9		515	7.4	4.8-10.0	842	27.4	23.2-31.5		
30–44	471	47.9	42.9–52.9		758	6.6	4.7-8.5	1 229	28.9	25.7–32.1		
45–59	675	42.0	37.3–46.8		1 005	4.0	2.7-5.3	1 680	22.3	19.6–24.9		
60–69	346	30.6	25.5–35.7		684	1.8	0.9–2.8	1 030	16.1	13.3–18.9		
18–69	1 819	43.6	40.6-46.7		2 962	5.6	4.5-6.7	4 781	25.3	23.4–27.2		

	Percentage of current smokers											
	Men				Women			Both sexes				
	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI	n	Current smoker (%)	95% CI			
Rural	809	44.3	39.7–48.9	1 226	1.3	0.3-2.2	2 03	5 23.9	21.1–26.7			
Urban	1 010	42.9	39.0–46.7	1 736	10.4	8.4–12.5	2 74	6 27.0	24.5-29.4			
Total	1 819	43.6	40.6-46.7	2 962	5.6	4.5-6.7	4 78	1 25.3	23.4-27.2			

# Smoking<br/>statusDescriptionSmoking status of all respondents

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?
- In the past, did you ever smoke any tobacco products?

				Smokin	g status						
	Men										
Age			Current	smokers			Non-s	mokers			
group (years)	n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI	Non-daily smokers (%)	95% CI	Former smokers (%)	95% CI	Non-smok- ers (never smoked) (%)	95% CI		
18–29	327	40.1	33.8-46.4	4.4	1.7–7.1	11.3	7.9–14.8	44.2	37.5–50.8		
30–44	471	44.7	39.6–49.7	3.2	1.2–5.3	18.5	14.7–22.4	33.6	29.0–38.1		
45–59	675	40.4	35.8–45.0	1.6	0.7–2.5	27.8	23.2–32.5	30.2	25.6-34.7		
60–69	346	29.3	24.3–34.4	1.3	0.0–2.5	32.2	26.1–38.3	37.2	31.3–43.1		
18–69	1 819	40.6	37.5–43.7	3.1	1.9–4.2	19.6	17.3–21.9	36.8	33.6-39.9		

				Smokin	g status							
	Women											
Age			Current	smokers			Non-s	mokers				
group (years)	n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI	Non-daily smokers (%)	95% CI	Former smokers (%)	95% CI	Non-smok- ers (never smoked) (%)	95% CI			
18–29	515	6.5	4.0-9.0	0.9	0.3–1.6	8.8	6.4–11.3	83.7	80.2-87.2			
30-44	758	5.3	3.6-7.0	1.3	0.5–2.2	6.6	4.4-8.7	86.8	84.1-89.6			
45–59	1 005	2.9	1.8–4.1	1.1	0.4–1.8	2.4	1.5–3.2	93.6	92.0–95.2			
60–69	684	1.8	0.9–2.8	0.0	0.0-0.0	1.7	0.7–2.7	96.5	95.0–97.9			
18–69	2 962	4.6	3.6-5.6	1.0	0.6–1.4	5.6	4.5-6.6	88.8	87.2-90.4			

				Smokin	g status						
	Both sexes										
Age			Current	smokers			Non-s	mokers			
group (years)	n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI	Non-daily smokers (%)	95% CI	Former smokers (%)	95% CI	Non-smok- ers (never smoked) (%)	95% CI		
18–29	842	24.6	20.5–28.6	2.8	1.3–4.3	10.2	8.0–12.4	62.5	58.1-66.8		
30-44	1 229	26.5	23.4–29.7	2.4	1.1–3.6	13.0	10.7–15.3	58.1	54.8–61.4		
45–59	1 680	20.9	18.4–23.5	1.3	0.8–1.9	14.6	12.2–17.0	63.1	60.0-66.3		
60–69	1 030	15.5	12.6–18.3	0.6	0.0–1.2	16.8	13.5–20.1	67.1	63.3–70.9		
18–69	4 781	23.3	21.4–25.1	2.1	1.4–2.7	12.8	11.5–14.1	61.8	59.7-63.9		

#### Daily Description

smoking Percentage of current daily smokers among smokers

### Instrument questions

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?

	Current daily smokers among smokers										
	Men					Women		Both sexes			
Age group (years)	n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI		n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI	n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI	
18–29	145	90.1	84.2-96.0		45	87.3	78.3–96.3	190	89.8	84.5-95.0	
30–44	223	93.2	89.0–97.5		65	80.0	68.2–91.9	288	91.8	87.6–96.1	
45–59	300	96.2	94.1–98.2		50	73.2	57.7–88.7	350	94.0	91.6–96.4	
60–69	108	95.8	91.9–99.8		17	100.0	100.0–100.0	125	96.1	92.3–99.8	
18–69	18–69 776 93.0 90.3–95.7				177	82.3	76.0-88.7	953	91.9	89.4-94.3	

### Initiation and duration of

Description

Mean age at which respondents started smoking and mean duration of smoking, in years, among smokers

smoking

(no total age group for mean duration of smoking as age influences these values)

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- How old were you when you first started smoking?
- Do you remember how long ago it was?

	Mean age of starting smoking											
		Men			Women	l	Both sexes					
Age group (years)	n	Mean age	95% CI	n	Mean age	95% CI	n	Mean age	95% CI			
18–29	128	17.0	16.4–17.6	37	17.7	16.0–19.3	165	17.1	16.5–17.6			
30-44	208	17.8	17.2–18.4	51	20.0	18.1–21.9	259	18.0	17.4–18.6			
45–59	280	17.7	17.0–18.3	34	22.4	20.0–24.9	314	18.0	17.3–18.6			
60–69	98	17.7	16.4–19.1	17	24.5	19.0–30.0	115	18.1	16.8–19.5			
18–69	714	17.5	17.1–17.8	139	19.5	18.3–20.6	853	17.7	17.3–18.0			

	Mean duration of smoking											
		Men				Women		Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Mean age	95% CI		n	Mean age	95% CI	n	Mean age	95% CI		
18–29	128	7.3	6.6–8.1		37	6.3	4.5-8.2	165	7.2	6.5-7.9		
30–44	208	18.9	18.0–19.7		51	16.6	14.1–19.1	259	18.6	17.8–19.4		
45–59	280	34.5	33.6–35.3		34	29.0	25.8–32.2	314	34.1	33.3–34.9		
60-69	98	45.4	43.9–46.8		17	39.1	33.5-44.6	115	45.0	43.6-46.4		
18–69	714	20.6	19.4–21.8		139	14.7	12.2–17.1	853	20.0	18.9–21.1		



### Manufactured Description

cigarettePercentage of smokers who smoke manufactured cigarettes among dailysmokerssmokers and among current smokers

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?
- On average, how many of the following products do you smoke each day?

	Manufactured cigarette smokers among daily smokers										
Age group	Men				Wome	en		Both sexes			
(years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI		
18–29	131	99.3	97.8–100.0	37	100.0	100.0-100.0	168	99.3	98.1–100.0		
30–44	211	99.6	98.9–100.0	51	99.1	97.4-100.0	262	99.5	98.9–100.0		
45–59	286	96.9	94.1–99.8	39	100.0	100.0-100.0	325	97.2	94.5-99.8		
60-69	103	100.0	100.0–100.0	17	100.0	100.0-100.0	120	100	100.0–100.0		
18–69	731	98.8	97.9–99.7	144	99.7	99.2-100.0	875	98.9	98.1–99.7		

	Manufactured cigarette smokers among current smokers											
Age group		Men			Wome	en		Both se	xes			
(years)	n % 95% CI		n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	144	99.3	98.0-100.0	45	100	100.0-100.0	189	99.4	98.2-100.0			
30–44	221	99.6	99.0–100.0	63	99.3	97.9–100.0	284	99.6	99.0-100.0			
45–59	298	96.8	94.0-99.6	49	100	100.0-100.0	347	97.1	94.5-99.6			
60–69	107	100	100.0–100.0	17	100	100.0-100.0	124	100	100.0–100.0			
18–69	770	98.8	98.0-99.7	174	99.8	99.3–100.0	944	98.9	98.1–99.7			

#### Description Current

tobacco Percentage of daily and current (daily plus non-daily) tobacco smokers, including smoking and smokeless tobacco, among all respondents users

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?
- Do you currently use any smokeless tobacco such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel]?
- Do you currently use smokeless tobacco products daily?

	Current tobacco users											
	Men				Women		Both sexes					
Age group (years)	n	Current smokers (%)	95% CI	n	Current smokers (%)	95% CI	n	Current smokers (%)	95% CI			
18–29	326	44.6	38.2–51.1	515	7.5	4.9-10.1	841	27.4	23.3–31.6			
30–44	471	47.9	42.9–52.9	758	6.6	4.7-8.5	1 229	28.9	25.7-32.1			
45–59	675	42.0	37.3–46.8	1 004	4.0	2.7-5.3	1 679	22.3	19.6–25.0			
60–69	346	30.6	25.5–35.7	684	1.8	0.9–2.8	1 030	16.1	13.3–18.9			
18–69	1 818	43.7	40.6-46.7	2 961	5.7	4.5-6.8	4 779	25.4	23.5–27.3			

	Daily tobacco users											
		Men				Women		Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI		n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI	n	Daily smokers (%)	95% CI		
18–29	326	40.2	33.9-46.6		515	6.5	4.0-9.0	841	24.6	20.6-28.6		
30–44	471	44.7	39.6–49.7		758	5.3	3.6-7.0	1 229	26.5	23.4–29.7		
45–59	675	40.4	35.8–45.0		1 004	2.9	1.8–4.1	1 679	20.9	18.4–23.5		
60–69	346	29.3	24.3–34.4		684	1.8	0.9–2.8	1 030	15.5	12.6–18.3		
18–69	1 818	40.6	37.5-43.8		2 961	4.6	3.6-5.6	4 779	23.3	21.4–25.2		

Mean amount of tobacco smoked by daily smokers per day, by type

Amount of tobacco smoked among daily smokers by type

### Instrument questions

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?
- On average, how many of the following products do you smoke each day?

	Mean amount of tobacco smoked by daily smokers, by type											
		Men										
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of manufactured cigarettes	95% CI	n	Mean no. of other type of tobacco	95% CI						
18–29	131	16.1	14.5–17.7	131	1.0	0.1–1.8						
30–44	209	16.6	15.1–18.2	207	0.3	0.0-0.6						
45–59	284	19.8	18.5–21.2	285	0.0	0.0-0.0						
60–69	103	15.8	14.1–17.5	102	0.6	0.1–1.1						
18–69	727	17.2	16.3–18.2	725	0.5	0.2-0.8						

	Mean amount of tobacco used by daily smokers, by type										
	Women										
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of manufactured cigarettes	95% CI	n	Mean no. of other type of tobacco	95% CI					
18–29	37	9.2	7.2–11.2	37	0.6	0.0–1.1					
30–44	50	13.1	8.9–17.3	52	0.1	0.0-0.3					
45–59	39	13.7	11.7–15.7	39	0.0	-*					
60–69	17	13.2	10.0–16.4	17	0.0	_*					
18–69	143	11.4	9.6-13.2	145	0.3	0.0-0.6					

\* - denotes data not available.

	Mean amount of tobacco used by daily smokers, by type											
		Both sexes										
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of manufactured cigarettes	95% CI	n	Mean no. of other type of tobacco	95% CI						
18–29	168	15.3	13.8–16.8	168	0.9	0.2–1.6						
30–44	259	16.3	14.9–17.7	259	0.3	0.1–0.6						
45–59	323	19.4	18.1–20.6	324	0.0	0.0-0.0						
60–69	120	15.6	14.0–17.3	119	0.6	0.1–1.1						
18–69	870	16.7	15.8–17.6	870	0.5	0.2-0.8						



#### Smoked Description

tobacco Percentage of current smokers who smoke each of the following products consumption

### Instrument questions

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?
- On average, how many of the following products do you smoke each day/week?

	Percentage of current smokers smoking each of the following products													
		Men												
Age group (years)	n	Manufactured cigarettes (%)	95% CI	Hand-rolled cigarettes (%)	95% CI	Tobacco pipes (%)	95% CI							
18–29	145	99.0	97.5-100.0	6.1	0.0–13.5	0.0	-*							
30-44	223	97.9	95.5-100.0	3.4	0.4-6.4	0.6	0.0-1.4							
45–59	300	96.3	93.4-99.2	1.0	0.0–2.1	0.5	0.0–1.5							
60–69	108	98.4	95.3-100.0	8.2	2.1–14.4	0.0	0.0-0.0							
18–69	776	97.9	96.7-99.1	4.1	1.2-7.0	0.3	0.0-0.7							

\* – denotes data not available.

	Percentage of current smokers smoking each of the following products													
Age group	Men													
(years)	n	Cigars (%)	95% CI	Shisha (%)	95% CI	Other (%)	95% CI							
18–29	145	2.2	0.0-4.4	8.3	3.6–13.1	0.0	_*							
30–44	223	0.0	-*	3.0	0.4–5.6	0.0	_*							
45–59	300	0.2	0.0-0.6	0.7	0.0–1.8	0.3	0.0-0.8							
60–69	108	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	_*	0.0	0.0-0.0							
18–69	776	0.9	0.1–1.7	4.2	2.2-6.1	0.1	0.0-0.2							

\* – denotes data not available

	Percentage of current smokers smoking each of the following products													
		Women												
Age group (years)	n	Manufactured cigarettes (%)	95% CI	Hand-rolled cigarettes (%)	95% CI	Tobacco pipes (%)	95% CI							
18–29	45	100.0	100.0-100.0	0.0	-*	0.0	_*							
30–44	65	97.9	95.4–100.0	0.0	-*	0.0	_*							
45–59	50	97.1	91.3–100.0	0.0	-*	0.0	_*							
60–69	17	100.0	100.0–100.0	0.0	_*	0.0	_*							
18–69	177	98.7	97.2–100.0	0.0	-*	0.0	_*							

\* – denotes data not available.

	Percentage of current smokers smoking each of the following products													
Age group	Women													
(years)         N         Cigars (%)         95% CI         Shisha (%)         95% CI         Other (%)         95%														
18–29	45	1.7	0.0–5.1	13.5	0.2-26.8	0.0	-*							
30–44	65	0.0	-*	4.7	0.0–10.2	0.0	_*							
45–59	50	0.0	-*	0.0	-*	0.0	_*							
60–69	17	0.0	-*	0.0	-*	0.0	-*							
18–69	177	0.7	0.0-2.2	7.3	1.1–13.6	0.0	-*							

\* - denotes data not available.

	Percentage of current smokers smoking each of the following products													
		Both sexes												
Age group (years)	n	Manufactured cigarettes (%)	95% CI	Hand-rolled cigarettes (%)	95% CI	Tobacco pipes (%)	95% CI							
18–29	190	99.1	97.8–100.0	5.3	0.0–11.9	0.0	-*							
30-44	288	97.9	95.7-100.0	3.0	0.4–5.7	0.5	0.0–1.3							
45–59	350	96.4	93.7-99.0	0.9	0.0–1.9	0.4	0.0–1.3							
60–69	125	98.5	95.6-100.0	7.7	1.9–13.5	0.0	-*							
18–69	953	98.0	96.9–99.1	3.6	1.0-6.3	0.3	0.0-0.6							

\* – denotes data not available.

	Percentage of current smokers smoking each of the following products													
Age group	Both sexes													
(years)	n	Cigars (%)	95% CI	Shisha (%)	95% CI	Other (%)	95% CI							
18–29	190	2.2	0.2-4.1	9.0	4.5–13.4	0.0	_*							
30–44	288	0.0	-*	3.2	0.8–5.6	0.0	-*							
45–59	350	0.2	0.0–0.6	0.6	0.0–1.6	0.3	0.0-0.8							
60–69	125	0.0	_*	0.0	_*	0.0	_*							
18–69	953	0.8	0.1–1.6	4.5	2.6-6.4	0.1	0.0-0.2							

\* – denotes data not available.

#### Frequency Description

of daily Percentage of daily cigarette smokers smoking given quantities of manufactured cigarette or hand-rolled cigarettes per day smoking

### Instrument questions

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?
- On average, how many of the following products do you smoke each day?

			Percenta	ge of da	ily smokers	s smokin	g given qua	ntities p	er day		
Age						Ме	n				
group (years)	n	<5 cig's (%)	95% CI	5–9 cig's (%)	95% CI	10–14 cig's (%)	95% CI	15–24 cig's (%)	95% CI	≥ 25 cig's (%)	95% CI
18–29	130	5.3	0.4–10.2	7.6	2.7–12.5	20.0	12.0–28.0	58.3	48.4–68.2	8.7	0.4–17.1
30–44	206	4.1	1.1–7.1	9.1	4.4–13.9	26.1	18.5–33.7	50.0	41.7–58.3	10.7	6.0–15.3
45–59	281	1.9	0.4-3.4	5.1	2.7–7.5	13.9	9.2–18.5	59.5	52.5–66.5	19.6	14.2–25.0
60–69	103	4.1	0.0-8.6	7.8	1.7–13.9	30.6	19.9–41.2	46.9	35.5–58.4	10.6	4.4–16.8
18–69	720	4.0	1.8–6.2	7.5	5.1–9.9	21.2	17.1–25.3	55.1	50.4-59.9	12.2	8.5–15.9

Note. Cig's: cigarettes.

	Percentage of daily smokers smoking given quantities per day														
Age						Wom	nen								
group (years)	n	<5 cig's (%)	95% CI	5–9 cig's (%)	95% CI	10–14 cig's (%)	95% CI	15–24 cig's (%)	95% CI	≥ 25 cig's (%)	95% CI				
18–29	37	14.8	3.0-26.6	35.9	15.7–56.1	34.0	14.3–53.7	11.7	0.7–22.7	3.6	0.0–10.5				
30–44	50	18.9	5.0-32.8	21.2	8.3–34.2	28.1	11.7–44.5	21.5	8.8–34.1	10.3	0.0–22.9				
45–59	39	11.0	1.1–20.9	10.1	0.0–20.9	29.6	15.5–43.8	45.7	29.4–62.0	3.6	0.0–9.4				
60–69	17	14.0	0.5–27.5	11.1	0.0–26.2	22.9	0.9–44.8	52.0	26.4–77.6	0.0	0.0–0.0				
18–69	143	15.3	7.8–22.8	25.5	14.6–36.4	30.9	19.9–41.9	22.8	14.5–31.1	5.5	0.2–10.8				

Note. Cig's: cigarettes.

	Percentage of daily smokers smoking given quantities per day														
Age						Both s	exes								
group (years)	n	<5 cig's (%)	95% CI	5–9 cig's (%)	95% CI	10–14 cig's (%)	95% CI	15–24 cig's (%)	95% CI	≥ 25 cig's (%)	95% CI				
18–29	167	6.5	2.0-11.0	11.1	5.3–16.9	21.7	14.3–29.2	52.6	43.5–61.6	8.1	0.7–15.5				
30–44	256	5.5	2.5-8.5	10.3	5.5–15.0	26.3	19.2–33.3	47.4	39.7–55.1	10.6	6.2–15.0				
45–59	320	2.6	1.0-4.2	5.5	3.1–7.9	15.1	10.6–19.5	58.5	51.9–65.0	18.4	13.4–23.4				
60–69	120	4.7	0.3–9.0	8.0	2.2–13.8	30.1	20.0–40.2	47.2	36.3–58.2	10.0	4.1–15.8				
18–69	863	5.1	3.0-7.2	9.2	6.6–11.9	22.1	18.2–26.0	52.0	47.6–56.4	11.6	8.1–15.0				

Note. Cig's: cigarettes.



### Former daily Description

smokers and former smokers

Percentage of former daily smokers among all respondents and among respondents who have ever been daily smokers, as well as mean duration in years since former smokers stopped smoking

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- Do you currently smoke tobacco products daily?
- In the past did you ever smoke any tobacco products?
- In the past, did you ever smoke daily?
- How old were you when you stopped smoking?

	Former daily smokers (who don't smoke currently) among all respondents													
		Men			Women			Both sexes						
Age group (years)	n	Former daily smokers (%)	95% CI	n	Former daily smokers (%)	95% CI	n	Former daily smokers (%)	95% CI					
18–29	327	7.5	4.2-10.8	515	2.4	1.1–3.6	842	5.2	3.3–7.0					
30–44	471	15.1	11.4–18.7	758	3.6	1.8–5.3	1 229	9.8	7.6–11.9					
45–59	675	24.0	19.6–28.4	1 005	1.8	1.0-2.7	1 680	12.5	10.2–14.8					
60–69	346	25.8	20.3–31.3	684	1.0	0.2–1.9	1 030	13.3	10.5–16.2					
18–69	1 819	15.7	13.5–17.8	2 962	2.4	1.6–3.2	4 781	9.3	8.1–10.4					

Former	Former daily smokers (who don't smoke currently) among respondents that have even been daily smokers													
	Men					Women			Both sexes					
Age group (years)	n	Former daily smokers (%)	95% CI		n	Former daily smokers (%)	95% CI		n	Former daily smokers (%)	95% CI			
18–29	159	15.8	9.4–22.3		53	26.8	13.8–39.7		212	17.3	11.5–23.2			
30–44	282	25.2	19.4–31.0		78	40.2	25.8-54.6		360	26.9	21.5-32.3			
45–59	433	37.2	31.2–43.3		62	38.4	23.9–52.9		495	37.3	31.6-43.1			
60–69	191	46.8	38.8–54.8		24	36.3	15.0–57.6	_	215	46.3	38.6-54.0			
18–69	1 065	27.8	24.4-31.3		217	34.2	26.3-42.1		1 282	28.5	25.3-31.7			

	Mean years since cessation														
		Men				Women			Both sex	es					
Age group (years)	n Mean 95% Cl				n	Mean years	95% CI	n	Mean years	95% CI					
18–29	48	5.4	3.7-7.0		53	5.4	4.2-6.6	101	5.4	4.3-6.5					
30–44	89	13.2	11.0–15.3		48	11.8	9.6–13.9	137	12.8	11.1–14.5					
45–59	167	21.0	18.4–23.5		34	19.1	13.9–24.3	201	20.8	18.4–23.2					
60–69	103	31.1	27.5–34.7		13	32.7	25.5–39.9	116	31.2	27.8–34.7					
18–69	407	16.9	15.3–18.6		148	10.0	8.5–11.6	555	15.5	14.1–16.9					



#### Cessation Description

Percentage of current smokers who have tried to stop smoking during the past 12 months

### Instrument questions

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- During the past 12 months, have you tried to stop smoking?

	Current smokers who have tried to stop smoking												
Age group		Men			Women	1	Both sexes						
(years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	145	37.5	28.9-46.1	45	32.6	18.5–46.8	190	36.9	29.1-44.7				
30–44	223	43.7	36.2–51.1	65	40.9	27.1–54.8	288	43.4	36.6-50.2				
45–59	300	36.9	30.5-43.4	50	28.7	15.8–41.7	350	36.2	30.1-42.2				
60–69	108	45.3	33.9–56.7	17	38.3	10.2-66.4	125	44.9	34.1–55.7				
18–69	776	39.9	35.6-44.2	177	34.7	26.3-43.0	953	39.3	35.3-43.3				

### Advice to stop

### Description

smoking

Percentage of current smokers who have been advised by a doctor or other health worker to stop smoking, among smokers who have visited a doctor or other health worker in the past 12 months

- Do you currently smoke any tobacco products, such as cigarettes, cigars, or pipes?
- During any visit to a doctor or other health worker in the past 12 months, were you advised to quit smoking tobacco?

	Current smokers who have been advised to stop smoking												
Age group		Men		Women				Both sexes					
(years)	n % 95% CI				n	%	95% CI		n	%	95% CI		
18–29	103	31.6	21.7–41.5		37	23.8	7.6–40.1	_	140	30.5	21.7–39.4		
30–44	158	62.3	53.5–71.1		50	50.7	34.9-66.4		208	61.0	53.0–69.1		
45–59	210	51.2	42.6-59.9		36	47.9	28.5-67.3		246	50.9	42.8–59.0		
60–69	80	66.3	54.0-78.7		15	69.5	43.5–95.6		95	66.6	54.9–78.2		
18–69	551	49.2	43.5-55.0		138	39.3	27.7–50.8		689	48.1	42.8-53.4		



#### Description Current

smokers of Percentage of current smokers of smokeless tobacco among all respondents smokeless tobacco

Instrument question

• Do you currently use any smokeless tobacco such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel]?

	Current smokers of smokeless tobacco											
Age group		Men			Women	1	Both sexes					
(years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI			
18–29	326	0.0	0.0-0.0	515	0.1	0.0-0.2	841	0.0	0.0-0.1			
30-44	471	0.1	0.0-0.4	758	0.0	0.0-0.0	1 229	0.1	0.0-0.2			
45-59	675	0.1	0.0-0.3	1 004	0.0	0.0-0.0	1 679	0.0	0.0–0.1			
60–69	346	0.0	0.0-0.0	684	0.0	0.0-0.0	1 030	0.0	0.0-0.0			
18–69	1 818	0.1	0.0-0.2	2 961	0.0	0.0-0.1	4 779	0.0	0.0-0.1			



#### Description Status of

smokeless Smokeless tobacco use status among all respondents tobacco use

- Do you currently use any smokeless tobacco such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel]?
- Do you currently use smokeless tobacco products daily?
- In the past, did you ever use smokeless tobacco such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel]?

	Smokeless tobacco use												
		Men											
Age group			Curren	nt user			Non	-user					
(years)	n	Daily user (%)	95% CI	Non-daily user (%)	95% CI	Past user (%)	95% CI	Never used (%)	95% CI				
18–29	326	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.4	0.0-1.2	99.6	98.8–100.0				
30–44	471	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.1	0.0-0.4	0.5	0.0-1.3	99.3	98.5–100.0				
45–59	675	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.1	0.0-0.3	0.6	0.0-1.3	99.3	98.6–100.0				
60–69	346	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.3	0.0-0.8	99.7	99.2–100.0				
18–69	1 818	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.1	0.0-0.2	0.5	0.1-0.9	99.5	99.0-99.9				

Smokeless tobacco use													
		Women											
Age group			Currer	nt user			No	n-user					
(years)	n	Daily user (%)	95% CI	Non-daily user (%)	95% CI	Past user (%)	95% CI	Never used (%)	95% CI				
18–29	515	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.1	0.0-0.2	0.1	0.0-0.4	99.8	99.4–100.0				
30–44	758	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.1	0.0-0.3	99.9	99.7–100.0				
45–59	1 004	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	100.0	100.0–100.0				
60–69	684	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	100.0	100.0–100.0				
18–69	2 961	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.1	0.1	0.0-0.2	99.9	99.8–100.0				

	Smokeless tobacco use												
		Both sexes											
Age group			Currer	nt user			No	n-user					
(years)	n	Daily user (%)	95% CI	Non-daily user (%)	95% CI	Past user (%)	95% CI	Never used (%)	95% CI				
18–29	841	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.1	0.3	0.0-0.7	99.7	99.2–100.0				
30–44	1 229	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.1	0.0-0.2	0.3	0.0-0.7	99.6	99.2–100.0				
45–59	1 679	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.1	0.3	0.0-0.6	99.7	99.3–100.0				
60–69	1 030	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.1	0.0-0.4	99.9	99.6–100.0				
18–69	4 779	4 779 0.0 0.0-0.0 0.0 0.0-0.1 0.3 0.1-0.5 99.7 99.4-99.9											



#### Former Description

daily Percentage of former daily users of smokeless tobacco among all respondents and users of among respondents that have ever used smokeless tobacco daily

smokeless tobacco

### Instrument questions

- Do you currently use any smokeless tobacco such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel]?
- Do you currently use smokeless tobacco products daily?
- In the past, did you ever use smokeless tobacco such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel]?
- In the past, did you ever use smokeless tobacco such as [snuff, chewing tobacco, betel] daily?

Fo	Former daily smokeless tobacco users (who don't use tobacco currently) among all respondents												
		Men				Women		Both sexes					
Age group (years)	n	Former daily users (%)	95% CI	95% CI		Former daily users (%)	95% CI	n	Former daily users (%)	95% CI			
18–29	326	0.0	0.0-0.0		515	0.1	0.0-0.4	841	0.1	0.0-0.2			
30–44	471	0.5	0.0-1.3		758	0.1	0.0-0.3	1 229	0.3	0.0–0.8			
45–59	675	0.1	0.0-0.2		1 004	0.0	0.0-0.0	1 679	0.0	0.0–0.1			
60–69	346	0.0	0.0-0.0		684	0.0	0.0-0.0	1 030	0.0	0.0-0.0			
18–69	1 818	0.2	0.0-0.4		2 961	0.1	0.0-0.2	4 779	0.1	0.0-0.3			

#### Exposure Description

Percentage of respondents exposed second-hand smoke in the home in the past to secondhand smoke 30 days

### in home in past 30

days

### Instrument question

• In the past 30 days, did someone smoke in your home?

	Exposure to second-hand smoke in the home during the past 30 days											
		Men			Women		Both sexes					
Age group (years)	n	Exposed (%)	95% CI	n	Exposed (%)	95% CI	n	Exposed (%)	95% CI			
18–29	326	19.8	14.6-24.9	515	16.9	12.5–21.3	841	18.4	14.8-22.0			
30–44	471	15.1	11.2–19.0	758	15.9	12.3–19.5	1 229	15.5	12.5–18.5			
45–59	675	18.0	14.2–21.7	1 004	14.6	11.5–17.7	1 679	16.2	13.6–18.8			
60–69	346	13.3	9.3–17.3	684	14.6	11.0–18.1	1 030	13.9	11.2–16.7			
18–69	1 818	17.3	14.6–20.0	2 961	15.7	13.2–18.2	4 779	16.5	14.4–18.7			



Exposure to second-hand smoke in the workplace in past 30 days

Percentage of respondents exposed to second-hand smoke in the workplace in the past 30 days

### Instrument question

• During the past 30 days, did someone smoke in closed areas in your workplace (in the building, in a work area or a specific office)?

	Exposure to second-hand smoke in the workplace during the past 30 days												
		Men			Women		Both sexes						
Age group (years)	n	Exposed (%)	95% CI	n	Exposed (%)	95% CI	n	Exposed (%)	95% CI				
18–29	285	38.8	32.1-45.4	440	20.3	14.9–25.7	725	30.1	25.4–34.7				
30-44	375	31.0	25.2-36.9	654	16.4	12.8–20.1	1 029	24.0	20.3–27.7				
45–59	538	38.1	32.8-43.4	839	16.8	13.0–20.5	1 377	26.8	23.3–30.4				
60–69	254	22.9	17.0–28.8	563	9.3	6.2-12.4	817	15.8	12.3–19.3				
18–69	1 452	35.0	31.1–38.9	2 496	17.2	14.4–19.9	3 948	26.2	23.5–28.9				



# **Alcohol consumption**

AlcoholDescriptionconsumptionAlcohol consumption status of all respondentsstatus

- Have you ever consumed any alcohol such as ...?
- Have you consumed any alcohol in the past 12 months?
- Have you consumed any alcohol in the past 30 days?

	Alcohol consumption status											
	Men											
Age group (years)	n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI	Drank in past 12 months, not current (%)	95% CI	Past 12 months abstainer (%)	95% CI	Lifetime abstainer (%)	95% CI			
18–29	326	68.6	61.9–75.3	15.4	10.3–20.5	2.7	1.1–4.4	13.2	8.1–18.4			
30–44	471	70.6	65.6–75.7	13.1	9.5–16.7	6.1	3.5–8.7	10.2	7.1–13.2			
45–59	674	71.1	66.6–75.6	12.3	9.1–15.6	8.1	5.8–10.4	8.5	5.9–11.0			
60–69	345	67.9	61.5–74.3	12.8	7.9–17.8	9.2	5.7–12.8	10.1	6.4–13.8			
18–69	1 816	69.8	66.3–73.2	13.7	11.3–16.1	5.7	4.4–7.0	10.8	8.5–13.2			

	Alcohol consumption status												
		Women											
Age group (years)	n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI	Drank in past 12 months, not current (%)	95% CI	Past 12 months abstainer (%)	95% CI	Lifetime abstainer (%)	95% CI				
18–29	513	53.7	48.4–59.1	22.2	17.9–26.5	4.7	2.6–6.8	19.4	14.6–24.1				
30–44	758	57.0	52.4–61.5	20.8	17.5–24.1	6.6	4.5–8.8	15.6	12.1–19.0				
45–59	1 004	51.8	47.7–56.0	19.9	16.7–23.0	10.8	8.4–13.2	17.5	14.4–20.6				
60–69	684	47.7	42.9–52.5	18.0	14.5–21.5	18.9	15.2–22.6	15.4	12.2–18.6				
18–69	2 959	53.5	50.5–56.4	20.7	18.6–22.8	8.5	7.1–9.8	17.4	15.0–19.8				

	Alcohol consumption status												
		Both sexes											
Age group (years)	n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI	Drank in past 12 months, not current (%)	95% CI	Past 12 months abstainer (%)	95% CI	Lifetime abstainer (%)	95% CI				
18–29	839	61.7	57.1–66.4	18.6	14.9–22.2	3.6	2.3–4.9	16.1	12.4–19.8				
30–44	1 229	64.3	60.6–68.1	16.7	14.2–19.1	6.4	4.4–8.3	12.7	10.1–15.2				
45–59	1 678	61.1	57.7–64.5	16.2	13.8–18.7	9.5	7.8–11.2	13.2	10.8–15.5				
60–69	1 029	57.7	53.6–61.8	15.4	12.3–18.5	14.1	11.4–16.8	12.8	10.2–15.3				
18–69	4 775	61.9	59.3–64.6	17.1	15.3–18.9	7.0	6.0–8.1	14.0	12.1–15.8				



	Alcohol consumption status (urban areas)													
		Men				Women	1			Both sexe	es			
Age group (years)	n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI		n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI		n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI			
18–29	216	65.8	57.1–74.4		338	50.5	43.9–57.2		554	58.6	52.6-64.5			
30–44	271	72.1	65.6–78.5		426	56.9	50.9-62.9		697	65.1	60.2–70.1			
45–59	342	62.7	56.5-68.9		551	45.6	40.8–50.5		893	53.7	49.5–57.8			
60-69	180	74.8	67.9–81.7		418	41.3	34.7–47.8		598	56.1	51.1–61.0			
18–69	1 009	67.7	63.0-72.4		1 733	50.0	46.2–53.7		2 742	59.0	55.5-62.5			

	Alcohol consumption status (rural areas)													
		Men				Women	1			Both sex	es			
Age group (years)	n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI		n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI		n	Current drinker (past 30 days) (%)	95% CI			
18–29	110	71.8	61.6-82.0		175	57.6	49.1–66.1		285	65.4	58.2-72.6			
30–44	200	69.4	61.8–76.9		332	57.0	50.3-63.8		532	63.7	58.1-69.2			
45–59	332	76.6	70.5–82.8		453	56.2	50.0-62.3		785	66.1	61.3–70.9			
60–69	165	63.2	53.6–72.8		266	54.2	47.2-61.2		431	59.1	52.7-65.4			
18–69	807	71.6	66.6-76.5		1 226	56.6	52.3-61.0		2 033	64.5	60.6-68.3			

Stopping Description drinking Percentage of former drinkers (who did not drink during the past 12 months) who due to stopped drinking due to health reasons, such as the negative impact of drinking health on health or as per advice from a doctor or other health worker, among those reasons respondents who drank in their lifetime, but not in the last 12 months

- Have you consumed any alcohol in the past 12 months?
- Did you stop drinking due to health reasons, such as negative impact of drinking on your health or as per advice from your doctor or other health worker?

	Stopping drinking due to health reasons													
		Men				Women				Both sex	es			
Age group (years)	n	Stopped due to health reasons (%)	95% CI		n	Stopped due to health reasons (%)	95% CI		n	Stopped due to health reasons (%)	95% CI			
18–29	13	6.0	0.0–17.8		27	44.3	21.1–67.4		40	28.8	11.5–46.2			
30-44	31	47.0	27.0–67.1		49	32.0	17.5–46.5		80	39.8	27.5–52.0			
45–59	58	49.1	33.6–64.6		123	53.3	42.3-64.3		181	51.6	42.9-60.3			
60–69	36	59.7	37.9–81.4		142	63.7	54.0-73.4		178	62.4	52.1–72.7			
18–69	138	42.7	32.2-53.3		341	49.3	41.5–57.2	4	479	46.5	40.0-53.1			



#### Frequency Description

of alcohol consumption

Frequency of alcohol consumption in the past 12 months among respondents who drank in the last 12 months

### Instrument question

• During the past 12 months, how frequently have you had at least one alcoholic drink?

			F	requency	of alcoh	ol cons	umption	in the p	ast 12 m	onths			
							Men						
Age		Della		5–6		3–4		1–2		1–3		<	
group (years)	n	Daily (%)	95% CI	days/ week	95% CI	days/ week	95% CI	days/ week	95% CI	days/ month	95% CI	once a month	95% CI
				(%)		(%)		(%)		(%)		(%)	
18–29	270	3.2	0.4-6.0	1.0	0.0-2.2	11.3	6.1–16.6	22.0	16.2-27.8	32.1	25.7-38.5	30.4	24.0-36.8
30-44	387	10.2	6.6–13.8	3.3	1.1–5.5	7.8	4.7–10.9	29.5	24.1-34.8	27.8	22.5-33.2	21.4	16.2-26.6
45-59	555	13.4	10.3–16.4	7.6	5.0–10.2	13.7	10.2–17.1	29.3	24.8-33.8	21.8	17.4-26.2	14.3	10.7–17.9
60–69	271	14.0	9.2–18.7	7.8	4.1–11.4	14.3	9.6–19.0	20.5	14.1–26.9	22.3	16.2-28.4	21.2	14.5-27.8
18–69	1 483	8.9	7.1–10.6	4.0	2.9–5.1	11.1	8.8–13.4	26.0	23.1–28.9	27.3	24.1–30.5	22.8	19.4–26.1

			Fi	requency	of alcoh	ol cons	umption	in the p	ast 12 m	onths			
							Wome	n					
Age group (years)	n	Daily (%)	95% CI	5–6 days/ week (%)	95% CI	3–4 days/ week (%)	95% CI	1–2 days/ week (%)	95% CI	1–3 days/ month (%)	95% CI	< once a month (%)	95% CI
18–29	389	1.3	0.0–2.8	0.3	0.0-0.8	2.4	0.4-4.5	13.5	9.4–17.5	24.9	19.7–30.1	57.7	51.4-63.9
30-44	588	2.2	0.8–3.6	1.5	0.4–2.7	2.6	0.9-4.3	19.9	16.0-23.9	32.9	28.6-37.1	40.8	36.4-45.2
4559	678	4.0	2.2–5.7	1.7	0.4–3.0	5.1	3.0–7.1	19.5	15.5–23.6	29.3	25.3-33.4	40.4	36.2-44.5
60–69	424	5.6	2.8-8.4	4.0	1.0-6.9	4.7	1.8–7.5	16.7	12.8–20.6	22.0	17.3–26.7	47.0	41.3-52.8
18–69	2 079	2.7	1.9–3.6	1.4	0.8–1.9	3.4	2.3-4.6	17.4	15.0–19.7	28.2	25.7–30.8	46.9	43.6–50.2

			Fi	requency	of alcoh	ol cons	umption	in the p	ast 12 m	onths			
							Both sex	es					
Age group (years)	n	Daily (%)	95% CI	5–6 days/ week (%)	95% CI	3–4 days/ week (%)	95% CI	1–2 days/ week (%)	95% CI	1–3 days/ month (%)	95% CI	< once a month (%)	95% CI
18–29	659	2.4	0.7-4.1	0.7	0.0–1.4	7.4	4.0–10.8	18.3	14.7–21.8	29.0	24.9-33.0	42.4	37.6-47.1
30-44	975	6.7	4.5-8.8	2.5	1.2–3.8	5.5	3.5–7.4	25.2	21.8-28.6	30.1	26.7-33.5	30.1	26.5-33.7
45-59	1 233	8.9	7.1–10.7	4.8	3.2-6.4	9.6	7.3–11.8	24.6	21.6-27.7	25.4	22.5-28.3	26.7	23.7–29.8
6069	695	10.2	7.3–13.0	6.1	3.7-8.4	9.9	7.1–12.7	18.8	14.9-22.7	22.1	18.2-26.1	32.9	28.3-37.4
18-69	3 562	6.1	5.0-7.2	2.8	2.1–3.5	7.6	6.1–9.1	22.1	20.2-24.0	27.7	25.6–29.8	33.7	31.2-36.2



### Drinking Description

occasionsMean number of occasions drinking at least one drink in the past 30 days among<br/>current (past 30 days) drinkers30 days

### Instrument question

• During the past 30 days, on how many occasions did you have at least one alcoholic drink?

	Mean num	nber of drin	king occasio	ons in the pa	st 30 days a	among curre	nt (past 30 da	ays) drinke	rs	
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes			
group (years)	n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI	n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI	n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI	
18–29	203	3.1	2.5-3.8	268	2.1	1.8–2.4	471	2.7	2.3–3.1	
30-44	316	4.0	3.3-4.8	417	2.7	2.2-3.2	733	3.5	3.0-4.0	
45–59	442	6.4	5.3-7.4	471	3.1	2.6-3.5	913	4.9	4.2-5.6	
60–69	218	5.7	4.5-6.9	283	3.3	2.3-4.3	501	4.7	3.8–5.5	
18–69	1 179	4.5	4.0-5.0	1 439	2.6	2.4–2.9	2 618	3.7	3.4-4.0	

	Mean num	nber of drin	king occasio	on	s in the pa	st 30 days a	among curre	nt	(past 30 da	ays) drinke	rs	
		Men			Women Both						sexes	
	n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI		n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI		n	Mean no. of occasions	95% CI	
Rural	513	5.4	4.4-6.3		617	2.7	2.3-3.0		1 130	4.2	3.6-4.8	
Urban	666	3.5	3.1–3.9		822	2.6	2.2-2.9		1 488	3.1	2.8-3.4	
18–69	1 179	4.5	4.0-5.0		1 439	2.6	2.4-2.9		2 618	3.7	3.4-4.0	

Standard drinks per drinking occasion

Mean number of standard drinks consumed on a drinking occasion among current (past 30 days) drinkers

### Instrument question

• During the past 30 days, when you drank alcohol, on average, how many standard alcoholic drinks did you have during one occasion?

	Mean number of standard drinks per drinking occasion among current (past 30 days) drinkers													
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes						
group (years)	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI					
18–29	210	3.8	3.2-4.4	269	2.2	1.9–2.4	479	3.1	2.8–3.5					
30-44	318	4.6	3.6–5.7	421	2.4	2.2–2.7	739	3.7	3.1–4.4					
45–59	457	4.3	3.8–4.8	487	2.2	2.0–2.4	944	3.4	3.1–3.7					
60-69	224	3.9	3.3–4.4	296	2.0	1.8–2.3	520	3.1	2.7–3.4					
18–69	1 209	4.2	3.8-4.6	1 473	2.2	2.1–2.4	2 682	3.4	3.1–3.6					

	Mean nun	nber of sta	ndard drinks	р	er drinking	occasion a	among curre	nt	(past 30 da	ıys) drinkeı	rs
		Men				Women				Both sexe	s
	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI		n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI		n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI
Rural	538	4.2	3.5–5.0		646	2.1	2.0-2.3		1 184	3.3	2.9–3.8
Urban	671	4.2	3.8–4.5		827	2.4	2.2–2.6		1 498	3.4	3.2–3.7
18–69	1 209	4.2	3.8-4.6		1 473	2.2	2.1–2.4		2 682	3.4	3.1–3.6

Average drinking levels (volume) among all respondents

Percentage of respondents with different drinking levels (a standard drink contains approximately 10 q of pure alcohol)

### Instrument questions

- During the past 30 days, on how many occasions did you have at least one alcoholic drink?
- During the past 30 days, when you drank alcohol, on average, how many standard alcoholic drinks did you have during one occasion?

High volu	High volume consumed among all respondents (≥ 60g of pure alcohol for men and ≥ 40g of pure alcohol for women)												
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	n	≥ 60 g (%)	95% CI	n	≥ 40 g (%)	95% CI	n	High volume consumed (%)	95% CI				
18–29	306	0.0	0.0-0.0	510	0.0	0.0-0.0	816	0.0	0.0-0.0				
30–44	448	2.0	0.5-3.6	745	0.6	0.0-1.2	1 193	1.4	0.5–2.2				
45–59	620	2.8	1.4-4.2	978	0.6	0.1–1.1	1 598	1.6	0.9–2.4				
60–69	322	3.0	0.9–5.1	666	0.5	0.0-1.1	988	1.7	0.6–2.8				
18–69	1 696	1.6	1.0-2.2	2 899	0.4	0.1-0.6	4 595	1.0	0.7–1.3				

Intermed	iate volum	e consume	d among all r	espondents ( alcohol	40.0–59.9 g for women)		ohol for men a	and 20.0–39	.9 g of pure	
		Men			Women		Both sexes			
Age group (years)	n	40.0–59.9 g (%)	95% CI	n	20.0–39.9 g (%)	95% CI	N	Inter- mediate volume consumed (%)	95% CI	
18–29	306	0.1	0.0-0.4	510	0.4	0.0-0.9	816	0.2	0.0-0.5	
30-44	448	0.4	0.0–1.0	745	0.6	0.0–1.4	1 193	0.5	0.1–1.0	
45–59	620	1.2	0.4–2.1	978	0.2	0.0-0.4	1 598	0.7	0.2–1.1	
60–69	322	0.3	0.0-0.6	666	1.1	0.0–2.3	988	0.7	0.1–1.3	
18–69	1 696	0.5	0.2-0.8	2 899	0.5	0.2-0.8	4 595	0.5	0.3-0.7	

Low volume consumed among all respondents (< 40 g of pure alcohol for men and < 20g of pure alcohol for women)

		Men			Women			Both sexes			
Age group (years)	n	< 40 g (%)	95% CI		n	< 20 g (%)	95% CI		n	Low volume consumed (%)	95% CI
18–29	306	66.1	59.1–73.1		510	53.1	47.8–58.4		816	59.9	55.1–64.6
30-44	448	66.4	61.0–71.8		745	55.0	50.2-59.7		1 193	61.0	57.1–64.9
45–59	620	65.0	60.2–69.7		978	49.6	45.4–53.8		1 598	56.8	53.4-60.2
60–69	322	62.1	55.2-68.9		666	44.4	39.7–49.1		988	52.9	48.8–57.1
18–69	1 696	65.5	62.0-69.0		2 899	51.7	48.8-54.7		4 595	58.7	56.1-61.3



Average volume drinking levels	<b>Description</b> Percentage of current (past 30 days) drinkers with different drinking levels (a standard drink contains approximately 10 g of pure alcohol)
among	Instrument questions
current	• During the past 30 days, on how many occasions did you have at least one
(past 30	alcoholic drink?
days) drinkers	<ul> <li>During the past 30 days, when you drank alcohol, on average, how many standard alcoholic drinks did you have during one occasion?</li> </ul>

	High- intermediate- and low-volume drinking among current (past 30 days) drinkers														
	Men														
Age group (years)	n	High-volume (≥ 60 g) (%)	95% CI	Intermediate- volume (40.0–59.9 g) (%)	95% CI	Low-volume (< 40 g)	95% CI								
18–29	198	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.2	0.0-0.5	99.8	99.5-100.0								
30–44	308	3.0	0.7-5.2	0.7	0.0-1.4	96.4	94.0-98.8								
45–59	429	4.1	2.0-6.1	1.8	0.5-3.1	94.1	91.7–96.6								
60–69	212	4.6	1.4-7.8	0.4	0.0-0.9	95.0	91.6-98.4								
18–69	1 147	2.4	1.5–3.3	0.8	0.3-1.2	96.9	95.9–97.9								

	High- intermediate- and low-volume drinking among current (past 30 days) drinkers													
	Women													
Age group (years)	n	High-volume (≥ 40 g) (%)	95% CI	Intermediate- volume (20.0–39.9 g) (%)	95% CI	Low-volume (< 20 g) (%)	95% CI							
18–29	267	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.7	0.0–1.7	99.3	98.3–100.0							
30-44	413	1.0	0.0–2.2	1.1	0.0-2.4	97.8	96.1–99.6							
45–59	469	1.2	0.2–2.1	0.4	0.0-0.8	98.5	97.4–99.5							
60–69	282	1.1	0.0–2.3	2.5	0.0-4.9	96.5	93.8–99.2							
18–69	1 431	0.7	0.3–1.2	0.9	0.3–1.4	98.4	97.7–99.1							

	High- intermediate- and low-volume drinking among current (past 30 days) drinkers													
Ago group	Both sexes													
Age group (years)	n	High-volume (%) 95% CI		Intermediate- volume (%)	95% CI	Low-volume (%)	95% CI							
18–29	465	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.4	0.0-0.9	99.6	99.1–100.0							
30-44	721	2.1	0.7-3.6	0.9	0.2-1.6	97.0	95.4–98.6							
45–59	898	2.7	1.5-4.0	1.2	0.4-1.9	96.1	94.6–97.6							
60–69	494	3.1	1.2-5.0	1.3	0.2-2.4	95.6	93.4–97.9							
18–69	2 578	1.7	1.1–2.2	0.8	0.5–1.2	97.5	96.9–98.2							





number of Largest number of drinks consumed during a single occasion in the past 30 days drinks in the among current (past 30 days) drinkers past 30 days

### Instrument question

• During the past 30 days, what was the largest number of standard alcoholic drinks you drank on a single occasion, counting all types of alcoholic drinks together?

	Mean maximum number of standard drinks consumed on one occasion in the past 30 days													
٨٩٩		Men			Women		Both sexes							
Age group (years)	n	Mean maximum number	95% CI	n	Mean maximum number	95% CI	n	Mean maximum number	95% CI					
18–29	207	4.6	4.0-5.3	265	2.5	2.2-2.8	472	3.8	3.3-4.2					
30-44	316	5.2	4.4–5.9	421	2.7	2.5-3.0	737	4.1	3.7–4.6					
45–59	448	5.1	4.6–5.7	488	2.6	2.3–2.9	936	4.0	3.7–4.3					
60–69	224	4.5	3.9–5.1	294	2.4	2.1–2.7	518	3.6	3.2-4.0					
18–69	1 195	4.9	4.5-5.3	1 468	2.6	2.4–2.7	2 663	3.9	3.7-4.2					

Six or more drinks on a single occasion

Largest

### Description

Percentage of respondents who drank six or more drinks at any time in the past 30 days during a single occasion among the total population

### Instrument question

• During the past 30 days, how many times did you drink 6 or more standard alcoholic drinks in a single drinking occasion?

6 o	r more dri	nks on a siı	ngle occasio	n a	it least onc	e during th	e past 30 day	vs am	ong the	total popul	ation
Age		Men		Women				Both sexes			
group (years)	n	≥ 6 drinks (%)	95% CI		n	≥ 6 drinks (%)	95% CI		n	≥ 6 drinks (%)	95% CI
18–29	326	28.5	21.6–35.3		513	9.2	5.9–12.5		839	19.6	15.5–23.7
30–44	471	30.6	25.8–35.3		758	10.0	7.5–12.6		1 229	21.1	18.1–24.1
45–59	674	29.1	23.9–34.2		1 004	9.0	6.6-11.4		1 678	18.7	15.8–21.5
60–69	345	25.2	19.7–30.7		684	7.8	4.7-10.9		1 029	16.4	13.1–19.7
18–69	1 816	29.0	25.4–32.6		2 959	9.2	7.6–10.9		4 775	19.5	17.3–21.7

drinks on

a single

occasion

Six or more Mean number of times in the past 30 days on which current (past 30 days) drinkers consumed six or more drinks during a single occasion

### Instrument question

• During the past 30 days, how many times did you drink six or more standard alcoholic drinks in a single drinking occasion?

	Mean nu	mber of tim	nes drinking	6 or more dri	nks during	a single occa	asion in the p	ast 30 days	;	
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes			
group (years)	n	Mean no. of times	95% CI	n	Mean no. of times	95% CI	n	Mean no. of times	95% CI	
18–29	210	1.0	0.5–1.5	269	0.3	0.2-0.4	479	0.7	0.4–1.1	
30-44	321	1.3	0.9–1.8	422	0.4	0.2-0.5	743	0.9	0.7–1.2	
45–59	443	1.9	1.4–2.4	489	0.5	0.3-0.8	932	1.3	1.0–1.6	
60–69	223	2.0	1.3–2.8	294	0.5	0.2-0.8	517	1.4	0.9–1.8	
18–69	1 197	1.4	1.1–1.7	1 474	0.4	0.3–0.5	2 671	1.0	0.8–1.2	

### Drinking Description

in theFrequency of alcohol consumption in the past seven days by current (past 30 days)pastdrinkers

seven days

### Instrument question

• During each of the past seven days, how many standard drinks of any alcoholic drink did you have each day?

	Frequency of alcohol consumption in the past 7 days															
Age		Men														
group (years)	n	Daily (%)	95% CI	5–6 days (%)	95% CI	3–4 days (%)	95% CI	1–2 days (%)	95% CI	0 days (%)	95% CI					
18–29	212	4.2	0.5–7.9	7.3	2.7–11.9	14.3	8.2–20.4	51.1	42.0-60.3	23.0	16.5–29.6					
30–44	321	12.2	7.9–16.4	6.6	3.3–9.9	17.0	12.0–22.1	43.9	37.2–50.6	20.3	15.3–25.3					
45–59	450	20.2	15.9–24.4	10.6	7.4–13.9	20.2	15.7–24.7	38.2	32.7–43.7	10.8	7.3–14.3					
60–69	222	20.6	14.3–27.0	10.8	6.3–15.3	20.4	13.5–27.2	34.4	26.9-41.9	13.8	8.6–19.0					
18–69	1 205	12.1	9.9–14.3	8.2	6.1–10.4	17.2	14.1–20.2	44.2	40.0-48.3	18.3	15.3–21.2					

	Frequency of alcohol consumption in the past 7 days															
Age		Women														
group (years)	n	Daily (%)	95% CI	5–6 days (%)	95% CI	3–4 days (%)	95% CI	1–2 days (%)	95% CI	0 days (%)	95% CI					
18–29	267	1.4	0.0–3.4	1.1	0.0–2.6	8.8	4.8–12.8	50.3	43.2-57.5	38.4	31.2-45.6					
30–44	421	3.3	1.3–5.2	2.8	0.8–4.8	9.1	5.4–12.7	52.9	46.6–59.1	32.0	26.6-37.3					
45–59	483	7.6	4.8–10.4	3.4	0.8–6.0	8.0	5.0–11.0	50.5	44.7–56.4	30.4	25.7–35.2					
60–69	291	7.2	3.7–10.6	7.2	3.0–11.4	7.4	4.1–10.8	47.2	40.3–54.2	30.9	24.9–37.0					
18–69	1 462	4.3	3.0-5.5	2.8	1.6-4.0	8.5	6.5–10.6	50.9	47.4–54.4	33.6	30.2-36.9					

	Frequency of alcohol consumption in the past 7 days															
Age		Both sexes														
group (years)	n	Daily (%)	95% CI	5–6 days (%)	95% CI	3–4 days (%)	95% CI	1–2 days (%)	95% CI	0 days (%)	95% CI					
18–29	479	3.1	0.7–5.4	4.8	1.9–7.6	12.1	7.8–16.3	50.8	44.9–56.7	29.3	24.3–34.2					
30–44	742	8.5	5.8–11.2	5.0	2.9–7.2	13.7	10.4–17.1	47.6	43.1–52.2	25.1	21.4–28.8					
45–59	933	14.5	11.8–17.3	7.4	5.1–9.7	14.7	11.7–17.7	43.8	39.5–48.1	19.6	16.4–22.9					
60–69	513	14.9	10.8–18.9	9.3	6.0–12.5	14.9	10.6–19.1	39.9	34.7–45.1	21.1	17.2–25.1					
18–69	2 667	8.8	7.3–10.3	5.9	4.6-7.3	13.5	11.4–15.6	47.0	44.1-49.9	24.7	22.4–27.1					

Standard drinks per day in the past seven days

tion of un-

recorded

alcohol

Mean number of standard drinks consumed on average per day in the past seven days among current (past 30 days) drinkers

### Instrument question

• During each of the past seven days, how many standard drinks of any alcoholic drink did you have each day?

	Mean number of standard drinks consumed on average per day in the past 7 days														
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes								
group (years)	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI						
18–29	212	0.8	0.6-0.9	267	0.3	0.2-0.4	479	0.6	0.5–0.7						
30-44	321	1.0	0.8–1.3	421	0.4	0.3–0.5	742	0.8	0.6–0.9						
45–59	450	1.5	1.3–1.6	483	0.5	0.4-0.5	933	1.0	0.9–1.1						
60–69	222	1.4	1.1–1.6	291	0.5	0.4-0.6	513	1.0	0.8–1.2						
18–69	1 205	1.1	1.0–1.2	1 462	0.4	0.4-0.4	2 667	0.8	0.7–0.9						

### Consump- Description

Percentage of respondents who consumed unrecorded alcohol (homebrewed alcohol, alcohol brought over the border, alcohol not intended for drinking or other untaxed alcohol) during the past seven days among current (past 30 days) drinkers

- Have you consumed any alcohol within the past 30 days?
- During the past seven days, did you consume any homebrewed alcohol, any alcohol brought over the border, alcohol not intended for drinking or other untaxed alcohol?

Consumption of unrecorded alcohol										
Age group (years)	Men			Women			Both sexes			
	n	Consumed unrecorded alcohol (%)	95% CI	n	Consumed unrecorded alcohol (%)	95% CI	n	Consumed unrecorded alcohol (%)	95% CI	
18–29	210	39.0	30.5–47.6	263	27.1	20.1–34.1	473	34.2	28.2-40.2	
30–44	326	47.5	40.6–54.4	413	44.9	38.8–51.1	739	46.5	41.5–51.5	
45-59	475	67.9	62.7–73.1	481	47.1	41.0-53.2	956	58.7	54.1-63.4	
60–69	230	62.0	54.5-69.5	291	50.1	43.4-56.9	521	57.1	51.4-62.8	
18–69	1 241	51.2	46.6–55.9	1 448	40.2	36.1-44.2	2 689	46.6	42.9–50.3	

Consumption of unrecorded alcohol											
	Men			Women			Both sexes				
	n	Consumed unrecorded alcohol (%)	95% CI	n	Consumed unrecorded alcohol (%)	95% CI	n	Consumed unrecorded alcohol (%)	95% CI		
Rural	567	70.0	64.2–75.9	634	53.0	47.1–58.8	1 201	63.0	58.0-67.9		
Urban	674	27.7	22.4–32.9	814	24.1	19.5–28.6	1 488	26.2	21.9–30.4		
Total	1 241	51.2	46.6-55.9	1 448	40.2	36.1-44.2	2 689	46.6	42.9-50.3		


#### Standard Description

days

of

alcohol (%

consumed)

drinks of Mean number of standard drinks of unrecorded alcohol consumed on average per unrecorded day in the past seven days among current (past 30 days) drinkers alcohol per

#### day in the Instrument question

past seven • On average, how many standard drinks of the following type(s) did you consume during the past seven days?

Меа	Mean number of standard drinks of unrecorded alcohol consumed on average per day in the past 7 days													
Age	e Men			_	Women		Both sexes							
group (years)	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI	n	Mean no. of drinks	95% CI					
18–29	62	0.7	0.5-0.9	64	0.4	0.3-0.5	126	0.6	0.4-0.7					
30–44	131	1.0	0.6–1.3	151	0.4	0.3–0.5	282	0.7	0.5–1.0					
45–59	265	0.8	0.7-1.0	194	0.4	0.4–0.5	459	0.7	0.6-0.8					
60–69	125	0.8	0.6–1.0	136	0.5	0.3–0.6	261	0.7	0.5–0.8					
18–69	583	0.8	0.7-0.9	545	0.4	0.4-0.5	1 128	0.7	0.6–0.8					

#### Proportion Description

Proportion of unrecorded alcohol as a percentage all alcohol consumed during unrecorded the past seven days among current (past 30 days) drinkers

### of all alcohol Instrument questions

- During each of the past seven days, how many standard drinks did you have each day?
- During the past seven days, did you consume any homebrewed alcohol, any alcohol brought over the border, alcohol not intended for drinking or other untaxed alcohol?
- On average, how many standard drinks of those types did you consume during the past seven days?

Prop	Proportion of unrecorded alcohol as a percentage of all alcohol consumed during the past 7 days											
	М	en	Wa	men	Both sexes							
Age group (years)	n	Unrecorded alcohol (% of all alcohol)	n	Unrecorded alcohol (% of all alcohol)	n	Unrecorded alcohol (% of all alcohol)						
18–29	153	33.2	163	31.2	305	32.8						
30–44	254	41.6	269	35.6	508	40.2						
45–59	381	36.0	310	42.0	664	37.2						
60–69	187	34.2	192	46.8	367	36.9						
18–69	933	36.8	911	37.8	1844	37.0						

#### Types of Description

unrecorded Proportion of each type of unrecorded alcohol as a percentage of all unrecorded alcohol consumed in the past seven days among current (past 30 days) drinkers alcohol

- During the past seven days, did you consume any homebrewed alcohol, any alcohol brought over the border, alcohol not intended for drinking or other untaxed alcohol?
- On average, how many standard drinks of those types did you consume during the past seven days?

	Unrecorded alcohol consumption during the past 7 days by type											
		Men										
Age group (years)	n	Homebrewed spirits (%)	Homebrewed wine (%)	Alcohol brought over border (%)	Surrogate al- cohol (%)	Other (%)						
18–29	60	13.1	74.4	4.8	0.0	7.7						
30–44	127	17.0	79.4	2.5	0.0	1.1						
45-59	241	17.0	77.1	2.6	0.9	2.4						
60–69	121	14.7	82.6	2.0	0.1	0.7						
18–69	549	16.0	77.9	3.0	0.3	2.9						

	Unrecorded alcohol consumption during the past 7 days by type											
		Women										
Age group (years)	n	Homebrewed spirits (%) Wine (%)		Alcohol brought over border (%)	Surrogate al- cohol (%)	Other (%)						
18–29	64	12.5	76.0	11.5	0.0	0.0						
30–44	147	12.1	80.5	4.4	1.3	1.6						
45–59	191	11.3	84.5	2.2	0.2	1.8						
60–69	133	12.8	86.3	0.9	0.0	0.1						
18–69	549	16.0	77.9	3.0	0.3	2.9						

	Unrecorded alcohol consumption during the past 7 days by type											
	Both sexes											
Age group (years)	n	Homebrewed spirits (%) Wine (%)		Alcohol brought over border (%)	Surrogate al- cohol (%)	Other (%)						
18–29	314	13.0	74.7	6.2	0.0	6.1						
30–44	512	16.0	79.6	2.9	0.3	1.2						
45–59	680	15.7	78.8	2.5	0.7	2.3						
60–69	378	14.2	83.6	1.7	0.0	0.5						
18–69	1 084	15.1	78.7	3.3	0.3	2.5						



### Description

Frequency of impaired Frequency of not being able to stop drinking once started during the past 12 months among past 12-month drinkers control relating to drinking

- Have you consumed any alcohol within the past 12 months?
- How often during the past 12 months have you found that you were not able to stop drinking once you had started?

	Frequency of not being able to stop drinking once started during the past 12 months										
				Men							
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI				
18–29	272	0.0	0.0-0.0	2.3	0.1-4.4	97.7	95.6–99.9				
30-44	392	1.4	0.0–2.7	5.0	2.9–7.0	93.7	91.1–96.2				
45-59	557	4.3	2.5-6.1	8.3	5.5–11.1	87.4	84.0-90.9				
60–69	273	4.2	1.7–6.7	6.1	3.0–9.1	89.7	85.8–93.6				
18–69	1 494	1.9	1.2–2.5	5.0	3.6-6.3	93.2	91.6–94.7				

	Frequency of not being able to stop drinking once started during the past 12 months										
				Women							
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI				
18–29	390	0.0	0.0-0.0	2.0	0.5-3.5	98.0	96.5-99.5				
30-44	590	0.4	0.0-0.8	0.9	0.0-1.9	98.7	97.7–99.7				
45-59	696	1.0	0.3–1.7	1.3	0.4-2.2	97.7	96.5–98.9				
60-69	429	1.2	0.1–2.3	1.2	0.0-2.3	97.7	96.1–99.2				
18–69	2 105	0.5	0.2-0.8	1.4	0.8–2.1	98.1	97.4–98.8				

	Frequency of not being able to stop drinking once started during the past 12 months										
				Both sexes							
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI				
18–29	662	0.0	0.0-0.0	2.2	0.8–3.5	97.8	96.5-99.2				
30-44	982	0.9	0.1–1.7	3.2	2.0-4.4	95.9	94.4–97.4				
45–59	1 253	2.7	1.7–3.7	4.9	3.2–6.6	92.4	90.4–94.3				
60–69	702	2.8	1.4–4.3	3.8	2.0–5.7	93.3	91.0–95.6				
18–69	3 599	1.3	0.9–1.6	3.4	2.5-4.2	95.4	94.5-96.3				



#### Description

Frequency of failing to do what was normally expected because of drinking

Frequency of failing to do what was normally expected of you as a result of drinking during the past 12 months among past 12-month drinkers

#### Instrument questions

• Have you consumed any alcohol within the past 12 months?

• How often during the past 12 months have you failed to do what was normally expected of you as a result of drinking?

	Frequency of failing to do what was normally expected during the past 12 months										
		Men									
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI				
18–29	272	2.1	0.0-4.7	5.8	2.4–9.2	92.1	87.9–96.2				
30-44	392	1.7	0.3–3.1	6.3	3.7-8.8	92.1	89.2–95.0				
45–59	557	3.6	2.0-5.2	8.9	6.5–11.3	87.5	84.5–90.5				
60–69	273	3.8	1.5–6.2	7.1	3.8–10.4	89.0	85.1–93.0				
18–69	1 494	2.5	1.4–3.6	6.9	5.2–8.5	90.6	88.8–92.5				

	Frequency of failing to do what was normally expected during the past 12 months										
		Women									
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI				
18–29	390	0.0	0.0-0.0	0.8	0.0–1.7	99.2	98.3–100.0				
30-44	590	0.4	0.0-0.9	1.3	0.3–2.4	98.2	97.1–99.4				
45–59	696	0.9	0.2–1.6	1.6	0.6–2.6	97.5	96.2–98.8				
60–69	429	0.7	0.0–1.5	0.6	0.0–1.5	98.8	97.6–100.0				
18–69	2 105	0.4	0.2-0.7	1.2	0.7–1.7	98.4	97.8–99.0				

Frequency of failing to do what was normally expected during the past 12 months Both sexes Monthly Age group or more Less than (years) 95% CI 95% CI Never (%) 95% CI n frequently monthly (%) (%) 18–29 662 1.2 0.0-2.7 3.7 1.6-5.7 95.2 92.7-97.6 30-44 0.3-1.9 4.1 94.8 93.1-96.5 982 1.1 2.5-5.6 45-59 2.3 5.4 4.1-6.7 90.7-93.9 1 253 1.4-3.2 92.3 91.1-95.8 60-69 702 2.4 1.0-3.8 4.1 2.2-6.1 93.5 4.3 3 599 1.6 0.9-2.2 3.3-5.2 94.1 93.0-95.2 18-69

#### Description Frequency

of morning Frequency of needing a first drink in the morning to get going after a heavy drinking session during the past 12 months among past 12-month drinkers drinking

### Instrument questions

- Have you consumed any alcohol within the past 12 months?
- How often during the past 12 months have you needed a first drink in the morning to get yourself going after a heavy drinking session?

F	Frequency of needing a first drink in the morning to get going during the past 12 months										
		Men									
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI				
18–29	272	3.6	0.1–7.0	3.9	1.3–6.4	92.6	88.5–96.7				
30-44	392	2.0	0.4–3.6	3.6	1.7–5.4	94.4	92.0–96.8				
45–59	557	5.3	3.3–7.4	8.7	6.2–11.3	86.0	82.6-89.3				
60–69	273	5.7	2.6-8.9	6.4	3.4-9.4	87.8	83.5–92.2				
18–69	1 494	3.7	2.3-5.2	5.2	3.9-6.6	91.0	89.1–92.9				

F	Frequency of needing a first drink in the morning to get going during the past 12 months										
		Women									
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI				
18–29	390	0.5	0.0–1.4	0.5	0.0–1.3	99.0	97.8–100.0				
30–44	590	0.3	0.0-0.8	1.0	0.1–1.9	98.7	97.7–99.7				
45–59	696	1.0	0.3–1.7	0.6	0.0–1.2	98.4	97.4–99.4				
60–69	429	0.7	0.0–1.5	1.8	0.1–3.4	97.6	95.8–99.4				
18–69	2 105	0.6	0.2–1.0	0.8	0.4–1.2	98.6	98.0–99.2				

Frequency of needing a first drink in the morning to get going during the past 12 months

				Both sexes			
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI
18–29	662	2.2	0.2-4.2	2.4	0.9-3.9	95.4	92.9–97.8
30-44	982	1.3	0.3–2.2	2.4	1.3–3.5	96.3	94.9–97.7
45–59	1 253	3.2	2.1–4.3	4.8	3.4-6.2	92.0	90.2–93.8
60–69	702	3.4	1.6–5.2	4.3	2.5-6.1	92.3	89.7–94.8
18–69	3 599	2.3	1.5–3.1	3.2	2.4-4.0	94.5	93.4–95.6



Frequency of problems with family/partner due to someone else's drinking

#### Description

Frequency of having had problems with family or partner due to someone else's drinking in the past 12 months among all respondents

#### Instrument question

• Have you had family problems or problems with your partner due to someone else's drinking within the past 12 months?

Frequency	Frequency of family/partner problems due to someone else's drinking during the past 12 months among all respondents											
				Men								
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI					
18–29	326	0.6	0.0–1.4	4.7	1.4-8.0	94.7	91.3–98.1					
30-44	470	0.6	0.0–1.3	2.7	1.0-4.3	96.8	95.0–98.6					
45–59	672	2.8	1.4-4.2	5.3	3.4–7.3	91.9	89.6–94.2					
60–69	345	2.0	0.4–3.7	4.6	2.2-6.9	93.4	90.6–96.2					
18–69	1 813	1.3	0.7–1.8	4.2	2.8–5.7	94.5	93.0–96.0					

Frequency	Frequency of family/partner problems due to someone else's drinking during the past 12 months among all respondents											
				Women								
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI					
18–29	512	0.9	0.0–1.9	2.8	1.2-4.5	96.3	94.4–98.1					
30-44	756	0.6	0.0–1.2	1.9	0.9–2.9	97.5	96.4–98.7					
45-59	1 002	2.7	1.1–4.3	3.1	1.9–4.4	94.2	92.2–96.2					
60-69	684	2.1	0.6–3.5	2.3	1.0–3.6	95.6	93.7–97.5					
18–69	2 954	1.4	0.8–2.1	2.6	1.9–3.4	96.0	95.0–96.9					

Frequency	Frequency of family/partner problems due to someone else's drinking during the past 12 months among all respondents											
				Both sexes								
Age group (years)	n	Monthly or more frequently (%)	95% CI	Less than monthly (%)	95% CI	Never (%)	95% CI					
18–29	838	0.7	0.1–1.4	3.8	1.9–5.8	95.4	93.4–97.4					
30-44	1 226	0.6	0.1–1.0	2.3	1.3–3.3	97.1	96.0–98.3					
45–59	1 674	2.7	1.7–3.8	4.2	3.0-5.4	93.1	91.5–94.6					
60-69	1 029	2.1	1.0–3.1	3.4	2.0-4.9	94.5	92.8–96.3					
18–69	4 767	1.4	1.0–1.8	3.5	2.6-4.3	95.2	94.3–96.1					



# Fruit and vegetable consumption

Fruit and vegetable consumption	<b>Description</b> Mean number of days fruit and vegetables consumed
(mean number of days)	<ul> <li>Instrument questions</li> <li>In a typical week, on how many days do you eat fruit?</li> <li>In a typical week, on how many days do you eat vegetables?</li> </ul>

	Mean number of days consuming fruit in a typical week												
Age	Men				Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean No. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI				
18–29	325	5.4	5.0-5.7	512	5.8	5.6-6.0	837	5.6	5.4–5.8				
30-44	467	5.7	5.5-5.9	754	5.8	5.6-6.0	1 221	5.7	5.6–5.9				
45–59	668	5.3	5.1–5.5	997	5.8	5.7-6.0	1 665	5.6	5.4–5.7				
60–69	341	5.1	4.8-5.4	682	5.5	5.3–5.7	1 023	5.3	5.1–5.5				
18–69	1 801	5.4	5.2–5.6	2 945	5.8	5.7–5.9	4 746	5.6	5.5–5.7				

	Mean number of days consuming fruit in a typical week											
		Men		Women			Both sexes					
	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean No. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI			
Rural	803	5.5	5.2-5.8	1 219	5.9	5.7-6.0	2 022	5.7	5.5-5.8			
Urban	998	5.3	5.1–5.6	1 726	5.7	5.5–5.8	2 724	5.5	5.3–5.7			
Total	1 801	5.4	5.2-5.6	2 945	5.8	5.7–5.9	4 746	5.6	5.5–5.7			

	Mean number of days consuming vegetables in a typical week											
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes				
group (years)	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean No. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI			
18–29	323	5.9	5.6-6.2	511	5.7	5.4-6.0	834	5.8	5.6–6.1			
30-44	464	6.2	6.0-6.4	755	6.0	5.8–6.1	1 219	6.1	6.0–6.2			
45–59	667	5.7	5.5-5.9	997	5.9	5.7–6.0	1 664	5.8	5.6–5.9			
60-69	340	5.7	5.4-5.9	681	5.6	5.4–5.8	1 021	5.6	5.5–5.8			
18–69	1 794	5.9	5.8–6.1	2 944	5.8	5.7-6.0	4 738	5.9	5.7–6.0			

	Mean number of days consuming vegetables in a typical week											
		Men			Women			Both sexes				
	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean No. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI			
Rural	795	5.8	5.5-6.0	1 219	5.7	5.5-6.0	2 014	5.8	5.6-6.0			
Urban	999	6.1	5.9–6.2	1 725	5.9	5.7–6.1	2 724	6.0	5.8–6.2			
Total	1 794	5.9	5.8–6.1	2 944	5.8	5.7-6.0	4 738	5.9	5.7–6.0			



#### Description

Mean number of fruit, vegetable, and combined fruit and vegetable servings on average per day.

vegetable consumption (mean number of servings)

Fruit and

- In a typical week, on how many days do you eat fruit?
- How many servings of fruit do you eat on one of those days?
- In a typical week, on how many days do you eat vegetables?
- How many servings of vegetables do you eat on one of those days?

	Mean number of servings of fruit on average per day											
Age	Men				Women		Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of serv- ings	95% CI			
18–29	324	1.9	1.7–2.1	511	2.2	2.0-2.4	835	2.1	1.9–2.2			
30-44	462	2.1	1.9–2.3	745	2.1	1.9–2.3	1 207	2.1	2.0–2.2			
45–59	665	1.9	1.8–2.0	988	2.0	1.9–2.1	1 653	2.0	1.9–2.1			
60–69	340	1.7	1.5–1.9	677	1.8	1.6–1.9	1 017	1.7	1.6–1.9			
18–69	1 791	1.9	1.8–2.1	2 921	2.1	2.0-2.2	4 712	2.0	1.9–2.1			

	Mean number of days consuming fruit in a typical week											
		Men		Women			Both sexes					
	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of serv- ings	95% CI			
Rural	795	2.1	1.9–2.3	1 206	2.2	2.0-2.4	2 001	2.2	2.0-2.3			
Urban	996	1.7	1.6–1.8	1 715	1.9	1.8–2.0	2 711	1.8	1.7–1.9			
Total	1 791	1.9	1.8–2.1	2 921	2.1	2.0–2.2	4 712	2.0	1.9–2.1			

	Mean number of servings of vegetables on average per day											
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes				
group (years)	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of serv- ings	95% CI			
18–29	322	2.0	1.8–2.2	509	1.9	1.7–2.1	831	2.0	1.8–2.1			
30-44	459	2.2	2.1–2.4	750	2.1	1.9–2.2	1 209	2.1	2.0-2.3			
45–59	663	2.0	1.8–2.1	989	2.0	1.8–2.1	1 652	2.0	1.8–2.1			
60–69	340	2.1	1.8–2.3	678	1.8	1.7–2.0	1 018	2.0	1.8–2.1			
18–69	1 784	2.1	2.0–2.2	2 926	2.0	1.9–2.1	4 710	2.0	1.9–2.1			

	Mean number of days consuming fruit in a typical week												
		Men		Women			Both sexes						
	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of serv- ings	95% CI				
Rural	787	2.0	1.8–2.2	1 210	2.0	1.8–2.1	1 997	2.0	1.8–2.2				
Urban	997	2.1	2.0-2.3	1 716	2.0	1.9–2.1	2 713	2.1	2.0–2.2				
Total	1 784	2.1	2.0-2.2	2 926	2.0	1.9–2.1	4 710	2.0	1.9–2.1				



	Mean number of servings of fruit and/or vegetables on average per day												
٨٥٥		Men			Women		Both sexes						
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of serv- ings	95% CI				
18–29	325	4.0	3.6-4.3	511	4.1	3.8-4.5	836	4.0	3.8-4.3				
30–44	462	4.3	4.0-4.5	750	4.1	3.9-4.4	1 212	4.2	4.0-4.4				
45–59	666	3.9	3.6-4.1	992	4.0	3.8–4.2	1 658	3.9	3.7–4.1				
60–69	340	3.8	3.4-4.2	678	3.6	3.4–3.8	1 018	3.7	3.4-3.9				
18–69	1 793	4.0	3.8-4.2	2 931	4.0	3.9–4.2	4 724	4.0	3.9–4.2				

	Mean number of days consuming fruit in a typical week													
		Men			Women			Both sexes						
	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of servings	95% CI	n	Mean no. of serv- ings	95% CI					
Rural	796	4.1	3.8-4.4	1 211	4.2	3.9-4.5	2 007	4.2	3.9-4.4					
Urban	997	3.9	3.7–4.1	1 720	3.9	3.7–4.1	2 717	3.9	3.7-4.1					
Total	1 793	4.0	3.8-4.2	2 931	4.0	3.9-4.2	4 724	4.0	3.9-4.2					



#### Fruit and Description vegetable Frequency of fruit and/or vegetable consumption consumption per day

- In a typical week, on how many days do you eat fruit?
- How many servings of fruit do you eat on one of those days?
- In a typical week, on how many days do you eat vegetables?
- How many servings of vegetables do you eat on one of those days?

		Number o	f servings o	of fruit and/o	or vegetable	s on averag	je per day						
		Men											
Age group (years)	n	No fruit and/or vegeta- bles (%)	95% CI	1–2 serv- ings (%)	95% CI	3-4 serv- ings (%)	95% CI	≥ 5 serv- ings (%)	95% CI				
18–29	325	7.1	2.6–11.7	26.2	19.7–32.7	34.9	29.0-40.8	31.7	24.9-38.6				
30–44	462	3.0	1.6–4.4	25.3	20.5–30.1	30.4	25.7–35.1	41.3	36.1-46.4				
45–59	666	4.8	3.1–6.5	33.7	28.9–38.4	30.3	26.2-34.5	31.2	26.6-35.8				
60–69	340	6.6	3.9–9.2	36.4	29.8–42.9	28.1	22.7–33.6	28.9	22.8-35.0				
18–69	1 793	5.3	3.4–7.2	28.8	25.4–32.1	31.8	28.9–34.7	34.2	30.5-37.9				

		Number o	f servings c	of fruit and/o	or vegetable	s on averaç	je per day		
					Women				
Age group (years)	n	No fruit and/or vegeta- bles (%)	95% CI	1–2 serv- ings (%)	95% CI	3–4 serv- ings (%)	95% CI	≥ 5 serv- ings (%)	95% CI
18–29	511	4.8	2.4–7.1	27.2	22.4–32.0	35.9	31.0-40.7	32.2	26.6-37.7
30–44	750	3.8	2.2–5.4	27.6	23.1–32.1	33.7	29.3–38.0	34.9	30.3–39.5
45–59	992	4.4	3.0-5.9	28.5	24.7–32.3	35.0	31.3–38.8	32.0	28.1–36.0
60–69	678	6.8	4.3-9.4	36.6	31.8–41.4	28.7	24.4-33.0	27.9	23.5–32.3
18–69	2 931	4.6	3.5–5.7	28.6	25.7–31.5	34.3	31.7–36.9	32.5	29.4–35.5

		Number o	f servings o	of fruit and/o	or vegetable	s on averag	je per day						
		Both sexes											
Age group (years)	n	$n = \begin{cases} No \ fruit \\ and/or \\ vegeta- \\ bles \ (\%) \end{cases} 95\% \ CI = \begin{cases} 1-2 \ serv- \\ ings \ (\%) \end{cases} 95\% \ CI = \begin{cases} 3-4 \ serv- \\ ings \ (\%) \end{cases} 95\% \ CI = \begin{cases} 2-5 \ serv- \\ ings \ (\%) \end{cases} 25\% \ CI = \begin{cases} 3-4 \ serv- \\ ings \ (\%) \end{cases} 95\% \ CI = \begin{cases} 3-4 \ serv- \\ ings \ (\%) \end{cases} 95\% \ CI = \begin{cases} 3-4 \ serv- \\ ings \ (\%) \end{cases} 95\% \ CI = \begin{cases} 3-4 \ serv- \\ ings \ (\%) \end{cases} $											
18–29	836	6.0	3.4-8.7	26.7	22.4-31.0	35.4	31.7–39.0	31.9	27.3–36.6				
30–44	1 212	3.4	2.2–4.6	26.4	22.9–29.8	31.9	28.6-35.3	38.3	34.5-42.1				
45–59	1 658	4.6	3.5–5.8	31.0	27.8–34.2	32.8	29.8–35.7	31.6	28.4–34.8				
60-69	1 018	6.7	4.9-8.5	36.5	32.3–40.7	28.4	24.8–32.0	28.4	24.3-32.5				
18–69	4 724	4.9	3.8–6.1	28.7	26.2–31.1	33.0	31.0–35.0	33.4	30.6–36.1				



#### Fruit and Description

vegetable Percentage of respondents eating fewer than five servings of fruit and/or vegeconsumption tables on average per day

per day

# Instrument questions

- In a typical week, on how many days do you eat fruit?
- How many servings of fruit do you eat on one of those days?
- In a typical week, on how many days do you eat vegetables?
- How many servings of vegetables do you eat on one of those days?

	Fewer than 5 servings of fruit and/or vegetables on average per day													
		Men			Women			Both sexe	s					
Age group (years)	n	< 5 servings per day (%)	95% CI	n	< 5 servings per day (%)	95% CI	n	< 5 serv- ings per day (%)	95% CI					
18–29	325	68.3	61.4–75.1	511	67.8	62.3-73.4	836	68.1	63.4–72.7					
30-44	462	58.7	53.6-63.9	750	65.1	60.5-69.7	1 212	61.7	57.9–65.5					
45–59	666	68.8	64.2–73.4	992	68.0	64.0-71.9	1 658	68.4	65.2–71.6					
60–69	340	71.1	65.0–77.2	678	72.1	67.7–76.5	1 018	71.6	67.5–75.7					
18–69	1 793	65.8	62.1-69.5	2 931	67.5	64.5-70.6	4 724	66.6	63.9–69.4					

Type of oil used most

frequently

### Description

Type of oil or fat most often used for meal preparation in households (presented only for both sexes because results are for the household, not for individuals)

# Instrument question

• What type of oil or fat is most often used for meal preparation in your household?

	Type of oil or fat most often used for meal preparation in household												
n (house- holds)	Vegetable oil (%)	95% CI	Lard or suet (%)	95% CI	None in particular/ Other (%)	95% CI	None used (%)	95% CI					
4 761	94.9	93.5–96.4	3.1	2.2-4.0	1.9	0.8–3.0	0.1	0.0–0.1					



#### Eating Description

outside the Mean number of meals per week eaten outside (a) home home

# Instrument question

• On average, how many meals per week do you eat that were not prepared at (a) home? By meal, I mean breakfast, lunch and dinner.

	Mean number of meals eaten outside (a) home												
Age	Age Men				Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	n	Mean no. of meals	95% CI	n	Mean no. of meals	95% CI	n	Mean no. of meals	95% CI				
18–29	316	2.5	2.1–2.9	500	1.6	1.3–1.9	816	2.1	1.8–2.3				
30-44	451	1.7	1.4–2.0	739	1.2	1.0-1.4	1 190	1.5	1.3–1.7				
45–59	648	1.1	0.8–1.3	971	0.8	0.7-1.0	1 619	1.0	0.8–1.1				
60-69	338	0.4	0.2-0.5	677	0.2	0.1-0.3	1 015	0.3	0.2-0.4				
18–69	1 753	1.7	1.5–1.9	2 887	1.1	1.0–1.3	4 640	1.4	1.3–1.6				

	Mean number of meals eaten outside (a) home													
		Men			Women			Both sexes						
	n	n Mean no. of meals 95% CI			n Mean no. of meals 95% CI			Mean no. of meals	95% CI					
Rural	766	0.9	0.7–1.1	1 183	0.7	0.5-0.8	1 949	0.8	0.6–1.0					
Urban	987	2.6	2.3-2.9	1 704	1.6	1.4–1.8	2 691	2.1	1.9–2.3					
Total	1 753	1.7	1.5–1.9	2 887	1.1	1.0–1.3	4 640	1.4	1.3–1.6					



# **Dietary salt**

#### Adding salt Description

to meal

Percentage of all respondents who always or often add salt or salty sauces to their food before eating or while they are eating

# Instrument question

• How often do you add salt or a salty sauce such as soya sauce to your food before you eat it or while you are eating?

	Add salt always or often before eating or while eating												
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	323	26.9	20.1–33.7	511	23.3	18.5–28.1	834	25.2	20.4-30.0				
30–44	462	23.5	19.3–27.8	755	17.0	13.8–20.3	1 217	20.5	17.7–23.2				
45–59	664	33.5	29.0-37.9	997	19.5	16.7–22.4	1 661	26.2	23.4–29.0				
60–69	342	31.6	25.9–37.3	681	21.7	17.8–25.6	1 023	26.6	23.0-30.3				
Total	1 791	28.0	24.7-31.3	2 944	20.3	18.1–22.5	4 735	24.3	22.0-26.5				

	Add salt always or often before eating or while eating													
		Men Women Both sexes												
	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	95% CI						
Rural	791	26.4	22.2-30.6	1 220	20.2	17.3–23.2	2 011	23.4	20.6-26.3					
Urban	1 000	29.8	24.8-34.8	1 724	20.4	17.0–23.7	2 724	25.2	21.6–28.7					
Total	Fotal         1 791         28.0         24.7–31.3         2 944         20.3         18.1–22.5         4 735         24.3         22.0–26.5													



#### **Consumption** Description

of iodized Percentage of all respondents who use iodized salt when cooking or preparing food at home salt

#### Instrument question

• What type of salt do you use while cooking or preparing food in your household?

	Use iodized salt when cooking or preparing food at home												
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	309	84.3	78.4–90.2	501	83.6	79.6–87.6	810	84.0	80.2-87.7				
30-44	444	84.5	80.6-88.4	753	85.0	82.1-87.9	1 197	84.7	82.1-87.3				
45–59	629	76.8	72.3–81.2	994	80.3	77.0-83.7	1 623	78.7	75.9–81.5				
60–69	331	70.6	65.0–76.1	671	70.6	66.1–75.1	1 002	70.6	66.9–74.2				
Total	1 713	81.1	78.0-84.2	2 919	81.7	79.7–83.8	4 632	81.4	79.4-83.5				

	Use iodized salt when cooking or preparing food at home												
		Men			Women		Both sexes						
	n	%	95% CI	n % 95% CI			n	%	95% CI				
Rural	748	73.4	68.3–78.5	1 208	75.5	72.0-79.0	1 956	74.4	71.0–77.8				
Urban	965	89.8	87.3–92.3	1 711	88.7	86.7–90.7	2 676	89.2	87.4–91.0				
Total	1 713         81.1         78.0-84.2         2 919         81.7         79.7-83.8         4 632         81.4         79.4-83.5												

# Adding salt

# Description

when cooking Percentage of all respondents who always or often add salt to their food when cooking or preparing food at home

# Instrument question

• How often is salt, salty seasoning or a salty sauce added in cooking or preparing food in your household?

	Add salt always or often when cooking or preparing food at home													
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes							
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI					
18–29	323	51.1	44.3-58.0	511	49.2	43.2–55.2	834	50.2	45.3–55.2					
30-44	460	50.0	44.3–55.7	756	52.1	47.1–57.1	1 216	51.0	46.8–55.1					
45–59	661	54.7	49.3-60.0	998	50.2	45.4–55.0	1 659	52.3	48.0-56.6					
60-69	343	56.1	49.4–62.7	683	48.2	43.4–52.9	1 026	52.1	47.6–56.5					
Total	1 787	52.2	48.3–56.0	2 948	50.2	46.6-53.8	4 735	51.2	48.0-54.4					



# Description

Salty processed Percentage of all respondents who always or often eat processed food high in salt food consumption

Instrument questions

• How often do you eat processed food high in salt?

	Always or often consume processed food high in salt												
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	324	39.0	32.0-45.9	511	32.0	26.6-37.5	835	35.8	31.1-40.4				
30-44	464	36.8	31.7–41.9	753	27.9	24.0-31.8	1 217	32.7	29.3–36.1				
45-59	663	34.1	30.0–38.1	995	26.2	22.4-30.0	1 658	30.0	27.1–32.9				
60–69	342	32.4	26.6-38.1	682	21.1	17.0–25.2	1 024	26.6	22.9-30.3				
Total	1 793	36.5	33.2-39.8	2 941	28.1	25.4-30.7	4 734	32.4	30.1–34.7				

	Always or often consume processed food high in salt												
		Men			Women		Both sexes						
	n	%	95% CI	n % 95% CI			n	%	95% CI				
Rural	794	32.0	27.5-36.4	1 218	25.8	21.6-30.0	2 012	29.0	25.9–32.2				
Urban	999	41.7	37.0-46.5	1 723	30.6	27.4–33.7	2 722	36.3	33.0-39.5				
Total	Total         1 793         36.5         33.2-39.8         2 941         28.1         25.4-30.7         4 734         32.4         30.1-34.7												



# Salt consumption Description

Percentage of all respondents who think they consume far too much or too much salt

# Instrument questions

• How much salt or salty sauce do you think you consume?

	Think they consume far too much or too much salt												
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	319	10.6	6.3–14.9	506	12.6	9.4–15.9	825	11.6	8.8–14.3				
30-44	460	17.6	13.3–21.8	751	12.1	9.3–14.9	1 211	15.0	12.4–17.6				
45–59	654	19.1	15.6–22.5	991	16.1	12.7–19.5	1 645	17.5	15.0–20.0				
60–69	335	20.7	15.3–26.1	670	13.3	10.2–16.5	1 005	17.0	13.6–20.3				
Total	1 768	15.8	13.3–18.2	2 918	13.6	11.8–15.3	4 686	14.7	13.1–16.3				

				Self-repor	ted quanti	ity of salt	consume				
						Men					
Age group (years)	n	Far too much (%)	95% CI	Too much (%)	95% CI	Just the right amount (%)	95% CI	Too little (%)	95% CI	Far too little (%)	95% CI
18–29	319	1.1	0.0-2.3	9.6	5.5-13.7	77.6	71.8-83.4	11.3	6.5–16.1	0.5	0.0-1.2
30-44	460	2.7	0.9–4.5	14.9	11.1–18.6	71.9	67.1–76.7	10.0	6.5–13.6	0.5	0.0-1.1
45–59	654	2.9	1.3–4.4	16.2	12.9–19.5	70.2	65.8–74.5	9.1	6.2–12.0	1.6	0.5–2.8
60–69	335	4.3	1.8–6.8	16.4	11.5–21.3	65.6	59.2-71.9	12.2	7.9–16.5	1.6	0.1–3.0
Total	1 768	2.3	1.4-3.2	13.5	11.2–15.8	72.9	70.0-75.8	10.4	8.3-12.6	0.9	0.4–1.3

	Self-reported quantity of salt consumed												
						Women							
Age group (years)	n	Far too much (%)	95% CI	Too much (%)	95% CI	Just the right amount (%)	95% CI	Too little (%)	95% CI	Far too little (%)	95% CI		
18–29	506	1.1	0.3-1.9	11.5	8.3-14.7	74.5	69.7–79.3	12.5	8.8–16.3	0.4	0.0-0.8		
30-44	751	0.9	0.0-1.7	11.2	8.5–13.9	76.8	73.2-80.4	10.8	8.2–13.4	0.3	0.0-0.7		
45–59	991	2.5	1.3–3.8	13.6	10.4–16.8	68.1	63.7–72.5	13.8	10.8–16.7	2.0	0.9–3.1		
60–69	670	1.9	0.8–3.0	11.4	8.6–14.3	71.4	67.3–75.5	13.3	10.4–16.3	1.9	0.8–3.1		
Total	2 918	1.5	1.0-2.1	12.0	10.3–13.8	72.9	70.3-75.6	12.5	10.8–14.3	1.0	0.6–1.4		



	Self-reported quantity of salt consumed												
					I	Both sexe	5						
Age group (years)	n	Far too much (%)	95% CI	Too much (%)	95% CI	Just the right amount (%)	95% CI	Too little (%)	95% CI	Far too little (%)	95% CI		
18–29	825	1.1	0.3–1.9	10.5	7.8–13.1	76.1	72.5–79.8	11.9	8.8–14.9	0.4	0.0-0.9		
30-44	1 211	1.8	0.8–2.9	13.2	10.8–15.5	74.2	71.1–77.2	10.4	8.3–12.5	0.4	0.1-0.8		
45-59	1 645	2.7	1.7–3.7	14.8	12.5–17.2	69.1	65.8–72.5	11.6	9.3–13.8	1.8	1.0-2.7		
60-69	1 005	3.1	1.7–4.5	13.9	10.8–17.0	68.5	64.5-72.5	12.8	10.0–15.5	1.8	0.8-2.7		
Total	4 686	1.9	1.4–2.5	12.8	11.2–14.3	72.9	70.8–75.1	11.4	10.0-12.9	0.9	0.6–1.3		

### Salt knowledge

Description Percentage of respondents who think consuming too much salt could cause a serious health problem

# Instrument questions

• Do you think that too much salt or salty sauce in your diet could cause a health problem?

	Think consuming too much salt could cause a serious health problem												
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	299	83.8	77.4–90.2	487	93.3	90.5-96.0	786	88.2	84.3-92.1				
30-44	428	90.1	86.9-93.3	713	93.1	90.8-95.4	1 141	91.5	89.5–93.6				
45–59	567	85.3	81.7-88.9	929	92.9	90.7–95.1	1 496	89.4	87.2–91.7				
60–69	286	89.6	85.7–93.5	612	90.6	87.9–93.3	898	90.1	87.7–92.5				
Total	1 580	86.6	83.8-89.4	2 741	92.8	91.4–94.3	4 321	89.7	88.0-91.4				



#### Lowering Description salt in diet Percentage of respondents who think lowering salt in diet is very, somewhat or not-at-all important

# Instrument questions

• How important to you is lowering the salt in your diet?

	Importance of lowering salt in diet											
				Men								
Age group (years)	n	Very important (%)	95% CI	Somewhat important (%)	95% CI	Not-at-all important (%)	95% CI					
18–29	314	31.4	24.6-38.3	42.5	35.1–49.9	26.0	19.2–32.9					
30-44	441	33.5	28.6–38.5	43.9	38.6–49.3	22.6	17.9–27.2					
45–59	600	27.3	23.3–31.3	46.5	41.4–51.6	26.2	21.4–31.0					
60–69	303	27.6	21.5–33.8	47.8	41.0-54.5	24.6	18.5–30.7					
Total	1 658	30.7	27.3–34.1	44.4	40.5-48.2	24.9	21.4-28.4					

	Importance of lowering salt in diet											
				Women								
Age group (years)	n	Very important (%)	95% CI	Somewhat important (%)	95% CI	Not-at-all important (%)	95% CI					
18–29	500	34.7	29.4–40.0	47.1	42.0-52.2	18.2	13.6–22.9					
30-44	725	36.3	31.8–40.9	45.5	40.6-50.4	18.2	14.3–22.1					
45–59	961	38.6	34.6-42.7	44.1	40.0-48.1	17.3	13.9–20.7					
60–69	642	35.6	31.0-40.2	46.7	41.6–51.9	17.7	13.6–21.7					
Total	2 828	36.4	33.5-39.3	45.7	42.8-48.6	17.9	15.4–20.4					

	Importance of lowering salt in diet											
		Both sexes										
Age group (years)	n	Very important (%)	95% CI	Somewhat important (%)	95% CI	Not-at-all important (%)	95% CI					
18–29	814	32.9	28.3–37.6	44.6	39.5–49.7	22.4	17.9–26.9					
30-44	1 166	34.9	31.4–38.3	44.6	40.9–48.4	20.5	17.3–23.7					
45–59	1 561	33.4	30.3–36.5	45.2	41.7–48.7	21.4	18.1–24.7					
60–69	945	31.8	27.7–35.8	47.2	42.9–51.6	21.0	17.1–24.9					
Total	4 486	33.5	31.0-36.0	45.0	42.2-47.8	21.5	19.0–24.0					



#### Controlling Description

salt intake

Percentage of respondents who take specific action on a regular basis to control salt intake

# Instrument questions

• Do you do any of the following on a regular basis to control your salt intake?

	Limit consumption of processed food												
Age		Men			Women			Both sexe	s				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	325	38.5	31.5–45.6	512	47.0	40.5-53.6	837	42.5	37.2-47.7				
30-44	469	40.2	34.4-45.9	756	45.6	40.9-50.3	1 225	42.7	38.6-46.8				
45–59	670	32.6	27.7–37.5	1 000	45.5	40.9–50.1	1 670	39.3	35.5-43.1				
60–69	344	31.4	25.2–37.6	683	48.9	44.1–53.8	1 027	40.3	36.0-44.5				
Total	1 808	36.9	32.9-40.8	2 951	46.4	42.8-49.9	4 759	41.4	38.3-44.6				

	Look at the salt or sodium content on food labels												
Age	Age Men				Women			Both sexe	S				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	325	19.1	12.3–26.0	512	18.7	12.3–25.2	837	18.9	13.5–24.3				
30-44	469	12.9	9.0–16.7	756	17.3	13.6–21.0	1 225	14.9	12.0–17.9				
45–59	670	12.0	8.7–15.2	1 000	16.3	13.2–19.3	1 670	14.2	11.8–16.6				
60–69	344	9.6	6.2–12.9	683	14.2	10.5–17.9	1 027	11.9	9.1–14.8				
Total	1 808	14.5	11.4–17.7	2 951	17.1	14.2-20.1	4 759	15.8	13.2–18.4				

	Buy low salt/sodium alternatives												
Age		Men			Women			Both sexe	S				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	325	13.9	8.9–18.9	512	14.6	10.1–19.2	837	14.2	10.5–17.9				
30-44	469	14.4	10.7–18.1	756	16.9	13.3–20.4	1 225	15.5	12.8–18.3				
45–59	670	11.4	8.3–14.4	1 000	17.7	14.8–20.7	1 670	14.7	12.3–17.0				
60–69	344	8.8	5.7–11.9	683	14.8	11.6–18.0	1 027	11.8	9.4–14.2				
Total	1 808	12.9	10.5–15.4	2 951	16.2	13.9–18.5	4 759	14.5	12.6-16.4				

	Use spices other than salt when cooking												
Age		Men			Women			Both sexe	s				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	325	40.8	33.9-47.7	512	46.2	39.8-52.6	837	43.3	38.1-48.5				
30-44	469	42.3	36.8–47.8	756	43.8	39.0-48.7	1 225	43.0	38.9–47.1				
45–59	670	35.9	31.1–40.7	1 000	40.4	36.1-44.7	1 670	38.3	34.8-41.7				
60-69	344	40.5	34.4-46.6	683	39.7	34.7-44.6	1 027	40.1	36.0-44.1				
Total	1808	40.0	36.5-43.4	2 951	43.2	39.8-46.5	4 759	41.5	38.7-44.3				



	Avoid eating food prepared outside of (a) home											
Age		Men			Women			Both sexe	es			
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI			
18–29	325	27.8	21.4-34.1	512	38.7	32.9-44.4	837	32.8	28.2-37.4			
30-44	469	37.1	31.3-42.9	756	36.8	32.2-41.3	1 225	37.0	32.9-41.0			
45–59	670	39.3	34.2-44.4	1 000	46.3	42.0-50.5	1 670	42.9	39.3-46.6			
60-69	344	45.3	38.6-52.0	683	47.9	43.1–52.8	1 027	46.6	42.1–51.2			
Total         1808         35.1         31.4–38.9         2951         41.3         38.1–44.5         4 759         38.1         35.2–41.0												
	Take other measures specifically to control your salt intake											

	lake other measures specifically to control your salt intake											
Age	Men				Women			Both sexes				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI			
18–29	325	0.0	0.0-0.0	512	0.2	0.0-0.4	837	0.1	0.0-0.2			
30–44	469	0.0	0.0-0.0	756	0.7	0.0–1.4	1 225	0.3	0.0-0.6			
45–59	670	0.1	0.0-0.4	1 000	0.4	0.0–0.8	1 670	0.3	0.0-0.5			
60–69	344	0.3	0.0-0.9	683	0.0	0.0–0.0	1 027	0.2	0.0-0.4			
Total	1 808	0.1	0.0-0.1	2 951	0.4	0.1–0.6	4 759	0.2	0.1–0.3			

# **Physical activity**

Introduction A population's physical activity (or inactivity) can be described in different ways. The two most common ways are: (1) estimating a population's mean or median physical activity using a continuous indicator such as metabolic equivalent (MET)-minutes per week or time spent carrying out physical activity; and (2) classifying certain percentages of a population into specific groups by setting up cut-off points for specific amounts of physical activity.

When analysing General Physical Activity Questionnaire (GPAQ) data, both continuous and categorical indicators were used.

MET METs are commonly used to express the intensity of physical activities, and are also used for the analysis of GPAQ data.

> Applying MET values to activity levels allows us total physical activity to be calculated. A MET is the ratio of a person's working metabolic rate relative to their resting metabolic rate. 1 MET is defined as the energy cost of sitting quietly, and is equivalent to a caloric consumption of 1 kcal/kg/hour. For the analysis of GPAQ data, existing guidelines have been adopted. It is estimated that, compared to sitting quietly, a person's caloric consumption is four times as high when being moderately active, and eight times as high when being vigorously active.

> Therefore, for the calculation of a person's total physical activity using GPAQ data, the MET values given in the table below were used.

Domain	MET value
Work	<ul> <li>Moderate MET value = 4.0</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Vigorous MET value = 8.0</li> </ul>
Transport	Cycling and walking MET value = 4.0
Recreation	<ul> <li>Moderate MET value = 4.0</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Vigorous MET value = 8.0</li> </ul>



WHO Global recommend- dations on physical activity for health	To calculate the categorical indicator for the recommended amount of physical activity for health, the total time spent carrying out physical activity during a typical week and the intensity of the physical activity are taken into account.
	<ul> <li>Throughout a week, including activity for work, during transport and leisure time, adults should do at least: <ul> <li>150 minutes of moderate-intensity physical activity OR</li> <li>75 minutes of vigorous-intensity physical activity OR</li> <li>An equivalent combination of moderate- and vigorous-intensity physical activity achieving at least 600 MET-minutes.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>
Former recom- men-dations for	For comparison purposes, tables presenting cut-off points from former recommendations are also included in the GPAQ data analysis.

recommendations are also included in the GPAQ data analysis.

The 3 levels of physical activity suggested for classifying populations were low, moderate, and high. The criteria for these levels are shown below.

#### High

comparison pur-

poses

A person reaching any of the following criteria is classified in the category of high-level physical activity:

- vigorous-intensity activity at least three days per week, achieving at least 1500 MET-minutes per week; OR
- seven or more days of any combination of walking, moderateor vigorous-intensity activities achieving a at least 3000 METminutes per week.

#### Moderate

A person not meeting the criteria for the "high" category, but meeting any of the following criteria is classified in the category of moderatelevel physical activity:

- 3 or more days of vigorous-intensity activity of at least 20 minutes per day; or
- 5 or more days of moderate-intensity activity or walking for at least 30 minutes per day; or
- 5 or more days of any combination of walking, moderate- or vigorous-intensity activities achieving at least 600 METminutes per week.
- Low

A person not meeting any of the above-mentioned criteria falls into the category of low-level physical activity.



Not meeting **WHO** recommendations on physical activity for health

#### Description

Percentage of respondents not meeting WHO recommendations on physical activity for health (respondents achieving less than 150 minutes of moderateintensity physical activity per week, or equivalent).

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	Not meeting WHO recommendations on physical activity for health												
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	oup Not		95% CI	n	Not meeting rec's (%)	95% CI	n	Not meeting rec's (%)	95% CI				
18–29	316	8.3	4.2-12.4	505	10.3	6.9–13.8	821	9.2	6.5–11.9				
30-44	459	11.0	7.3–14.8	731	7.6	5.4-9.7	1 190	9.4	7.2–11.7				
45–59	638	12.2	9.2–15.3	967	8.4	6.4-10.5	1 605	10.3	8.4–12.1				
60–69	330	14.5	10.4–18.7	662	14.7	11.3–18.1	992	14.6	12.0–17.3				
18–69	1 743	10.7	8.5–12.9	2 865	9.4	7.7–11.1	4 608	10.1	8.6–11.5				

	Not meeting WHO recommendations on physical activity for health												
		Men		Women			Both sexes						
	n Not meeting 95% Cl rec's (%)			n	n Not neeting 95% Cl rec's (%)			n meeting s rec's (%)					
Rural	750	9.3	5.8-12.8	1 176	8.0	5.3–10.6	1 926	8.7	6.5–10.9				
Urban	993	12.1	9.5-14.8	1 689	11.0	8.9–13.1	2 682	11.6	9.8–13.4				
Total	1 743	10.7	8.5–12.9	2 865	9.4	7.7–11.1	4 608	10.1	8.6–11.5				

Levels of total physical activity according to former recommendations

#### Description

Percentage of respondents classified into 3 categories of total physical activity according to former recommendations

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	Level of total physical activity according to former recommendations											
Age group		Men										
(years)	n	n Low (%) 95% CI Moderate 95% CI High (%) 95% C										
18–29	316	10.1	5.8–14.3	22.8	16.9–28.7	67.1	60.8–73.4					
30-44	459	13.5	9.5–17.5	19.0	15.1–22.8	67.6	62.6–72.5					
45–59	638	14.9	10.9–18.9	20.4	16.3–24.5	64.8	59.5–70.0					
60–69	330	17.0	12.7–21.4	20.4	14.9–25.9	62.6	56.2-68.9					
18–69	1 743	12.9	10.5–15.3	20.8	17.9–23.7	66.3	62.6-69.9					

	Level of total physical activity according to former recommendations													
Age group	Women													
(years)	n	Low (%)	95% CI	Moderate (%)	95% CI	High (%)	95% CI							
18–29	505	11.3	7.8–14.9	35.8	30.6-41.0	52.9	47.5–58.2							
30–44	731	9.0	6.6–11.4	27.7	23.7–31.8	63.3	58.8–67.9							
45–59	967	10.2	8.0–12.4	23.9	20.8–27.1	65.9	61.9–69.9							
60–69	662	17.2	13.5–20.9	26.6	22.6-30.6	56.2	51.3–61.1							
18–69	2 865	10.9	9.1–12.7	29.2	26.7-31.6	59.9	56.9-62.9							

	Level of total physical activity according to former recommendations													
Age group														
(years) n Low (%) 95% CI Moderate (%) 95% CI High (%)														
18–29	821	10.6	7.8–13.5	28.8	24.5-33.2	60.5	55.9–65.2							
30-44	1 190	11.4	8.9–13.9	23.0	20.1–25.9	65.6	62.1–69.1							
45–59	1 605	12.4	10.2–14.7	22.2	19.4–25.0	65.3	61.7–69.0							
60-69	992	17.1	14.3–20.0	23.5	20.0–27.1	59.3	55.2-63.5							
18–69	4 608	12.0	10.4–13.5	24.8	22.6–27.1	63.2	60.4-65.9							



#### Description Total physical activity (mean) Mean minutes of total physical activity on average per day

# Instrument questions

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	Mean minutes of total physical activity on average per day													
Age		Men			Wome	en		Both se	xes					
group (years)	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI					
18–29	316	299.2	259.2-339.3	505	206.7	181.8–231.6	821	256.3	229.7–283.0					
30-44	459	333.5	301.5-365.5	731	277.4	253.6-301.2	1 190	307.8	285.8–329.7					
45–59	638	323.5	292.4-354.5	967	295.8	270.5-321.1	1 605	309.0	286.3–331.7					
60–69	330	271.7	239.5-304.0	662	238.6	211.8–265.4	992	254.9	232.3–277.5					
18–69	1 743	313.2	290.5-336.0	2 865	255.7	239.0-272.4	4 608	285.4	268.3-302.6					

	Mean minutes of total physical activity on average per day														
		Men	l		Wome	en	Both sexes								
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI						
Rural	750	361.7	324.6-398.8	1 176	318.6	290.0-347.1	1 926	341.0	312.1–369.8						
Urban	993	259.7	235.4–283.9	1 689	187.3	171.9–202.8	2 682	224.6	207.6–241.6						
Total	1 743	313.2	290.5-336.0	2 865	255.7	239.0-272.4	4 608	285.4	268.3-302.6						

### Total physical activity (median)

# Description

Median minutes of total physical activity on average per day

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	Median minutes of total physical activity on average per day													
Age		Men			Women			Both se	xes					
group (years)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25– P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25– P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25– P75)					
18–29	316	282.9	60.0-462.9	505	120.0	40.0-317.1	821	171.4	60.0-390.0					
30-44	459	317.1	62.1-524.3	731	220.0	60.0-445.7	1 190	270.0	60.0-480.0					
45–59	638	300.0	60.0-514.3	967	240.0	60.0-437.1	1 605	270.0	60.0-471.4					
60–69	330	180.0	60.0-428.6	662	171.4	40.0-381.4	992	180.0	48.6-398.6					
18–69	1 743	282.9	60.0-480.0	2 865	180.0	60.0-402.9	4 608	228.6	60.0-445.7					



### Domainspecific physical activity (mean)

#### Description

Mean minutes spent carrying out work-, transport- and recreation-related physical activity on average per day

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	Mean minutes of physical activity on average per day (Men)													
Age	Work-related			Т	ransport-	related	R	Recreation-related						
group (years)	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI					
18–29	316	202.3	169.0-235.5	316	74.1	62.6-85.7	316	22.8	10.5–35.1					
30-44	459	249.2	220.0-278.4	459	76.7	67.2-86.1	459	7.7	3.7–11.7					
45–59	638	235.3	207.6-263.0	638	85.1	75.8–94.4	638	3.1	1.4-4.7					
60–69	330	181.1	152.9–209.2	330	87.1	75.9–98.3	330	3.6	0.7-6.4					
18–69	1 743	222.9	202.9-242.8	1 743	78.8	72.8-84.8	1 743	11.6	6.8–16.3					

	Mean minutes of physical activity on average per day (Men)														
	Work-related			T	ransport-	related	Recreation-related								
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI						
Rural	750	271.0	237.7-304.2	750	84.3	74.6-94.0	750	6.4	3.0-9.9						
Urban	993	169.7	150.7–188.7	993	72.7	65.8–79.7	993	17.2	8.2-26.3						
Total	1 743	222.9	202.9–242.8	1 743	78.8	72.8-84.8	1 743	11.6	6.8–16.3						

	Mean minutes of physical activity on average per day (Women)													
Age	e Work-related				ransport-	related	R	ecreation	related					
group (years)	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI					
18–29	505	125.0	104.6-145.4	505	76.9	65.9-88.0	505	4.8	3.1–6.5					
30-44	731	194.5	173.0–215.9	731	79.1	70.0-88.2	731	3.8	1.5–6.2					
45–59	967	204.8	183.6–226.0	967	88.7	78.8–98.7	967	2.3	1.3–3.2					
60–69	662	162.4	139.7–185.0	662	74.4	64.1-84.7	662	1.8	0.8–2.8					
18–69	2 865	171.4	157.1–185.8	2 865	80.8	74.3-87.3	2 865	3.5	2.6-4.4					

	Mean minutes of physical activity on average per day (Women)														
		Work-rel	ated	T	Transport-related			Recreation-related							
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI						
Rural	1 176	226.8	203.1-250.5	1 176	90.0	78.7–101.2	1 176	1.8	0.5–3.1						
Urban	1 689	111.2	96.8-125.6	1 689	70.8	64.7–76.8	1 689	5.3	4.0-6.6						
Total	2 865	171.4	157.1–185.8	2 865	80.8	74.3-87.3	2 865	3.5	2.6-4.4						





	Mean minutes of physical activity on average per day (Both sexes)													
Age	Work-related			1	Transport-related			ecreation	related					
group (years)	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI					
18–29	821	166.4	144.8–188.1	821	75.4	67.1-83.8	821	14.5	7.7–21.3					
30-44	1 190	224.1	203.7-244.4	1 190	77.8	70.5-85.0	1 190	5.9	3.5-8.3					
45–59	1 605	219.4	199.2–239.6	1 605	87.0	79.6–94.4	1 605	2.7	1.7–3.6					
60-69	992	171.6	151.6–191.6	992	80.7	73.0-88.3	992	2.7	1.2-4.2					
18–69	4 608	198.0	183.0-213.1	4 608	79.8	74.6-84.9	4 608	7.7	5.1–10.2					

	Mean minutes of physical activity on average per day (Both sexes)														
	Work-related			T	ransport-	related	Recreation-related								
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI						
Rural	1 926	249.7	224.5-275.0	1 926	87.0	78.3–95.7	1 926	4.2	2.3-6.1						
Urban	2 682	141.3	127.1–155.6	2 682	71.8	66.5-77.1	2 682	11.4	6.6-16.2						
Total	4 608	198.0	183.0-213.1	4 608	79.8	74.6-84.9	4 608	7.7	5.1-10.2						



### Description

Median minutes spent on average per day carrying out work-, transport- and recreation-related physical activity

Domainspecific physical activity (median)

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	Median minutes of work-related physical activity on average per day													
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes						
group (years)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)					
18–29	316	145.7	0.0-377.1	505	0.0	0.0-214.3	821	42.9	0.0-308.6					
30-44	459	205.7	0.0-420.0	731	128.6	0.0-360.0	1 190	171.4	0.0-411.4					
45–59	638	214.3	0.0-411.4	967	154.3	0.0-360.0	1 605	180.0	0.0-411.4					
60–69	330	85.7	0.0-308.6	662	0.0	0.0-308.6	992	68.6	0.0-308.6					
18–69	1 743	171.4	0.0-411.4	2 865	68.6	0.0-334.3	4 608	120.0	0.0-360.0					

	Median minutes of transport-related physical activity on average per day									
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes		
group (years)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	
18–29	316	60.0	21.4-120.0	505	51.4	25.7–90.0	821	60.0	25.7-102.9	
30-44	459	60.0	20.0-120.0	731	60.0	28.6-90.0	1 190	60.0	25.0-102.9	
45–59	638	60.0	20.0-120.0	967	60.0	25.7-120.0	1 605	60.0	21.4-120.0	
60–69	330	60.0	20.0–120.0	662	42.9	20.0-90.0	992	60.0	20.0-120.0	
18–69	1 743	60.0	20.0-120.0	2 865	60.0	25.7–102.9	4 608	60.0	25.0-120.0	

٨٥٥	Men				Women			Both se	xes
Age group (years)	n	Mean minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Mean minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)	n	Mean minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)
18–29	316	0.0	0.0-17.1	505	0.0	0.0-0.0	821	0.0	0.0-0.0
30-44	459	0.0	0.0-0.0	731	0.0	0.0-0.0	1 190	0.0	0.0-0.0
45–59	638	0.0	0.0-0.0	967	0.0	0.0-0.0	1 605	0.0	0.0-0.0
60–69	330	0.0	0.0-0.0	662	0.0	0.0-0.0	992	0.0	0.0-0.0
18–69	1 743	0.0	0.0-0.0	2 865	0.0	0.0-0.0	4 608	0.0	0.0-0.0

# Description

No physical activity by Percentage of respondents classified as doing no work-, transport- or recreational-related physical activity domain

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	No work-related physical activity									
		Men			Women			Both sexes		
Age group (years)	n	No activity at work (%)	95% CI	n	No activity at work (%)	95% CI	n	No activity at work (%)	95% CI	
18–29	316	40.4	33.3–47.4	505	54.8	48.9–60.6	821	47.0	41.8-52.3	
30–44	459	38.0	32.5-43.4	731	42.8	37.7-47.8	1 190	40.2	36.1-44.3	
45–59	638	39.6	34.2-45.0	967	39.5	34.8-44.2	1 605	39.5	35.3-43.8	
60–69	330	43.3	36.4–50.1	662	50.2	44.7–55.8	992	46.8	42.0-51.6	
18–69	1 743	39.7	35.6-43.8	2 865	46.5	43.0-50.0	4 608	43.0	39.7-46.3	

	No transport-related physical activity								
		Men	l	Women			Both sexes		
Age group (years)	n	No activ- ity for trans- port (%)	95% CI	n	No activ- ity for trans- port (%)	95% CI	n	No activ- ity for trans- port (%)	95% CI
18–29	316	14.1	8.9–19.3	505	5.4	3.1–7.8	821	10.1	7.1–13.0
30-44	459	16.3	11.8–20.7	731	7.2	4.8-9.7	1 190	12.1	9.3–14.9
45–59	638	14.1	10.7–17.5	967	7.6	5.5-9.8	1 605	10.7	8.7–12.7
60–69	330	15.9	11.5–20.3	662	10.4	7.8–13.0	992	13.1	10.5–15.6
18–69	1 743	14.9	12.2-17.6	2 865	7.1	5.7-8.4	4 608	11.1	9.5–12.8

	No recreation-related physical activity									
		Men			Women			Both sexes		
Age group (years)	n	No activity at rec- reation (%)	95% CI	n	No activity at rec- reation (%)	95% CI	n	No activity at rec- reation (%)	95% CI	
18–29	316	68.3	61.3–75.3	505	84.6	79.6–89.6	821	75.9	71.2-80.6	
30–44	459	82.8	78.8-86.7	731	91.7	89.6–93.7	1 190	86.9	84.5-89.3	
45–59	638	92.4	90.0-94.8	967	92.7	90.6-94.7	1 605	92.6	91.0-94.1	
60–69	330	94.2	91.4–97.0	662	94.9	93.0-96.8	992	94.5	92.8–96.3	
18–69	1 743	81.1	77.9-84.3	2 865	89.9	88.0-91.9	4 608	85.4	83.4-87.4	



# **Composition of Description**

Percentage of work, transport and recreational activity contributing to total activity total physical activity

- Activity at work
- Travel to and from places
- Recreational activities

	Composition of total physical activity						
				Men			
Age group (years)	n	Activity at work (%)	95% CI	Activity using transport (%)	95% CI	Activity during leisure time (%)	95% CI
18–29	301	46.5	40.6–52.3	43.8	38.7-48.9	9.7	6.6–12.9
30–44	432	53.6	48.9–58.4	41.4	36.9-45.9	5.0	3.4-6.6
45–59	595	52.7	48.1–57.3	45.3	40.7-49.8	2.0	1.0-2.9
60–69	294	47.1	41.5–52.7	51.5	45.9–57.0	1.4	0.5-2.3
18–69	1 622	50.3	46.8–53.7	44.1	41.0-47.2	5.6	4.3-7.0

	Composition of total physical activity								
		Men							
	n	Activity at work (%)	95% CI	Activity using transport (%)	95% CI	Activity during leisure time (%)	95% CI		
Rural	704	59.0	53.8–64.2	38.5	33.5–43.5	2.6	1.5–3.6		
Urban	918	40.7	36.9-44.6	50.3	46.8–53.7	9.0	6.5–11.5		
Total	1 622	50.3	46.8-53.7	44.1	41.0-47.2	5.6	4.3-7.0		

		Com	position of tot	al physical act	ivity						
		Women									
Age group (years)	n	Activity at work (%)	95% CI	Activity using transport (%)	95% CI	Activity during leisure time (%)	95% CI				
18–29	484	34.7	30.2–39.3	61.2	56.8-65.5	4.1	2.8–5.5				
30-44	710	47.0	42.6–51.3	50.2	45.9-54.5	2.8	1.8–3.8				
45–59	928	49.3	45.2–53.5	49.1	44.9-53.2	1.6	0.8–2.3				
60–69	613	42.8	38.0-47.6	55.8	51.1-60.4	1.4	0.6–2.3				
18–69	2 735	43.2	40.3-46.2	54.0	51.2-56.9	2.7	2.1–3.3				

		Com	position of to	tal physical act	ivity		
				Women			
	n	Activity at work (%)	95% CI	Activity using transport (%)	95% CI	Activity during leisure time (%)	95% CI
Rural	1 134	55.1	50.7-59.4	44.0	39.7-48.2	1.0	0.4–1.5
Urban	1 601	30.3	26.9–33.8	65.0	61.7-68.4	4.6	3.6–5.7
Total	2 735	43.2	40.3-46.2	54.0	51.2-56.9	2.7	2.1-3.3



	Composition of total physical activity							
				Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Activity at work (%)	95% CI	Activity using transport (%)	95% CI	Activity during leisure time (%)	95% CI	
18–29	785	41.0	36.8-45.2	51.9	48.1–55.7	7.1	5.1–9.1	
30-44	1 142	50.5	46.9–54.1	45.5	42.1-49.0	4.0	2.9-5.0	
45–59	1 523	50.9	47.2–54.7	47.3	43.6-51.0	1.8	1.2-2.4	
60-69	907	44.9	41.0-48.9	53.7	49.8–57.5	1.4	0.8–2.1	
18–69	4 357	46.8	44.0-49.6	49.0	46.4–51.6	4.2	3.4–5.0	

	Composition of total physical activity							
				Both sexes				
	n	Activity at work (%)	95% CI	Activity using transport (%)	95% CI	Activity during leisure time (%)	95% CI	
Rural	1 838	57.1	52.8–61.3	41.2	37.0-45.3	1.8	1.2-2.4	
Urban	2 519	35.6	32.5–38.7	57.5	54.7-60.2	6.9	5.3-8.4	
Total	4 357	46.8	44.0-49.6	49.0	46.4-51.6	4.2	3.4-5.0	

No vigorous	Description
physical	Percentage of respondents not engaging in vigorous physical activity
activity	

# Instrument questions Activity at work

- Recreational activities

	No vigorous physical activity											
		Men			Wome	en		Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	No vig- orous activity (%)	95% CI	n	No vig- orous activity (%)	95% CI	n	No vig- orous activity (%)	95% CI			
18–29	316	61.7	55.0-68.5	505	90.8	87.2-94.4	821	75.2	70.9–79.5			
30–44	459	64.6	59.4-69.9	731	86.0	82.9-89.1	1 190	74.4	71.0–77.9			
45–59	638	68.2	63.6-72.8	967	81.3	77.7-84.9	1 605	75.0	72.0–78.1			
60–69	330	77.6	71.9-83.3	662	88.8	85.3-92.2	992	83.3	79.9–86.7			
18–69	1 743	65.7	62.2-69.1	2 865	86.5	84.5-88.4	4 608	75.7	73.5–77.9			

#### Sedentary Description Minutes spent in sedentary activities on a typical day

# Instrument question

• Sedentary behaviour

	Sedentary minutes on average per day										
	Men										
Age group (years)	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)						
18–29	325	203.4	174.7–232.2	180.0	60.0-300.0						
30–44	469	151.3	136.9–165.8	120.0	60.0-240.0						
45–59	668	154.9	142.1–167.8	120.0	60.0-180.0						
60–69	344	180.5	162.3–198.6	120.0	80.0-240.0						
18–69	1 806	173.3	160.1–186.5	120.0	60.0-240.0						

	Sedentary minutes on average per day											
		Men										
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)							
Rural	801	127.5	115.0–140.0	60.0	0-90.0							
Urban	1 005	226.7	205.2-248.2	120.0	0–180.0							
Total	1 806	173.3	160.1-186.5	120.0	60.0-240.0							

	Sedentary minutes on average per day										
		Women									
Age group (years)	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)						
18–29	512	211.9	184.1–239.6	180.0	80.0-300.0						
30-44	754	159.3	146.9–171.7	120.0	60.0-240.0						
45-59	1000	149.8	139.9–159.7	120.0	60.0-180.0						
60–69	682	171.0	157.6–184.3	120.0	60.0-240.0						
18–69	2948	174.8	163.4–186.2	120.0	60.0-240.0						
	Sedentary minutes on average per day										

		Women										
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)							
Rural	1 220	134.9	123.2–146.6	120.0	60.0-180.0							
Urban	1 728	218.7	200.0-237.4	180.0	120.0-300.0							
Total	2 948	174.8	163.4–186.2	120.0	60.0-240.0							



	Ş	Sedentary minutes o	on average per day							
	Both sexes									
Age group (years)	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)					
18–29	837	207.3	183.3–231.4	180.0	60.0-300.0					
30–44	1 223	155.0	144.6–165.4	120.0	60.0-240.0					
45–59	1 668	152.3	143.4–161.1	120.0	60.0-180.0					
60–69	1 026	175.7	163.7–187.6	120.0	60.0-240.0					
18–69	4 754	174.0	163.3–184.8	120.0	60.0-240.0					
	S	Sedentary minutes o	on average per day							
			Both sexes							
	n	Mean minutes	95% CI	Median minutes	Interquartile range (P25–P75)					
Rural	2 021	131.0	120.7–141.3	120.0	60.0–180.0					
Urban	2 733	222.8	204.9–240.7	180.0	120.0-300.0					
Total	4 754	174.0	163.3–184.8	120.0	60.0-240.0					

# **History of raised blood pressure**

Blood pressure measurement and diagnosis

#### Description

Blood pressure measurement and diagnosis among all respondents

- Have you ever had your blood pressure measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised blood pressure or hypertension?
- Have you been told this in the past 12 months?

			Blood pres	sure measu	irement and	diagnosis				
	Men									
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Mea- sured, not di- agnosed (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	
18–29	325	14.1	9.2–19.0	80.2	74.6-85.7	1.1	0.0-2.2	4.6	1.6–7.7	
30–44	469	10.5	7.0–14.0	73.4	68.7–78.2	6.5	4.0-9.1	9.5	6.6–12.4	
45–59	668	7.8	5.5–10.1	60.6	55.4-65.7	4.7	2.8–6.7	26.9	22.3–31.5	
60–69	344	7.4	4.1–10.6	43.6	37.7–49.4	6.5	3.7–9.3	42.6	37.0-48.2	
18–69	1 806	10.8	8.6–13.0	69.8	66.7–73.0	4.2	3.0-5.3	15.2	13.2–17.2	

	Blood pressure measurement and diagnosis											
					Women							
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Mea- sured, not di- agnosed (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI			
18–29	511	7.6	5.0-10.2	82.6	78.7–86.4	4.0	1.8–6.2	5.8	3.0-8.6			
30–44	754	5.8	3.8–7.7	78.2	74.6-81.8	4.3	2.6–6.1	11.7	9.1–14.4			
45–59	1 000	5.1	3.5–6.7	54.3	50.5–58.1	4.1	2.8–5.4	36.5	33.0-40.0			
60–69	682	3.7	2.0-5.5	33.1	29.2–37.1	6.9	4.8–9.1	56.2	52.0-60.3			
18–69	2 947	6.0	4.6-7.3	68.0	65.7–70.3	4.4	3.4–5.4	21.6	19.8–23.4			

			Blood pres	sure meası	irement and	diagnosis						
		Both sexes										
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Mea- sured, not di- agnosed (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI			
18–29	836	11.1	8.1–14.1	81.3	77.8–84.7	2.5	1.3–3.6	5.2	3.1–7.3			
30-44	1 223	8.3	6.1–10.5	75.6	72.5–78.8	5.5	4.0-7.1	10.5	8.5–12.6			
45–59	1 668	6.4	4.9-7.9	57.3	53.9-60.7	4.4	3.2–5.6	31.9	28.8–35.0			
60–69	1 026	5.5	3.7–7.4	38.3	34.8-41.8	6.7	4.9-8.5	49.4	45.9–53.0			
18–69	4 753	8.5	7.1–9.9	69.0	66.8–71.1	4.3	3.5–5.1	18.3	16.8–19.8			

Blood pressure treatment among those diagnosed

# Description

Raised blood pressure treatment results among respondents previously diagnosed with raised blood pressure

- Have you ever had your blood pressure measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised blood pressure or hypertension?
- In the past two weeks, have you taken any medication for raised blood pressure prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?

	Currently taking medication for raised blood pressure prescribed by doctor or health worker among those diagnosed											
Men Women									xes			
Age group (years)	n	Taking medi- cation (%)	95% CI	n	Taking medi- cation (%)	95% CI	n	Taking medi- cation (%)	95% CI			
18–29	18	8.0	0.0-19.4	42	24.8	6.0-43.6	60	18.0	5.0-30.9			
30–44	78	27.2	15.9–38.5	113	18.1	9.5–26.7	191	23.0	16.1–29.9			
45–59	209	48.3	39.4-57.3	397	58.0	51.9-64.1	606	54.0	48.8–59.2			
60–69	172	53.9	45.2-62.7	424	73.6	68.4–78.8	596	65.1	60.1–70.1			
18–69	477	40.1	34.1-46.1	976	50.8	46.1-55.5	1 453	46.1	42.3-49.8			



#### Blood pressure Description

advice by a Percentage of respondents who have sought advice or received treatment from a traditional healer for raised blood pressure among those previously ditraditional healer agnosed with raised blood pressure

- Have you ever had your blood pressure measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised blood pressure or hypertension?
- Have you ever seen a traditional healer for raised blood pressure?
- Are you currently taking any herbal or traditional remedy for high blood pressure?

	Seen a traditional healer											
	Men				Wome	en		Both se	xes			
Age group (years)	n	Seen tradi- tional healer (%)	95% CI	n	Seen tradi- tional healer (%)	95% CI	n	Seen tradi- tional healer (%)	95% CI			
18–29	18	0.0	0.0-0.0	42	1.0	0.0-3.1	60	0.6	0.0–1.8			
30-44	78	4.4	0.4-8.4	113	4.1	0.4-7.8	191	4.3	1.6–7.0			
45–59	209	11.5	3.6–19.3	397	6.8	3.6-10.0	606	8.8	4.9–12.6			
60-69	171	4.2	1.2–7.2	424	9.3	4.9–13.7	595	7.1	4.2-10.0			
18–69	476	6.8	3.2-10.5	976	6.3	4.2-8.3	1 452	6.5	4.4-8.7			

	Currently taking herbal or traditional remedy for raised blood pressure											
		Men			Wome	en	Both sexes					
Age group (years)	n	Taking tradi- tional medi- cation (%)	95% CI	n	Taking tradi- tional medi- cation (%)	95% CI	n	Taking tradi- tional medi- cation (%)	95% CI			
18–29	18	0.0	0.0-0.0	42	0.0	0.0-0.0	60	0.0	0.0-0.0			
30-44	78	2.4	0.0-5.3	113	3.0	0.0-6.3	191	2.7	0.5-4.8			
45–59	209	10.0	4.9-15.0	397	6.6	3.6–9.6	606	8.0	5.1-10.9			
60–69	171	4.0	1.2-6.9	424	11.3	7.5–15.1	595	8.2	5.5–10.8			
18–69	476	5.7	3.3-8.1	976	6.3	4.5-8.1	1 452	6.0	4.5-7.6			


# **History of diabetes**

#### Description Blood sugar measurement Blood sugar measurement and diagnosis among all respondents and diagnosis

- Have you ever had your blood sugar measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised blood sugar or diabetes?
- Have you been told this in the past 12 months?

	Blood sugar measurement and diagnosis											
					Men							
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Mea- sured, not di- agnosed (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diag- nosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI			
18–29	325	58.8	51.6-65.9	40.8	33.7-48.0	0.4	0.0-0.9	0.0	0.0-0.0			
30–44	469	40.3	35.3–45.4	57.2	52.1–62.4	0.6	0.0-1.2	1.8	0.6–3.1			
45–59	668	38.0	33.3–42.7	52.9	48.2–57.5	2.1	0.7-3.5	7.0	4.6–9.5			
60–69	344	30.3	24.4–36.3	54.8	48.3–61.4	2.0	0.5-3.6	12.8	8.7–16.9			
18–69	1 806	45.4	41.7–49.1	50.1	46.5–53.7	1.0	0.6–1.5	3.5	2.7–4.3			

	Blood sugar measurement and diagnosis												
					Women								
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Mea- sured, not di- agnosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI				
18–29	511	52.9	47.2–58.6	46.4	40.5–52.3	0.1	0.0-0.3	0.6	0.0–1.3				
30-44	754	34.4	30.0-38.8	61.3	56.8-65.8	1.1	0.0-2.2	3.2	1.5–4.9				
45–59	999	22.3	18.8–25.9	66.7	62.5–70.8	2.4	1.1–3.7	8.6	6.5–10.7				
60-69	682	15.5	12.2–18.8	65.8	61.6–70.0	3.7	1.9–5.4	15.1	12.0–18.1				
18–69	2 946	34.9	32.0-37.8	58.5	55.5–61.4	1.4	0.9–2.0	5.2	4.3-6.0				

	Blood sugar measurement and diagnosis												
					Both sexes								
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Mea- sured, not di- agnosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI				
18–29	836	56.1	51.2-61.0	43.4	38.5-48.3	0.3	0.0-0.6	0.3	0.0-0.6				
30–44	1 223	37.6	34.0-41.2	59.1	55.5-62.7	0.8	0.2-1.5	2.5	1.4–3.5				
45–59	1 667	29.8	26.6-33.1	60.1	56.6-63.5	2.2	1.3–3.2	7.9	6.3–9.5				
60–69	1 026	22.8	19.3–26.4	60.4	56.4-64.3	2.9	1.5-4.2	13.9	11.2–16.7				
18–69	4 752	40.3	37.7-43.0	54.1	51.5–56.8	1.2	0.9–1.6	4.3	3.6–5.0				

#### Diabetes treatment among those diagnosed

#### Description

Diabetes treatment results among those previously diagnosed with raised blood sugar or diabetes

- Have you ever had your blood sugar measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised blood sugar or diabetes?
- In the past two weeks, have you taken any medication for diabetes prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?
- Are you currently taking insulin for diabetes prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?

	Currently taking medication prescribed for diabetes												
Age		Men			Wome	en		Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Taking insulin (%)	95% CI	n	Taking insulin (%)	95% CI	n	Taking insulin (%)	95% CI				
18–29	2	0.0	0.0-0.0	5	0.0	0.0-0.0	7	0.0	0.0-0.0				
30-44	13	44.2	14.6-73.9	26	15.9	0.8–31.0	39	27.2	10.9–43.5				
45–59	56	29.4	15.6-43.2	110	38.9	26.5-51.2	166	34.8	25.3-44.2				
60-69	50	49.0	32.1-65.9	139	47.5	37.4–57.5	189	48.1	37.9–58.3				
18–69	18-69 121 36.7 26.4-47.1 280 35.7 28.2-43.3 401 36.2 30.0-42.3												

	Currently taking insulin prescribed for diabetes among those previously diagnosed												
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes						
group (years)	n	Taking medica- tion (%)	95% CI	n	Taking medication (%)	95% CI	n	Taking medication (%)	95% CI				
18–29	2	0.0	0.0-0.0	5	0.0	0.0-0.0	7	0.0	0.0-0.0				
30–44	13	11.0	0.0–31.3	26	5.9	0.0–13.2	39	7.9	0.0–17.3				
45–59	56	9.7	2.1–17.2	110	10.2	3.2–17.2	166	10.0	5.0–14.9				
60–69	50	21.2	6.4-36.0	139	16.3	9.2-23.4	189	18.5	9.6–27.3				
18-69 121 13.0 6.2-19.9 280 10.8 6.7-14.9 401 11.7 7.8-													



## Description

Diabetes advice from Percentage of respondents who have sought advice or treatment from a a traditional traditional healer for diabetes among those previously diagnosed healer

- Have you ever had your blood sugar measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised blood sugar or diabetes?
- Have you ever seen a traditional healer for diabetes or raised blood sugar?
- Are you currently taking any herbal or traditional remedy for your diabetes?

	Seen a traditional healer for diabetes												
		Men			Women			Both sexe	S				
Age group (years)	n	Seen tradition- al healer (%)	95% CI	n	Seen tradi- tional heal- er (%)	95% CI	n	Seen tradi- tional heal- er (%)	95% CI				
18–29	2	0.0	0.0-0.0	5	0.0	0.0-0.0	7	0.0	0.0-0.0				
30–44	13	0.0	0.0-0.0	26	4.7	0.0–11.4	39	2.8	0.0-6.9				
45–59	56	2.2	0.0-4.8	110	4.2	0.4-8.0	166	3.3	0.9–5.8				
60–69	50	7.6	0.0–16.5	139	5.9	1.8–10.0	189	6.6	1.3–11.9				
18–69	121	3.4	0.3-6.4	280	4.6	2.1–7.2	401	4.1	2.0-6.2				

	Currently taking herbal or traditional treatment for diabetes												
		Men			Women		Both sexes						
Age group (years)	n	Taking traditional medica- tion (%)	95% CI	n	Taking traditional medication (%)	95% CI	n	Taking traditional medication (%)	95% CI				
18–29	2	0.0	0.0-0.0	5	0.0	0.0-0.0	7	0.0	0.0-0.0				
30-44	13	0.0	0.0-0.0	26	4.2	0.0–12.5	39	2.5	0.0-7.5				
45–59	56	4.3	0.0–9.8	110	7.8	2.5–13.1	166	6.3	2.1–10.5				
60–69	50	13.0	2.5–23.6	139	7.9	2.8–13.0	189	10.1	4.1–16.2				
18-69	121	6.1	1.8–10.3	280	6.9	3.5-10.3	401	6.6	3.7-9.4				



# **History of raised cholesterol**

Cholesterol measurement and diagnosis

#### Description

Total cholesterol measurement and diagnosis among all respondents

- Have you ever had your cholesterol (fat levels in your blood) measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised cholesterol?
- Have you been told this in the past 12 months?

	Total cholesterol measurement and diagnosis												
					Men								
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Measured, not diag- nosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI				
18–29	326	73.3	66.4-80.1	25.1	18.4–31.8	0.6	0.0-1.4	1.1	0.0-2.6				
30–44	469	62.0	56.6–67.3	35.2	29.9–40.6	0.9	0.0–1.8	1.9	0.6-3.2				
45–59	668	57.1	52.2–61.9	37.7	33.1–42.3	0.3	0.0-0.8	5.0	2.7–7.2				
60–69	344	53.7	46.9-60.6	38.9	32.5-45.4	0.4	0.0-1.0	6.9	3.6–10.2				
18–69	1 807	64.0	60.3–67.7	32.6	28.9–36.2	0.6	0.2–1.0	2.8	1.9–3.8				

	Total cholesterol measurement and diagnosis											
					Women							
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Measured, not diag- nosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI			
18–29	511	73.4	68.9–77.9	25.7	21.3–30.1	0.1	0.0-0.2	0.8	0.0–1.9			
30-44	754	56.0	51.2–60.7	40.0	35.1–44.8	1.9	0.7–3.2	2.1	0.9–3.3			
45–59	999	44.5	40.5-48.5	44.4	40.4-48.5	1.4	0.6–2.1	9.7	7.5–12.0			
60–69	682	38.6	34.0-43.3	43.2	38.1–48.3	3.5	1.7–5.2	14.7	11.7–17.8			
18–69	2 946	56.5	53.6–59.4	37.0	34.2–39.8	1.3	0.8–1.8	5.2	4.3–6.1			

			Total choles	sterol meas	urement and	d diagnosis			
					Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Never measured (%)	95% CI	Measured, not diag- nosed (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed, but not within past 12 months (%)	95% CI	Diagnosed within past 12 months (%)	95% CI
18–29	837	73.3	68.9–77.7	25.4	21.0–29.8	0.3	0.0-0.8	0.9	0.0–1.9
30–44	1 223	59.2	55.4–62.9	37.4	33.7–41.1	1.4	0.6–2.1	2.0	1.1–2.9
45–59	1 667	50.5	46.9–54.1	41.2	37.8–44.6	0.9	0.4–1.3	7.5	5.9-9.0
60–69	1 026	46.1	41.8–50.5	41.1	36.9-45.2	2.0	1.0–2.9	10.8	8.4–13.3
18–69	4 753	60.4	57.7–63.1	34.7	32.1–37.4	0.9	0.6–1.2	4.0	3.3–4.7



#### Description

Cholesterol treatment among those diagnosed

Cholesterol treatment results among respondents previously diagnosed with raised cholesterol

- Have you ever had your cholesterol (fat levels in your blood) measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised cholesterol?
- In the past two weeks, have you taken oral medication for raised total cholesterol prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?

	Currently taking oral medication prescribed for raised cholesterol													
Age		Men			Women		Both sexes							
group (years)	n	Taking medica- tion (%)	95% CI	n	Taking medication (%)	95% CI	n	Taking medication (%)	95% CI					
18–29	4	0.0	0.0-0.0	3	0.0	0.0-0.0	7	0.0	0.0-0.0					
30–44	13	42.9	13.1–72.6	25	11.6	0.0–29.1	38	25.6	8.9-42.3					
45–59	31	21.3	3.5–39.2	119	21.9	13.5–30.3	150	21.7	14.0–29.4					
60–69	23	56.9	33.4-80.3	120	30.4	21.5–39.2	143	37.9	28.4–47.3					
18–69	71	30.2	18.0-42.4	267	21.5	15.6–27.4	338	24.6	19.0-30.2					

Cholesterol advice from traditional healer

#### Description

Percentage of respondents who have sought advice or treatment from a traditional healer for raised cholesterol among those previously diagnosed

- Have you ever had your cholesterol (fat levels in your blood) measured by a doctor or other health worker?
- Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health worker that you have raised cholesterol?
- Have you ever seen a traditional healer for raised cholesterol?
- Are you currently taking any herbal or traditional remedy for raised cholesterol?

	Seen a traditional healer for raised cholesterol												
		Men			Women		Both sexes						
Age group (years)	n	Seen tradition- al healer (%)	95% CI	n	Seen tradi- tional heal- er (%)	95% CI	n	Seen tradi- tional heal- er (%)	95% CI				
18–29	4	0.0	0.0-0.0	3	7.8	0.0-25.2	7	2.4	0.0-7.5				
30–44	13	0.0	0.0-0.0	25	0.0	0.0-0.0	38	0.0	0.0-0.0				
45–59	31	1.8	0.0–5.2	119	4.8	0.0–11.6	150	4.0	0.0-8.9				
60–69	23	0.0	0.0-0.0	120	4.4	0.0–9.1	143	3.2	0.0-6.6				
18–69	71	0.7	0.0–2.0	267	4.0	0.2-7.8	338	2.8	0.3-5.3				

	Currently taking herbal or traditional treatment for raised cholesterol										
	Men				Women			Both sexe	s		
Age group (years)	n	Taking traditional medica- tion (%)	95% CI	n	Taking traditional medication (%)	95% CI	n	Taking traditional medication (%)	95% CI		
18–29	4	0.0	0.0-0.0	3	7.8	0.0-25.2	7	2.4	0.0-7.5		
30-44	13	0.0	0.0-0.0	25	0.0	0.0-0.0	38	0.0	0.0-0.0		
45–59	31	2.4	0.0–7.4	119	0.8	0.0–2.3	150	1.2	0.0–3.0		
60–69	23	5.9	0.0–17.5	120	4.4	0.0-8.8	143	4.8	0.0–10.7		
18–69	71	2.1	0.0–5.1	267	1.9	0.3–3.6	338	2.0	0.3–3.7		



# Cardiovascular disease (CVD) history

#### History of CVDs Description

Percentage of respondents who have ever had a heart attack or chest pain from heart disease (angina) or a stroke among all respondents

#### Instrument questions

• Have you ever had a heart attack or chest pain from heart disease (angina) or a stroke (cerebrovascular accident or incident)?

	Having ever had a heart attack or chest pain from heart disease, or a stroke									
Age	ge Men				Women			Both sexe	s	
group (years)	n	CVD his- tory (%)	95% CI	n	CVD histo- ry (%)	95% CI	n	CVD histo- ry (%)	95% CI	
18–29	326	5.6	2.8-8.3	511	8.1	5.2–11.0	837	6.7	4.8-8.7	
30-44	469	6.8	4.3-9.3	754	12.8	10.0–15.6	1 223	9.6	7.6–11.6	
45–59	667	13.4	9.9–16.8	999	23.8	20.6–26.9	1 666	18.8	16.3–21.3	
60–69	344	25.0	19.3–30.8	682	30.7	26.5-34.9	1 026	27.9	24.2–31.6	
18–69	1 806	9.7	7.9–11.4	2 946	16.3	14.4–18.2	4 752	12.9	11.5–14.2	

#### Prevention and Description

treatment of heart disease

Percentage of respondents currently taking aspirin or statins regularly to prevent or treat heart disease

- Are you currently taking aspirin regularly to prevent or treat heart disease?
- Are you currently taking statins (Lovostatin/Simvastatin/Atorvastatin or any other statin) regularly to prevent or treat heart disease?

	Currently taking aspirin regularly to prevent or treat heart disease										
Age	Men				Women			Both sexe	s		
group (years)	n	Taking aspirin (%)	95% CI	n	Taking as- pirin (%)	95% CI	n	Taking as- pirin (%)	95% CI		
18–29	326	0.9	0.0–2.1	511	1.3	0.2-2.4	837	1.1	0.3–1.9		
30-44	469	3.1	1.2–5.0	754	4.9	3.0-6.9	1 223	3.9	2.4–5.5		
45–59	667	7.9	5.8–10.0	999	18.1	15.2–21.0	1 666	13.2	11.2–15.2		
60–69	344	16.6	11.8–21.3	682	29.7	25.4-34.0	1 026	23.2	20.0–26.4		
18–69	1 806	4.8	3.7–5.8	2 946	10.1	8.8–11.4	4 752	7.3	6.5-8.2		

	Currently taking statins regularly to prevent or treat heart disease										
Age		Men			Women			S			
group (years)	n	Taking statins (%)	95% CI	n	Taking statins (%)	95% CI	n	Taking statins (%)	95% CI		
18–29	326	0.2	0.0-0.5	511	0.4	0.0–1.2	837	0.3	0.0-0.7		
30-44	469	0.4	0.0–1.0	754	1.3	0.3–2.3	1 223	0.8	0.2-1.4		
45–59	667	3.7	1.1–6.3	999	3.9	2.5–5.2	1 666	3.8	2.3-5.3		
60–69	344	3.7	1.6–5.8	682	8.7	6.0–11.3	1 026	6.2	4.4-8.0		
18–69	1 806	1.5	0.7–2.2	2 946	2.5	1.8–3.2	4 752	2.0	1.4–2.5		

# Lifestyle advice

## Lifestyle

advice

## Description

Percentage of respondents who received lifestyle advice from a doctor or health worker during the past three years among all respondents

## Instrument question

• During the past three years, has a doctor or other health worker advised you to do any of the following?

	Advised by doctor or health worker to stop smoking/using tobacco products or not to start										
Age		Men			Women			Both sexe	es		
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI		
18–29	324	47.3	40.2–54.4	511	37.7	30.7-44.8	835	42.9	37.5–48.3		
30–44	469	55.4	49.9-60.9	754	29.5	24.9-34.1	1 223	43.5	39.2–47.8		
45–59	667	52.0	46.5-57.5	999	31.5	26.4-36.6	1 666	41.3	37.0-45.7		
60–69	344	41.4	34.5-48.4	682	22.5	18.1–26.9	1 026	31.9	27.4–36.3		
18–69	1 804	50.4	46.5-54.3	2 946	32.1	28.1–36.1	4 750	41.6	38.2-45.0		

	Advised by doctor or health worker to reduce salt in diet									
Age	ge Men			Women		Both sexes				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	
18–29	324	49.3	41.6–57.1	511	58.4	51.7-65.2	835	53.5	47.7–59.4	
30-44	469	55.6	49.9-61.3	754	58.6	54.0-63.2	1 223	57.0	52.8-61.1	
45–59	667	60.2	55.1-65.3	999	65.8	61.2–70.5	1 666	63.1	59.3-66.9	
60-69	344	57.3	50.4-64.2	682	64.0	59.1-68.8	1 026	60.7	56.1-65.3	
18–69	1 804	54.7	50.4-59.0	2 946	61.2	57.6-64.9	4 7 5 0	57.8	54.4-61.3	

A	Advised by doctor or health worker to eat at least 5 servings of fruit and/or vegetables each day										
Age	Age Men				Women			Both sexe	es		
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI		
18–29	324	56.0	48.2-63.8	510	68.0	62.1–74.0	834	61.5	56.0-67.1		
30-44	469	58.3	52.8-63.9	754	64.6	60.3-68.9	1 223	61.2	57.2-65.2		
45–59	667	63.8	59.1–68.5	999	66.3	61.7–70.8	1 666	65.1	61.4–68.8		
60–69	344	61.6	55.4-67.9	682	66.8	62.2–71.5	1 026	64.3	60.1–68.4		
18–69	1 804	59.2	55.2-63.2	2 945	66.4	63.3-69.6	4 749	62.7	59.6-65.8		



	Advised by doctor or health worker to reduce fat in diet									
Age		Men			Women			Both sexe	es	
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	
18–29	324	52.3	44.6-60.1	510	67.2	61.4–73.0	834	59.2	53.7-64.7	
30–44	469	59.5	53.8–65.1	754	63.9	59.5-68.3	1 223	61.5	57.5-65.5	
45–59	667	64.5	59.7-69.3	999	68.8	64.6–73.1	1 666	66.8	63.2–70.3	
60–69	344	57.3	50.7-63.9	682	68.4	64.0-72.8	1 026	62.9	58.6-67.3	
18–69	1 804	58.0	54.0-62.0	2 945	66.9	63.8–70.0	4 749	62.3	59.2-65.4	

	Advised by doctor or health worker to start or do more physical activity										
Age	Men			Women		_	Both sexes				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI		
18–29	324	49.9	42.3–57.6	510	59.8	53.2-66.4	834	54.5	48.7-60.3		
30-44	469	51.9	45.9–58.0	754	56.1	51.1-61.0	1 223	53.8	49.4–58.3		
45–59	667	54.8	49.5-60.0	999	58.1	53.1-63.2	1 666	56.5	52.4-60.7		
60–69	344	48.6	41.8–55.5	682	49.5	44.4–54.7	1 026	49.1	44.3–53.9		
18–69	1 804	51.6	47.4–55.9	2 945	57.2	53.4-61.1	4 749	54.3	50.8-57.9		

	Advised by doctor or health worker to maintain a healthy body weight or to lose weight										
Age	Men			Women		Both sexes					
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI		
18–29	324	44.0	36.1–52.0	510	57.0	50.1-63.9	834	50.0	43.9–56.1		
30-44	469	52.0	45.8–58.2	754	52.5	47.5–57.5	1 223	52.2	47.7–56.7		
45–59	667	51.3	45.9–56.8	999	59.0	53.9-64.2	1 666	55.4	51.0-59.7		
60–69	344	47.2	40.3–54.1	682	53.3	48.2–58.4	1 026	50.3	45.7–54.9		
18–69	1 804	48.6	44.1–53.1	2 945	56.0	52.1-59.9	4 749	52.1	48.4-55.9		





# **Cervical cancer screening**

#### **Cervical cancer** Description

screening

Percentage of female respondents who have ever had a screening test for cervical cancer among all female respondents

#### Instrument question

• Have you ever had a screening test for cervical cancer (using any of these methods)?

Age group	Women						
(years)	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	459	49.9	43.3–56.5				
30–44	689	68.1	63.5–72.7				
45–59	890	73.1	68.9–77.3				
60–69	599	63.3	58.2-68.5				
18–69	2 637	63.2	59.5-66.9				

	Women 18–69							
	n	%	95% CI					
Rural	1 063	66.0	60.6-71.4					
Urban	1 574	60.2	55.3–65.2					
Total	2 637	63.2	59.5-66.9					

**Cervical cancer** Description screening among women aged 30-49 years. years

Percentage of female respondents aged 30-49 years who have ever had a screening test for cervical cancer among all female respondents aged 30-49

#### Instrument question

• Have you ever had a screening test for cervical cancer (using any of these methods)?

Age group		Women						
(years)	n	%	95% CI					
30–49	939	69.7	65.7–73.7					
	n	%	95% CI					
Rural	394	72.4	66.6–78.1					
Urban	545	66.5	61.0-72.1					
Total	939	69.7	65.7–73.7					



# **Physical measurements**

#### Blood pressure Description

Mean blood pressure among all respondents, including those currently taking medication for raised blood pressure

#### Instrument question

• Reading 1–3 systolic blood pressure (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP)

	Mean systolic blood pressure (mmHg)											
Age		Men		Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Mean SBP	95% CI	n	Mean SBP	95% CI	n	Mean SBP	95% CI			
18–29	291	127.3	125.1–129.6	455	117.0	115.3–118.6	746	122.5	120.9–124.1			
30–44	421	132.4	130.6–134.2	670	125.0	123.6–126.4	1 091	129.0	127.9–130.2			
45-59	585	141.2	138.8–143.5	898	143.5	141.6–145.5	1 483	142.4	140.7–144.1			
60–69	304	151.6	148.0–155.2	602	155.2	152.5–157.9	906	153.4	151.1–155.7			
18–69	1 601	134.6	133.2–136.0	2 625	130.9	129.6–132.3	4 226	132.8	131.8–133.9			

	Mean diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)											
Age		Men		Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Mean DBP	95% CI	n	Mean DBP	95% CI	n	Mean DBP	95% CI			
18–29	291	80.2	78.9–81.6	455	77.5	76.1–78.8	746	78.9	77.9–80.0			
30-44	421	86.5	85.2-87.7	670	84.4	83.4–85.4	1 091	85.5	84.7-86.3			
45–59	585	88.9	87.7–90.1	898	90.5	89.4–91.7	1 483	89.8	88.9-90.6			
60–69	304	91.1	89.2-93.0	602 90.7 89.4–92.0			906	90.9	89.7–92.1			
18–69	1 601	85.3	84.6-86.1	2 625	84.6	83.8-85.5	4 226	85.0	84.4-85.6			

#### **Raised blood** Description

pressure Percentage of respondents with raised blood pressure

- Reading 1–3 SBP and DBP
- During the past two weeks, have you been treated for raised blood pressure with medication prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?

SI	SBP $\ge$ 140 and/or DBP $\ge$ 90 mmHg, excluding those taking medication for raised blood pressure											
Age		Men		Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	n % 95% Cl n % 95% Cl		95% CI	n	%	95% CI					
18–29	290	20.4	14.8–26.0	449	10.9	7.0–14.9	739	16.0	12.4–19.6			
30–44	407	35.7	30.1–41.3	653	25.9	22.2–29.6	1 060	31.2	27.7–34.8			
45–59	516	52.1	46.7–57.5	687	52.6	47.9–57.3	1 203	52.4	48.6–56.1			
60–69	228	61.5	53.8–69.1	341	65.8	60.0–71.6	569	63.3	58.2-68.4			
18–69	1 441	35.9	32.4–39.3	2 130	30.1	27.3–32.9	3 571	33.2	30.7-35.6			

	SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 mmHg or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure											
Age	Men			Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	% 95% Cl n % 95% Cl		n	%	95% CI						
18–29	291	20.6	14.9–26.2	456	12.7	8.5–16.9	747	16.9	13.3–20.5			
30–44	424	38.0	32.4–43.5	671	28.6	24.8–32.4	1 095	33.7	30.2-37.2			
45–59	588	58.2	53.3–63.2	908	63.7	60.0–67.4	1 496	61.1	57.8–64.4			
60–69	315	72.2	66.2–78.2	616	81.3	77.6–85.0	931	76.7	73.2-80.3			
18–69	1 618	40.3	37.0-43.7	2 651	39.3	36.6-42.1	4 269	39.8	37.5-42.2			

SB	SBP ≥ 160 and/or DBP ≥ 100 mmHg, excluding those taking medication for raised blood pressure											
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes				
group (years)	group (years) n % 95% Cl		95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI			
18–29	290	5.8	2.0-9.7	449	1.8	0.5–3.2	739	4.0	1.9–6.1			
30-44	407	12.1	8.7–15.5	653	9.8	6.9–12.6	1 060	11.0	8.9–13.2			
45–59	516	20.4	15.8–25.0	687	25.2	21.0–29.4	1 203	22.8	19.4–26.1			
60–69	228	32.6	25.8–39.3	341	36.1	29.7–42.6	569	34.1	29.4–38.8			
18–69	1 441	13.2	10.9–15.5	2 130	12.7	10.8–14.5	3 571	13.0	11.5–14.5			

	SBP $\geq$ 160 and/or DBP $\geq$ 100 mmHg or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure											
Age	in vii				Women			Both sexes				
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI			
18–29	291	6.0	2.2–9.8	456	3.8	1.6-6.0	747	5.0	2.7–7.2			
30-44	424	15.1	11.5–18.8	671	13.0	9.9–16.1	1 095	14.2	11.9–16.5			
45–59	588	30.5	25.5–35.5	908	42.8	39.0-46.6	1 496	37.0	33.6-40.3			
60–69	315	51.3	44.9–57.7	616	65.1	60.6–69.6	931	58.2	54.3-62.1			
18–69	1 618	19.3	16.9–21.6	2 651	24.2	22.1–26.3	4 269	21.7	20.0-23.3			



Treatment and control of raised blood pressure

#### Description

Percentage of respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure among those with raised blood pressure (SBP  $\geq$  140 and/or DBP  $\geq$  90 mmHg) or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure

- During the past two weeks, have you been treated for raised blood pressure with medication prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?
- Reading 1–3 SBP and DBP

	Respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure										
				Men							
Age group (years)	n	Taking medication and SBP < 140 and DBP < 90 (%)	95% CI	Taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/ or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI	Not taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI				
18–29	62	1.0	0.0-2.8	0.0	0.0-0.0	99.0	97.2–100.0				
30–44	165	1.4	0.0–3.0	6.5	2.3–10.8	92.1	87.4–96.7				
45–59	347	2.9	1.0-4.8	18.2	12.5–23.8	78.9	73.2–84.7				
60–69	226	4.4	1.7–7.1	30.7	23.4–38.0	64.9	57.3–72.5				
18–69	800	2.4	1.4-3.4	13.5	10.6–16.5	84.1	80.9-87.3				

	Respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure											
	Men											
	n	Taking medication and SBP < 140 and DBP < 90 (%)	95% CI	Taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/ or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI	Not taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI					
Rural	380	1.0	0.2-1.8	12.4	8.1-16.7	86.6	82.2–91.0					
Urban	420	4.3	2.2-6.5	15.2	11.4–19.0	80.4	76.0-84.9					
Total	800	2.4	1.4–3.4	13.5	10.6–16.5	84.1	80.9-87.3					

	Respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure											
				Women								
Age group (years)	n	Taking medication and SBP < 140 and DBP < 90 (%)	95% CI	Taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI	Not taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI					
18–29	50	10.4	0.0-22.8	4.5	0.0-9.8	85.1	72.0-98.2					
30-44	178	1.8	0.0-3.7	10.4	4.9-16.0	87.8	82.1-93.5					
45–59	558	7.0	4.5-9.4	28.8	24.3-33.2	64.2	59.2-69.3					
60-69	476	5.8	3.4-8.2	48.6	43.4–53.8	45.6	40.5-50.7					
18–69	1 262	6.0	4.0-8.0	26.5	23.5–29.5	67.5	63.9–71.0					

	Respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure											
	Women											
	n	Taking medication and SBP < 140 and DBP < 90 (%)	95% CI	Taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI	Not taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI					
Rural	586	5.9	3.0-8.9	23.5	19.6-27.4	70.6	65.8–75.4					
Urban	676	6.2	4.0-8.4	31.3	26.8–35.8	62.5	57.7–67.3					
Total	1 262	6.0	4.0-8.0	26.5	23.5-29.5	67.5	63.9–71.0					

	Respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure											
				Both sexes								
Age group (years)	n	Taking medication and SBP < 140 and DBP < 90 (%)	95% CI	Taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI	Not taking medication and SBP ≥ 140 and/or DBP ≥ 90 (%)	95% CI					
18–29	112	4.3	0.0-9.0	1.6	0.0-3.4	94.2	89.2-99.2					
30-44	343	1.5	0.3-2.7	8.1	4.7-11.4	90.4	86.8-94.0					
45–59	905	5.1	3.5-6.8	24.0	20.6-27.3	70.9	67.3–74.5					
60-69	702	5.1	3.3-7.0	40.3	35.6-44.9	54.6	49.8-59.4					
18–69	2 062	4.1	3.0-5.2	19.7	17.6–21.9	76.2	73.7–78.7					

	Respondents with treated and/or controlled raised blood pressure											
	Both sexes											
	n	n $\begin{bmatrix} Taking \\ medication \\ and SBP \\ < 140 and \\ DBP < 90 (\%) \end{bmatrix}$ $\begin{bmatrix} Taking \\ medication \\ 95\% CI \\ \ge 140 and/or \\ DBP \ge 90 (\%) \end{bmatrix}$ $\begin{bmatrix} Not taking \\ medication \\ 95\% CI \\ and SBP \\ \ge 140 and/or \\ DBP \ge 90 (\%) \end{bmatrix}$ $\begin{bmatrix} Not taking \\ medication \\ and SBP \\ \ge 95\% CI \\ 140 and/or \\ DBP \ge 90 (\%) \end{bmatrix}$										
Rural	966	3.4	1.9-4.9	17.8	14.9-20.7	78.8	75.3-82.3					
Urban	1 096 5.2 3.6-6.8 22.7 19.8-25.6 72.1 68.8-75.4											
Total	2 062	2 062 4.1 3.0-5.2 19.7 17.6-21.9 76.2 73.7-78.7										



#### Mean heart Description rate Mean heart rate (beats per minute)

#### Instrument question

• Reading 1–3 heart rate

	-		Ме	an heart ra	ite (beats	per minute)					
	Men				Women			Both sexes			
Age group (years)	n	Mean beats per minute	95% CI	n	Mean beats per minute	95% CI	n	Mean beats per minute	95% CI		
18–29	314	74.1	72.9–75.4	494	76.9	75.7–78.2	808	75.4	74.5–76.4		
30-44	450	78.0	76.7–79.4	728	75.2	74.3–76.1	1 178	76.7	75.9–77.6		
45–59	633	78.0	76.9–79.2	979	75.4	74.6-76.3	1 612	76.7	75.9–77.4		
60–69	332	77.0	75.4–78.7	661	76.7	75.6–77.9	993	76.9	75.8–77.9		
18–69	1 729	76.6	75.8–77.4	2 862	76.0	75.4–76.6	4 591	76.3	75.8–76.8		

#### Height, weight Description and body mass index (BMI)

Mean height, weight, and BMI among all respondents (excluding pregnant women)

#### Instrument questions

• For women: Are you pregnant?

- Height
- Weight

	Mean height (cm)											
Age group		Men		Women								
(years)	n	Mean height (cm)	95% CI	n	Mean height (cm)	95% CI						
18–29	314	174.9	174.1–175.7	464	163.4	162.7–164.1						
30–44	447	173.3	172.5–174.1	700	161.9	161.2–162.5						
45–59	629	171.6	170.9–172.4	972	161.0	160.4–161.6						
60–69	326	169.0	167.9–170.0	646	159.0	158.2-159.9						
18–69	1 716	173.0	172.6–173.5	2 782	161.8	161.4–162.2						

	Mean weight (kg)											
		Men	Women									
Age group (years)	n	Mean height (cm)	95% CI	n	Mean height (cm)	95% CI						
18–29	314	74.9	73.5–76.3	464	62.1	60.5–63.7						
30-44	447	81.0	79.0-82.9	699	70.0	68.7–71.3						
45-59	629	82.8	79.9–85.8	970	77.7	76.7–78.7						
60-69	326	80.7	78.2–83.2	647	78.1	76.4–79.7						
18–69	1 716	79.2	78.1-80.4	2 780	70.7	69.9–71.6						



	Mean BMI (kg/m2)										
	Men				Wom	en		Both sexes			
Age group (years)	n	Mean BMI (kg/ m <sup>2</sup> )	95% CI	n	Mean BMI (kg/ m <sup>2</sup> )	95% CI	n	Mean BMI (kg/m²)	95% CI		
18–29	314	24.4	24.0-24.8	464	23.2	22.7–23.8	778	23.9	23.6-24.2		
30-44	446	26.7	26.2–27.2	698	26.7	26.2–27.2	1 144	26.7	26.4-27.1		
45–59	625	27.5	27.0–27.9	967	29.9	29.6–30.3	1 592	28.8	28.5-29.1		
60–69	326	28.2	27.4–29.0	643	30.8	30.2-31.4	969	29.5	29.0-30.0		
18–69	1 711	26.2	26.0-26.5	2 772	27.0	26.7–27.4	4 483	26.6	26.4-26.9		

	Mean BMI (kg/m2)										
	Men				Women			Both sexes			
	n	Mean BMI (kg/ m <sup>2</sup> )	95% CI	n	Mean BMI (kg/ m²)	95% CI	n	Mean BMI (kg/m²)	95% CI		
Rural	776	25.9	25.5–26.3	1 171	27.8	27.4–28.3	1 947	26.8	26.5–27.1		
Urban	935	26.6	26.2-27.0	1 601	26.1	25.6–26.6	2 536	26.4	26.0–26.7		
Total	1 711	26.2	26.0-26.5	2 772	27.0	26.7–27.4	4 483	26.6	26.4-26.9		



#### **BMI** categories Description

Percentage of respondents in each BMI category (excluding pregnant women)

- For women: Are you pregnant?
- Height
- Weight

	BMI classifications												
					Men								
Age group (years)	n	Under- weight < 18.5 (%)	95% CI	Normal weight 18.5–24.9 (%)	95% CI	Overweight 25.0–29.9 (%)	95% CI	Obese ≥ 30.0 (%)	95% CI				
18–29	314	1.7	0.2-3.2	58.7	52.0-65.4	34.1	27.5-40.7	5.5	3.0-8.0				
30–44	446	0.9	0.1–1.7	36.2	30.8-41.5	43.1	38.3-48.0	19.8	15.5–24.1				
45–59	625	1.0	0.0–1.9	32.2	27.9–36.5	40.8	36.0-45.5	26.1	22.2–29.9				
60–69	326	1.4	0.0–2.8	31.1	25.4–36.8	31.3	25.4–37.1	36.2	30.3-42.1				
18–69	1 711	1.2	0.6–1.9	42.7	39.3–46.1	38.2	35.1–41.4	17.8	15.6–20.0				

	BMI classifications												
					Women								
Age group (years)	n	Under- weight < 18.5 (%)	95% CI	Normal weight 18.5–24.9 (%)	95% CI	Overweight 25.0–29.9 (%)	95% CI	Obese ≥ 30.0 (%)	95% CI				
18–29	464	10.4	6.9–13.8	64.6	59.7–69.4	15.5	11.9–19.2	9.5	5.9–13.1				
30–44	698	1.8	0.8–2.8	44.7	40.2–49.3	30.5	26.3–34.7	23.0	19.2–26.8				
45–59	967	0.2	0.0–0.5	20.0	17.1–22.9	34.1	30.8–37.4	45.7	42.1–49.4				
60–69	643	0.2	0.0-0.5	14.6	11.2–18.0	34.8	30.3–39.3	50.4	45.8–54.9				
18–69	2 772	3.9	2.6–5.1	40.3	37.7–42.9	27.3	25.3–29.3	28.5	26.3–30.7				

	BMI classifications												
					Both sexes								
Age group (years)	n	n $\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$											
18–29	778	5.6	3.7–7.4	61.3	57.2–65.4	25.8	22.0–29.7	7.3	5.1–9.5				
30–44	1 144	1.3	0.7–1.9	40.0	36.3-43.8	37.4	34.0-40.8	21.2	18.3–24.2				
45–59	1 592	0.6	0.1–1.0	25.7	23.2–28.3	37.2	34.3-40.2	36.5	33.6–39.4				
60–69	969	0.8	0.1–1.5	22.9	19.4–26.4	33.0	29.4–36.7	43.3	39.5–47.1				
18–69	4 483	2.5	1.8–3.2	41.6	39.4–43.8	33.1	31.1–35.0	22.9	21.2–24.6				





#### BMI ≥ 25 Description

Percentage of respondents classified as overweight (BMI  $\ge$  25) (excluding pregnant women)

#### Instrument questions

- For women: Are you pregnant?
- Height
- Weight

	BMI ≥ 25											
Age	Men				Wom	en		Both sexes				
group (years)	n	BMI ≥ 25 (%)	95% CI	n	BMI ≥ 25 (%)	95% CI	n	BMI ≥ 25 (%)	95% CI			
18–29	314	39.6	33.0-46.2	464	25.0	20.5-29.6	778	33.1	29.1–37.1			
30-44	446	63.0	57.6-68.3	698	53.5	48.8-58.1	1 144	58.7	54.9-62.4			
45–59	625	66.8	62.6-71.1	967	79.8	76.9-82.7	1 592	73.7	71.1–76.2			
60–69	326	67.5	61.8–73.2	643	85.2	81.8-88.6	969	76.3	72.8–79.9			
18–69	1 711	56.0	52.7-59.4	2 772	55.9	53.1–58.7	4 483	55.9	53.7-58.2			

	BMI ≥ 25											
		Men			Women			Both sexes				
	n	BMI ≥ 25 (%)	95% CI	n	BMI ≥ 25 (%)	95% CI	n	BMI ≥ 25 (%)	95% CI			
Rural	776	52.4	47.7–57.1	1 171	62.4	58.8-66.0	1 947	57.1	54.2-60.0			
Urban	935	60.4	55.5-65.2	1 601	48.6	44.5–52.6	2 536	54.7	51.2–58.1			
Total	1 711 56.0 52.7-59.4 2 772 55.9 53.1-58.7 4 483 55.9 53.7-58.2								53.7-58.2			

#### Waist circumference

#### Description

Mean waist circumference among all respondents (excluding pregnant women)

- For women: Are you pregnant?
- Waist circumference measurement

	Waist circumference (cm)											
Age group		Men			Women							
(years)	n	Mean circum- ference (cm)	95% CI	n	Mean circum- ference (cm)	95% CI						
18–29	303	83.4	81.4-85.4	461	75.9	74.5–77.3						
30–44	428	89.6	88.2-91.0	694	83.4	82.2-84.6						
45–59	600	94.1	92.8–95.4	946	94.1	93.0-95.3						
60–69	314	97.2	95.0-99.5	636	96.8	95.3-98.2						
18–69	1 645	89.2	88.3-90.2	2 737	85.7	84.8-86.6						



#### Hip circumfer-Description ence Mean hip circumference among all respondents (excluding pregnant women)

## Instrument questions

- For women: Are you pregnant?
- Hip circumference measurement

		Нір	circumference (	cm)		
Age group		Men			Women	
(years)	n	Mean circum- ference (cm)	95% CI	n	Mean circum- ference (cm)	95% CI
18–29	303	94.2	92.2-96.2	461	94.5	93.3–95.8
30–44	427	99.1	97.7-100.4	693	101.7	100.5–102.9
45–59	599	100.3	99.3-101.3	946	108.3	107.3–109.3
60–69	314	102.6	100.9–104.3	636	109.8	108.4–111.2
18–69	1 643	98.0	97.0-98.9	2 736	102.3	101.5–103.0

Waist / hip	Description
ratio	Mean waist-to-hip ratio among all respondents (excluding pregnant women)

- For women: Are you pregnant?
- Waist circumference measurement
- Hip circumference measurement

	Mean waist–hip ratio								
		Men			Women				
Age group (years)	n	Mean circum- ference (cm)	95% CI	n	Mean circum- ference (cm)	95% CI			
18–29	303	0.9	0.9-0.9	461	0.8	0.8-0.8			
30–44	427	0.9	0.9-0.9	693	0.8	0.8-0.8			
45–59	599	0.9	0.9-0.9	946	0.9	0.9-0.9			
60–69	314	0.9	0.9–1.0	636	0.9	0.9-0.9			
18–69	1 643	0.9	0.9-0.9	2 736	0.8	0.8-0.8			



# **Biochemical measurements**

#### Mean fasting

blood glucose

Description

Mean fasting blood glucose results, including respondents currently taking medication for diabetes (non-fasting recipients excluded)

#### Instrument questions

• During the past 12 hours have you had anything to eat or drink, other than water?

	Mean fasting blood glucose (mmol/L)								
Age	Men				Wome	en		Both s	exes
group (years)	n	Mean mmol/L	95% CI	n	Mean mmol/L	95% CI	n	Mean mmol/L	95% CI
18–29	210	4.8	4.7-5.0	393	4.8	4.7-4.8	603	4.8	4.7-4.9
30-44	352	5.1	4.9-5.2	601	5.1	5.0-5.2	953	5.1	5.0-5.2
45–59	501	5.4	5.2-5.5	816	5.5	5.4–5.7	1 317	5.5	5.4-5.6
60–69	274	5.5	5.3-5.8	560	5.9	5.7-6.1	834	5.7	5.6-5.9
18–69	1 337	5.1	5.0-5.2	2 370	5.2	5.1–5.3	3 707	5.2	5.1–5.2

• Blood glucose measurement



#### Raised blood Description

glucose

Categorization of respondents into blood glucose level categories and percentage of respondents currently taking medication for raised blood glucose (non-fasting recipients excluded)

#### Instrument questions

- In the past two weeks, have you taken any medication for diabetes prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?
- Are you currently taking insulin for diabetes prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?
- During the last 12 hours have you had anything to eat or drink, other than water?
- Blood glucose measurement
- Today, have you taken insulin or other medication that has been prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?

					IFG*				
Age	Men				Wom	en		Both s	exes
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–29	210	4.7	1.4–7.9	393	5.0	2.5-7.5	603	4.8	2.8-6.9
30–44	352	7.1	3.1–11.0	601	10.5	7.5–13.4	953	8.6	6.1–11.2
45–59	501	10.0	7.2–12.8	816	10.6	8.2–13.0	1 317	10.3	8.5–12.1
60–69	274	10.1	6.0-14.2	560	14.0	10.5–17.5	834	12.1	9.5–14.7
18–69	1 337	7.4	5.6-9.2	2 370	9.1	7.7–10.6	3 707	8.3	7.1–9.5

	Raised blood glucose** or currently taking medication for diabetes								
Age		Men			Wom	en		Both s	exes
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–29	210	6.1	2.2-9.9	393	4.5	2.2-6.9	603	5.3	3.0-7.6
30-44	352	10.4	7.0–13.9	601	10.8	8.2–13.5	953	10.6	8.4-12.9
45–59	501	15.7	12.1–19.4	816	19.5	16.4–22.6	1 317	17.8	15.4–20.1
60–69	274	20.5	15.0–25.9	560	25.9	21.5–30.3	834	23.3	19.6–27.0
18–69	1 337	11.5	9.5–13.5	2 370	13.0	11.4–14.6	3 707	12.3	10.9–13.6

\* Impaired fasting glycaemia (IFG) is defined as either:

plasma venous value:  $\geq 6.1$  mmol/L (110mg/dl) and < 7.0 mmol/L (126mg/dl); or

capillary whole blood value:  $\geq$  **5.6mmol/L** (**100mg/dl**) and < 6.1mmol/L (110mg/dl).

- \*\* Raised blood glucose is defined as either:
- plasma venous value:  $\geq 7.0 \text{ mmol/L} (126 \text{ mg/dl})$
- capillary whole blood value:  $\geq$  6.1 mmol/L (110 mg/dl)



	Currently taking medication for diabetes								
Age	Men				Wom	en		Both s	exes
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–29	329	0.0	0.0-0.0	519	0.0	0.0-0.0	848	0.0	0.0-0.0
30-44	473	1.3	0.2–2.3	760	0.9	0.1–1.7	1 233	1.1	0.4–1.8
45–59	678	3.1	1.7–4.5	1 010	4.7	2.9-6.4	1 688	3.9	2.8-5.0
60–69	347	7.6	4.4–10.8	691	9.6	7.1–12.2	1 038	8.6	6.4-10.9
18–69	1 827	1.9	1.3–2.4	2 980	2.6	2.0-3.2	4 807	2.2	1.8–2.7

Total cholesterol

#### Description

Mean total cholesterol among all respondents, including those currently taking medication for raised cholesterol

## Instrument question

• Total cholesterol measurement

	Mean total cholesterol (mmol/L)								
	Men			Wom	en	Both sexes			
Age group (years)	n	Mean choles- terol level	95% CI	n	Mean choles- terol level	95% CI	n	Mean choles- terol level	95% CI
18–29	218	4.0	3.9-4.2	394	4.2	4.1-4.4	612	4.1	4.0-4.2
30–44	354	4.5	4.4-4.6	606	4.5	4.5-4.6	960	4.5	4.4-4.6
45–59	506	4.7	4.6-4.8	821	4.9	4.8-5.0	1 327	4.8	4.8-4.9
60–69	277	4.7	4.5-4.8	571	5.1	4.9-5.2	848	4.9	4.8-5.0
18–69	1 355	4.4	4.4-4.5	2 392	4.6	4.5–4.7	3 747	4.5	4.5–4.6

# Raised total<br/>cholesterolDescriptionPercentage of respondents with raised total cholesterol and percentage of<br/>respondents currently taking medication for raised cholesterol

- Total cholesterol measurement
- During the past two weeks, have you been treated for raised cholesterol with medication prescribed by a doctor or other health worker?

	Total	choleste	erol ≥ 5.0 mmc	ol/L or curr	ently taki	ing medication	for raised (	cholester	ol
Age		Men			Wom	en		Both s	exes
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–29	218	15.5	9.7–21.4	394	20.0	15.1–24.9	612	17.8	13.9–21.7
30-44	354	27.4	22.3–32.5	606	26.7	22.7–30.7	960	27.1	23.7–30.5
45–59	506	35.3	30.0-40.5	821	42.3	38.0-46.6	1 327	39.1	35.5–42.6
60–69	277	37.7	30.7–44.7	571	52.8	47.5–58.2	848	45.6	41.2–50.0
18–69	1 355	26.7	23.5–29.9	2 392	32.0	29.3-34.8	3 747	29.4	27.1–31.7

	Total cholesterol $\geq$ 6.2 mmol/L or currently taking medication for raised cholesterol								
Age		Men			Wom	en		Both s	exes
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI
18–29	218	3.2	0.5-5.9	394	3.7	1.4–5.9	612	3.4	1.7–5.2
30-44	354	4.8	2.0-7.6	606	5.3	3.3–7.4	960	5.1	3.3-6.8
45–59	506	8.4	5.3–11.5	821	9.3	7.1–11.6	1 327	8.9	7.0–10.8
60–69	277	11.1	6.3–15.9	571	15.3	11.4–19.2	848	13.3	10.1–16.4
18–69	1 355	5.9	4.3-7.4	2 392	7.1	5.8-8.3	3 747	6.5	5.4–7.5





## Description

High density lipoprotein Mean HDL among all respondents and percentage of respondents with low (HDL) HDL

## Instrument question

• HDL cholesterol measurement

	Mean HDL (mmol/L)								
Age	Men				Wom	en		Both s	exes
group (years)	n	Mean HDL	95% CI	n	Mean HDL	95% CI	n	Mean HDL	95% CI
18–29	218	1.3	1.2–1.3	394	1.4	1.4–1.5	612	1.3	1.3–1.4
30-44	354	1.3	1.3–1.4	606	1.5	1.4–1.5	960	1.4	1.4–1.4
45–59	506	1.4	1.4–1.5	821	1.5	1.4–1.5	1 327	1.5	1.4–1.5
60–69	277	1.4	1.3–1.5	571	1.4	1.4–1.5	848	1.4	1.4–1.5
18–69	1 355	1.3	1.3–1.4	2 392	1.5	1.4–1.5	3 747	1.4	1.4–1.4

	Percentage of respondents with HDL < 1.29mmol/L								
Age group		Women							
(years)									
18–29	394	41.2	35.0-47.4						
30–44	606	38.2	33.4-43.0						
45–59	821	39.7	35.3-44.1						
60–69	571	40.2	34.9-45.5						
18–69	2 392 39.8 36.9-42.8								

	Percentage of respondents with HDL < 1.03mmol/L									
Age group	Men									
(years)	n	%	95% CI							
18–29	218	31.7	24.1-39.2							
30–44	354	27.7	22.5-33.0							
45–59	506	23.4	18.6–28.1							
60–69	277	23.6	17.6–29.5							
18–69	1 355	27.4	24.1-30.8							



# Cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk

CVD risk of ≥Description30% or existingPercentage of respondents aged 40–69 years with a 10-year CVD risk\* ≥30% or<br/>with existing CVD

**Instrument questions** (combined from STEPS 1, 2 and 3)

- Gender, age
- Current and former smoking status
- History of diabetes, CVD
- SBP measurements
- Fasting status, glucose and total cholesterol measurements

	Percentage of respondents with a 10-year CVD risk $\geq$ 30% or with existing CVD												
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
40-54	408	10.9	7.2–14.6	656	20.8	17.0-24.7	1 064	16.0	13.3–18.8				
55-69	396	30.1	24.1–36.1	775	35.6	31.6–39.7	1 171	33.1	29.4–36.7				
40-69	804	18.5	14.8–22.3	1 431	27.0	24.1–29.8	2 235	23.0	20.5–25.4				

\* A 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$  30% is defined according to age, sex, blood pressure, smoking status (current smokers OR those who stopped smoking less than 1 year before the assessment), total cholesterol, and diabetes (previously diagnosed OR a fasting plasma glucose concentration > 7.0 mmol/l (126 mg/dl)).



Drug therapy	Description
and counseling	Percentage of eligible individuals (defined as those aged 40–69 years with a
for those with	10-year CVD risk* $\geq$ 30%, including those with existing CVD) receiving drug
CVD risk ≥ 30%	therapy and counseling** (including glycaemic control) to prevent heart
or existing CVD	attacks and strokes

#### **Instrument questions** (combined from STEPS 1, 2 and 3)

- Gender, age
- Current and former smoking
- History of diabetes, CVD
- Lifestyle advice
- SBP measurements
- Fasting status, glucose and total cholesterol measurements

Percent	Percentage of eligible persons receiving drug therapy and counseling to prevent heart attacks and strokes												
Age		Men			Women			Both sexes					
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
40–54	50	37.0	18.2–55.8	133	45.9	36.5–55.4	183	43.0	34.2–51.8				
55–69	121	47.6	37.0–58.1	290	64.2	57.2–71.2	411	57.1	50.8–63.5				
40-69	171	43.8	34.3-53.3	423	55.9	49.9-61.9	594	51.3	46.0-56.6				

\* A 10-year CVD risk of  $\geq$  30% is defined according to age, sex, blood pressure, smoking status (current smokers OR those who stopped smoking less than 1 year before the assessment), total cholesterol, and diabetes (previously diagnosed OR a fasting plasma glucose concentration > 7.0 mmol/l (126 mg/dl)).

\*\*Counseling is defined as receiving advice from a doctor or other health worker to stop smoking/ using tobacco products or not start, to reduce salt in diet, to eat at least five servings of fruit and/or vegetables per day, to reduce fat in diet, to start or do more physical activity, to maintain a healthy body weight or to lose weight.



## Summary of combined risk factors

Summary of combined risk factors

#### Description

Percentage of respondents with 0, 1–2, or 3–5 of the following risk factors:

**Instrument questions** (combined from STEPS 1 and 2)

- Current daily smoking
- Fewer than five servings of fruit and/or vegetables per day
- Not meeting WHO recommendations on physical activity for health (< 150 minutes of moderate activity per week, or equivalent)
- Overweight or obese (BMI  $\ge 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$ )
- Raised blood pressure (SBP  $\geq$  140 and/or DBP  $\geq$  90 mmHg or currently taking medication for raised blood pressure)

	Summary of combined risk factors												
	Ago group Men												
Age group (years)	n 0 risk factors 95% CI 1-2 risk factors (%) 95% CI 3-5 risk factors (%) 95% CI 3-5 risk factors (%)												
18–44	681	7.7	5.0-10.3	64.7	60.6–68.8	27.6	23.5–31.8						
45–69	832	2.0	0.9–3.1	48.1	43.9–52.3	49.9	45.6–54.1						
18–69	1 513	1 513 5.7 3.9–7.6 59.1 55.9–62.2 35.2 31.8–38.6											

	Summary of combined risk factors												
Women													
Age group (years)	n	n 0 risk factors 95% CI 1-2 risk 95% CI 3-5 risk factors (%) 95% CI 55% CI 65% CI 65\%											
18–44	1 041	15.0	12.3–17.7	74.1	71.0–77.1	11.0	8.8–13.1						
45-69	1 418	3.7	2.4-5.0	50.8	47.1–54.4	45.5	41.8–49.2						
18–69	2 459	10.4	8.7–12.2	64.6	62.0–67.3	25.0	22.4–27.5						

	Summary of combined risk factors												
Age group Both sexes													
Age group (years)	n	0 risk factors (%)	95% CI	3–5 risk factors (%)	95% CI								
18–44	1 722	11.0	9.1–12.8	68.9	66.4–71.5	20.1	17.5–22.7						
45-69	2 250	2.9	2.1-3.7	49.5	46.7–52.3	47.6	44.7-50.5						
18–69	3 972	8.0	6.7–9.3	61.7	59.7–63.7	30.3	28.0-32.6						





# **Health care**

#### Health Description insurance Percentage of respondents with health insurance

## Instrument question

• Do you currently have health insurance?

	Percentage with health insurance													
Age		Men			Wom	en		Both s	exes					
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI					
18–29	324	57.2	49.7–64.6	510	65.2	59.8–70.5	834	60.8	56.0-65.7					
30-44	469	58.2	52.6–63.7	754	66.2	62.4–70.1	1 223	61.9	58.3-65.5					
45–59	667	63.7	59.4–68.0	999	73.8	70.2–77.5	1 666	69.0	66.1–71.8					
60–69	345	89.4	85.5–93.2	682	96.5	94.9–98.1	1 027	93.0	90.8–95.1					
18–69	1 805	62.1	58.4-65.7	2 945	71.2	68.8-73.6	4 750	66.4	64.1-68.8					

	Percentage with health insurance													
		Men			Women			Both sexes						
	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI					
Rural	800	48.0	42.8–53.2	1 218	62.9	59.4-66.5	2 018	55.1	51.7–58.5					
Urban	1 005	78.3	74.4-82.3	1 727	1 727 80.2 77.2–83.1		2 732	79.2	76.5–81.9					
Total	1 805 62.1 58.4–65.7 2 945 71.2 68.8–73.6 4 750 66.4 64.								64.1-68.8					



Financial sources used for health expenditure

#### Description

Percentage of respondents using different financial sources for health expenditure

#### Instrument questions

• During the past 12 months, which of the following financial sources did you use to pay for any health expenditure, such as medicines, consultations, treatment, hospitalization or patient care?

	Financial sources used for health expenditure												
	Men												
Age group (years)	n	Current in- come (%)	95% CI Savings (%)		95% CI	Payment or reimburse- ment from health insur- ance (%)	95% CI						
18–29	324	60.9	53.6-68.2	5.0	1.8–8.2	19.5	14.0–25.1						
30–44	469	61.9	56.5–67.4	6.4	3.5–9.4	19.8	15.7–23.8						
45–59	667	61.5	57.1–66.0	9.2	6.6–11.8	28.6	24.3-33.0						
60–69	344	65.8	59.9–71.6	12.5	8.3–16.7	40.8	34.3-47.4						
18–69	1 804	61.8	58.1-65.5	7.2	5.3-9.0	23.9	20.9–26.8						

	Financial sources used for health expenditure													
		Women												
Age group (years)	n	Sold items (%)	95% CI	Family member or friend outside household (%)	95% CI	Borrowed from someone other than family or friend (%)	95% CI	Other (%)	95% CI					
18–29	510	69.8	63.9–75.7	7.2	4.3-10.2	23.6	18.7–28.6	0.0	0.0-0.0					
30–44	754	67.1	62.1–72.1	9.7	6.8–12.5	25.0	21.0–29.0	0.2	0.0-0.5					
45–59	999	73.2	69.4–77.0	11.6	8.8–14.4	35.3	31.2–39.3	0.1	0.0-0.3					
60–69	682	75.2	70.8–79.6	10.6	7.7–13.4	43.9	38.7–49.0	0.0	0.0-0.0					
18–69	2 945	70.6	67.6-73.6	9.5	7.6–11.5	29.5	26.7-32.3	0.1	0.0-0.2					

	Financial sources used for health expenditure													
		Women												
Age group (years)	N	Sold items (%)	95% CI	Family member or friend outside household (%)	95% CI	Borrowed from someone other than family or friend (%)	95% CI	Other (%)	95% CI					
18–29	510	4.0	1.5–6.6	22.8	18.1–27.5	8.3	5.5–11.2	0.2	0.0-0.5					
30–44	754	4.1	2.2-6.0	22.1	18.1–26.1	8.9	6.3–11.5	0.1	0.0-0.3					
45–59	999	6.2	4.2-8.1	24.2	20.4–28.0	10.9	8.3–13.6	0.0	0.0–0.1					
60–69	682	7.0	4.6-9.5	27.4	23.2–31.5	14.1	10.8–17.5	0.3	0.0–1.0					
18–69	2 945	5.0	3.7-6.3	23.5	20.8–26.1	9.9	8.2–11.5	0.1	0.0-0.3					

			Financial so	ources used	for health	expenditure			
					Both sexes				
Age group (years)	n	Current income (%)	95% CI	Savings (%)	95% CI	Payment or reim- burse- ment from health insurance (%)	95% CI	Other (%)	95% CI
18–29	834	65.0	59.7–70.3	6.0	3.8-8.3	21.4	17.3–25.5	0.2	0.0-0.5
30–44	1 223	64.3	60.2-68.4	7.9	5.7–10.1	22.2	19.0–25.3	0.1	0.0-0.3
45–59	1 666	67.6	64.6–70.7	10.5	8.2–12.7	32.1	28.9–35.3	0.0	0.0–0.1
60–69	1 026	70.5	66.6–74.4	11.5	8.8–14.2	42.4	37.8–46.9	0.3	0.0–1.0
18–69	4 749	66.0	63.3-68.8	8.3	6.7-9.9	26.6	24.2–28.9	0.1	0.0-0.3

	Financial sources used for health expenditure												
					Both sexes								
Age group (years)	n	Sold items (%)	95% CI	Family member or friend outside household (%)	95% CI	Borrowed from someone other than family or friend (%)	95% CI	Other (%)	95% CI				
18–29	834	4.2	1.9–6.4	19.6	15.4–23.7	8.0	5.3–10.6	0.1	0.0-0.2				
30-44	1 223	4.9	3.0-6.7	19.1	16.0–22.2	7.5	5.7–9.4	0.1	0.0-0.3				
45–59	1 666	5.5	3.9-7.1	19.6	16.8–22.4	9.5	7.4–11.6	0.1	0.0-0.2				
60–69	1 026	6.4	4.5-8.2	23.8	20.4–27.2	11.3	8.7–13.9	0.2	0.0-0.5				
18–69	4 749	5.0	3.8–6.1	19.8	17.5–22.2	8.6	7.2–10.0	0.1	0.0-0.2				

#### Description

Percentage of respondents who had in the past or currently have an NCD

Prevalence of noncommunicable disease (NCD)

for NCDs

#### Instrument question

• Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?

	Percentage who had in the past or currently have an NCD												
Age		Men		Women Both sexes									
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	324	5.2	2.4-8.0	510	6.7	3.9–9.5	834	5.9	3.9–7.8				
30–44	469	6.8	4.5–9.1	754	12.2	9.4-15.0	1 223	9.3	7.5–11.0				
45–59	667	18.9	15.2–22.6	999	28.0	24.6-31.3	1 666	23.6	21.1–26.2				
60–69	344	31.9	25.9–37.9	682	43.2	38.7-47.8	1 026	37.6	33.6–41.6				
18-69 1 804 11.6 9.7-13.4 2 945 18.2 16.3-20.1 4 749 14.8 13.3-16.1													

#### Visits to health Description

care facilities Percentage of respondents who have ever visited a health care facility due to an NCD, among those with an NCD

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- Have you ever visited any health care facility due to an NCD you have? Please exclude any hospitalization.

	Percentage who visited a health care facility for an NCD												
Age		Men		Women Both sexes									
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	16	97.0	91.1–100.0	28	77.4	56.5-98.4	44	86.7	74.3–99.1				
30–44	39	86.3	76.1–96.5	85	94.9	90.4–99.3	124	91.5	86.7–96.2				
45–59	126	91.7	86.6–96.8	268	94.2	91.4–97.0	394	93.3	90.6–95.9				
60–69	103	92.6	87.8–97.5	295	94.4	90.9–97.9	398	93.6	90.7–96.6				
18–69	284	91.8	88.7-95.0	676	92.4	88.9–95.9	960	92.1	89.7–94.6				

#### Travel time to and from last visit to health care facility

#### Description

Mean travel time to a health care facility for the last visit, among those with an NCD who have ever visited a health care facility

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- Have you ever visited any health care facility due to an NCD you have? Please exclude any hospitalization.
- How much time did you spend traveling the last time you visited a health care facility (taking both ways into account)?

	Mean travel time (minutes) to and from last visit to health care facility for an NCD												
٨٥٥		Men			Wom	en	Both sexes						
Age group (years)	n	n Mean min- 95% Cl utes		n	Mean min- utes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI				
18–29	14	48.7	30.7–66.8	20	70.2	40.0-100.5	34	58.7	41.6–75.9				
30-44	21	69.2	31.0-107.4	71	74.5	51.2–97.8	92	72.9	53.0-92.8				
45-59	93	74.1	49.8–98.5	199	96.8	66.8–126.7	292	88.3	66.6–110.0				
60–69	73	83.8	53.6-114.0	234	79.3	63.1–95.4	307	81.1	65.0–97.2				
18–69	18-69 201 70.9 56.4-85.5 524 85.3 69.1-101.5 725 79.7 67.7-91.7												

	Mean travel time (minutes) to and from last visit to health care facility for an NCD													
		Men			Wom	en	Both sexes							
	n	Mean n min- 95 utes		n	Mean min- utes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI					
Rural	102	80.9	60.6–101.1	230	107.7	81.1–134.3	332	97.2	78.1–116.3					
Urban	99	57.8	36.9–78.8	294	55.2	41.8-68.6	393	56.2	44.4-68.1					
Total	Total 201 70.9 56.4–85.5 524 85.3 69.1–101.5 725 79.7 67.7–91.7													

Waiting time at last visit to a health care facility

#### Description

Mean waiting time at a health care facility at the last visit, among respondents with an NCD who have ever visited a health care facility

#### Instrument guestion

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- Have you ever visited any health care facility due to an NCD you have? Please exclude any hospitalization.
- How long was the waiting time before your appointment started when you last visited a health care facility?

	Mean waiting time (minutes) at last visit to health care facility for an NCD													
Age		Men			Wom	en	Both sexes							
group (years)	n	Mean min- utes	95% CI	n	Mean min- utes	95% CI	n	Mean minutes	95% CI					
18–29	14	15.7	6.5–25.0	20	21.0	8.6-33.3	34	18.1	10.6–25.5					
30–44	30	86.8	4.4–169.1	76	47.3	24.1-70.6	106	62.0	28.0-95.9					
45-59	102	47.6	35.5–59.7	229	55.0	42.0-67.9	331	52.3	43.0-61.7					
60–69	84	72.2	35.1–109.4	258	37.5	25.8–49.3	342	52.0	34.5-69.5					
18–69	230	55.1	36.6-73.5	583	46.3	37.6-54.9	813	49.8	40.4-59.2					

Visits to health Description care facilities Percentage of respondents who have visited a health care facility due to an for NCDs in the NCD during the past 30 days, among those with an NCD past 30 days

- Have you ever had or do you currently have a noncommunicable disease (NCD) such as a CVD including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, have you visited any health care facility due to an NCD you have? Please exclude any hospitalization.

	Percentage who visited a health care facility for an NCD in the past 30 days												
Age		Men			Women Both sexes								
group (years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI				
18–29	15	26.5	3.5-49.5	22	20.0	0.0-41.2	37	23.4	8.0-38.9				
30-44	32	26.8	9.8–43.8	79	27.1	16.1–38.2	111	27.0	17.6–36.4				
45–59	115	30.8	22.1–39.6	245	42.7	35.4–50.0	360	38.2	32.2-44.2				
60–69	93	40.6	28.6–52.6	280	36.4	29.6-43.2	373	38.1	31.7–44.5				
18–69	18-69 255 31.9 25.0-38.9 626 35.9 31.0-40.9 881 34.3 30.1-38.5												



#### Description

Visits to specific health Mean number of visits to specific health care facilities during the past 30 days care facilities among respondents with an NCD that have visited a health care facility during in the past 30 the past 30 days days

#### Instrument questions

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, have you visited any health care facility due to an NCD you have? Please exclude any hospitalization.
- During the past 30 days, how many times have you visited a health care facility due to an NCD you have?

	M	ean number	of visits to	specific hea	alth care fac	ilities in the	e past 30 da	ys	
					Men				
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of visits to a health centre	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to a public hospital	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to a private hospital	95% CI
18–29	5	1.5	0.2-2.8	5	0.7	0.3–1.1	5	0.2	0.0-0.7
30–44	8	0.9	0.3-1.4	8	0.6	0.0–1.3	8	0.1	0.0-0.4
45–59	38	1.6	0.9-2.2	37	0.3	0.1–0.5	37	0.04	0.0-0.1
60–69	34	2.2	0.8-3.5	34	0.3	0.1-0.6	34	0.00	-*
18–69	85	1.6	1.1–2.2	84	0.4	0.3-0.6	84	0.1	0.0-0.1

\* – denotes data not available.

	Me	ean number	of visits to	specific hea	alth care fac	ilities in the	e past 30 da	ys	
					Women				
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of visits to a health centre	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to a public hospital	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to a private hospital	95% CI
18–29	3	3.8	0.0-8.8	3	0.1	0.0-0.4	3	0.1	0.0-0.4
30–44	22	0.9	0.6-1.2	22	0.5	0.3-0.7	22	0.4	0.0-0.9
45–59	104	1.8	1.2-2.4	103	0.6	0.1–1.1	103	0.0	0.0–0.1
60–69	105	1.5	1.2-1.9	105	0.4	0.2-0.5	105	0.0	0.0-0.0
18–69	234	1.7	1.2–2.2	233	0.5	0.2-0.8	233	0.1	0.0-0.2

	Mean number of visits to specific health care facilities in the past 30 days												
					Both sexes								
Age group (years)	n	Mean no. of visits to a health centre	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to a public hospital	95% CI	n	Mean no. of visits to a private hospital	95% CI				
18–29	8	2.4	0.1-4.8	8	0.5	0.1-0.9	8	0.2	0.0-0.5				
30–44	30	0.9	0.6-1.2	30	0.6	0.3-0.8	30	0.3	0.0–0.7				
45–59	142	1.7	1.2–2.2	140	0.5	0.2-0.9	140	0.0	0.0-0.1				
60–69	139	1.8	1.1–2.5	139	0.3	0.2-0.5	139	0.0	0.0-0.0				
18–69	319	1.7	1.3–2.1	317	0.5	0.3-0.7	317	0.1	0.0-0.1				

Spending on health care visits in last 30 days

#### Description

Mean amount spent [local currency] by respondents on specific health care costs and in total for all visits in the past 30 days to a health care facility due to an NCD, among those with NCDs who have visited a health care facility for an NCD in the past 30 days

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, have you visited any health care facility due to an NCD? Please exclude any hospitalization.
- During the past 30 days, taking all your visits to health care facilities due to an NCD into account, how much did you pay yourself for these visits in total?

		Mean M	IDL spent on <b>v</b>	visits to h	ealth ca	re facilities for	NCDs				
		Me	n		Wor	nen		Both	sexes		
	n	Mean MDL	95% CI	n	Mean MDL	95% CI	n	Mean MDL	95% CI		
Provider's fees	53	11.8	0.0-27.4	172	17.7	4.4-31.0	225	15.7	5.3–26.0		
Medicine	54	387.3	210.7–563.8	166	359.9	270.8–448.9	220	369.7	285.2-454.2		
Tests	49	27.7	0.0–73.8	166	24.6	8.9–40.3	215	25.6	8.1–43.1		
Transport	57	25.7	8.7–42.8	165	30.7	17.2–44.2	222	28.9	18.3–39.5		
Other expenses	58	3.3	0.0-8.4	160	6.7	0.0–15.8	218	5.4	0.0-11.4		
Total 79 356.3 216.0-496.6 228 514.6 382.4-646.9 307 456.4 354.3-558.6											

#### Description

Spending on health care not related to any visit to health care facilities in the past 30 days

Mean amount spent by respondents on health care **not** related to any visit to a health care facility or hospital during the past 30 days

#### Instrument question

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, how much did you pay from your own funds for health care not related to any visit of a health care facility or hospital, such as routine medication?

	Mean MDL spent on health care not related to a visit to a health care facility or hospital											
Age		Men			Wome	en	Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Mean MDL	95% CI	n	Mean MDL	95% CI	n	Mean MDL	95% CI			
18–29	16	202.5	20.9-384.1	26	299.4	137.0-461.7	42	252.5	134.0–371.0			
30–44	31	220.0	87.1–352.9	80	288.8	151.3–426.3	111	264.2	164.8–363.7			
45–59	106	200.6	110.8–290.4	245	206.4	111.1–301.7	351	204.3	131.3–277.3			
60–69	94	118.8	66.9–170.7	267	276.1	205.8-346.4	361	210.0	161.3–258.8			
18–69	247	182.6	123.0-242.3	618	249.7	189.5–309.9	865	223.0	175.5–270.5			
Total	79	356.3	216.0-496.6	228	514.6	382.4-646.9	307	456.4	354.3-558.6			

#### Hospitalization Description

an NCD

in the past 12 Percentage of respondents having been hospitalized due to an NCD during months due to the past 12 months, among those with an NCD

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 12 months, have you been hospitalized due to an NCD?

	Percentage with an NCD who were hospitalized as a result of that NCD											
Age		Men			Wome	en	Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Hospital- ized (%)	95% CI	n	Hospi- talized (%)	95% CI	n	Hospital- ized (%)	95% CI			
18–29	16	12.3	0.0-30.5	28	6.9	0.0-14.6	44	9.5	0.0–19.0			
30–44	39	31.1	14.6–47.7	85	13.6	4.9-22.3	124	20.5	12.0–29.0			
45–59	126	21.3	12.3-30.4	268	24.3	17.8–30.8	394	23.1	17.3–29.0			
60–69	103	31.4	21.4-41.5	295	23.1	17.7–28.4	398	26.6	21.5–31.6			
18–69	284	24.2	17.9–30.5	676	19.9	16.0-23.8	960	21.6	17.9–25.4			



#### Number of days Description

hospitalizedMean number of days in hospital among respondents that have beendue to an NCDhospitalized due to an NCD during the past 12 months

#### Instrument question

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 12 months, have you been hospitalized due to an NCD?
- During the past 12 months, how many days have you been hospitalized due to an NCD?

	Mean number of days hospitalized due to an NCD											
Age Men					Wome	n		Both sexes				
group (years)	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI	n	Mean no. of days	95% CI			
18–29	2	5.3	3.7-6.9	3	19.5	0.0-40.6	5	10.7	1.0-20.5			
30–44	11	13.0	7.9–18.1	11	12.9	9.9–15.9	22	12.9	9.8–16.1			
45–59	28	10.5	8.8–12.3	58	14.4	11.2–17.7	86	13.1	10.8–15.3			
60–69	32	22.2	9.6-34.7	70	13.1	9.2–17.0	102	17.6	11.2–24.1			
18–69	73	14.5	9.9–19.1	142	14.1	11.8–16.4	215	14.3	11.9–16.6			

Spending on hospitalizations in the past 12 months

#### Description

Mean amount spent *[local currency]* by respondents on specific health care costs and in total during the past 12 months for hospitalizations due to an NCD, among those with an NCD that have visited a hospital during the past 12 months

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 12 months, have you been hospitalized due to an NCD?
- During the past 12 months, taking all your visits to a hospital due to an NCD into account, how much did you pay from your own funds for these visits in total?

	Mean MDL spent on hospitalizations due to NCDs											
		Me	n		Women			Both sexes				
	n	Mean MDL	95% CI	n	Mean MDL	95% CI	n	Mean MDL	95% CI			
Provider's fees	44	90.8	0.0-190.0	86	18.6	0.4-36.7	130	48.3	6.2-90.4			
Medicine	40	1 006.4	0.0-2044.6	86	557.3	355.9–758.7	126	731.8	316.2-1147.3			
Tests	42	11.2	0.0-22.3	81	84.8	0.0–178.3	123	53.6	0.0–109.0			
Transport	45	105.2	19.3–191.1	86	60.7	32.5-88.8	131	79.5	40.0-119.1			
Other expenses	43	277.7	0.0-743.3	81	118.7	0.0-285.8	124	184.8	0.0-397.1			
Total	67	1 853.8	636.0-3071.7	132	1 559.7	938.9–2180.6	199	1 688.8	1057.0-2320.6			

#### Home care for Description

NCDs

Percentage of respondents receiving home care from a family member or friend during the past 30 days due to an NCD, among those with an NCD

#### Instrument question

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, has a family member or friend provided care for you at home due to your NCD?

	Percentage with an NCD that received home care											
Age		Men			Wome	n	Both sexes					
group (years)	n	Received home care (%)	95% CI	n	Re- ceived home care (%)	95% CI	n	Re- ceived home care (%)	95% CI			
18–29	16	4.5	0.0-13.4	28	8.9	0.0-21.5	44	6.8	0.0-14.8			
30–44	39	9.2	0.0–19.5	85	1.7	0.0-4.0	124	4.6	0.3-9.0			
45–59	126	5.7	1.9–9.6	268	8.9	4.9-12.9	394	7.7	4.6-10.7			
60–69	103	11.7	5.5-18.0	295	10.4	5.6-15.1	398	11.0	7.4–14.5			
18–69	284	7.7	4.4-10.9	676	7.9	5.2-10.6	960	7.8	5.7-9.9			

#### Hours per week Description

spent giving home care

Mean time spent per week during the past 30 days by a family member or friend to provide care for a respondent with an NCD, among those with an NCD

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, has a family member or friend provided care for you at home due to your NCD?
- During the past 30 days, how many hours per week has this person/have these people provided care for you?

	Mean time (in hours) spent giving home care for an NCD											
		Men			Wome	n	Both sexes					
	n	Mean hours	95% CI	n	Mean hours	95% CI	n	Mean hours	95% CI			
Rural	13	22.9	0.0–53.7	20	6.8	3.7–10.0	33	11.9	2.0–21.8			
Urban	12	9.0	1.3–16.7	30	8.4	0.0–18.4	42	8.7	2.0–15.3			
Total	25	16.2	0.0-32.9	50	7.5	3.1–11.8	75	10.5	4.2–16.9			



# Missing<br/>activities due<br/>to NCDDescriptionPercentage of respondents who missed their usual activity in the past 30 days<br/>due to an NCD, among those with an NCD

#### Instrument question

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, have you missed any of your usual activity (work, work at home, study) due to an NCD?

	Percentage having missed usual activity due to an NCD										
Age group	Men				Women			Both sexes			
(years)	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI	n	%	95% CI		
18–29	16	14.5	0.0-33.4	28	0.0	0.0-0.0	44	6.8	0.0-16.1		
30–44	39	16.3	3.7–28.9	85	8.4	1.0–15.8	124	11.5	4.9-18.2		
45–59	126	8.9	3.5–14.2	268	10.1	5.9–14.3	394	9.6	6.2–13.1		
60–69	103	15.9	8.0–23.7	295	8.8	5.2–12.4	398	11.8	7.7–15.8		
18–69	284	12.8	7.8–17.8	676	8.3	5.6–11.0	960	10.1	7.4–12.9		

Mean days of usual activity missed due to NCD

#### Description

Mean number of days of usual activity missed due to an NCD among those with an NCD

#### Instrument question

- Have you ever had or do you currently have an NCD such as a CVD, including heart disease and stroke, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, or diabetes?
- During the past 30 days, have you missed any of your usual activity (work, work at home, study) due to an NCD?
- During the past 30 days, how many days of your usual activity have you missed due to an NCD?

Mean number of days of usual activity missed due to an NCD										
		Me	n		Women			Both sexes		
Age group (years)	N	Mean no. of days	95% CI	N	Mean no. of days	95% CI	N	Mean no. of days	95% CI	
18–29	2	6.9	0.0–16.7	-*	_*	_*	2	6.9	0.0-16.2	
30–44	4	15.4	3.5–27.2	7	5.9	1.8–10.0	11	10.3	3.0–17.5	
45–59	11	10.8	2.3–19.3	26	7.2	4.6-9.9	37	8.5	5.1–11.8	
60–69	16	13.1	7.2–19.1	25	10.4	5.8–14.9	41	12.0	8.2–15.8	
18–69	33	11.6	6.6-16.5	58	7.7	5.5–9.9	91	9.7	7.0–12.3	

\* - denotes data not available.





# World Health Organization

## REGIONAL OFFICE FOR Europe

The WHO Regional Office for Europe

The World Health Organization (WHO) is a specialized agency of the United Nations created in 1948 with the primary responsibility for international health matters and public health. The WHO Regional Office for Europe is one of six regional offices throughout the world, each with its own programme geared to the particular health conditions of the countries it serves.

#### Member States

Albania Andorra Armenia Azerbaijan Belarus Belgium Bosnia and Herzegovina Bulgaria Croatia Cyprus Czech Republic Denmark Estonia Finland Georgia Hungary Iceland Ireland Kyrgyzstan Latvia Lithuania Luxembourg Malta Monaco Montenegro Norway Poland Portugal Republic of Moldova San Marino Slovakia Slovenia Spain Switzerland Tajikistan The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia Turkey Turkmenistan **United Kingdom** Uzbekistan

## World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe

UN City, Marmorvej 51, DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark Tel.: +45 45 33 70 00 Fax: +45 45 33 70 01 Email: contact@euro.who.int Website: www.euro.who.int